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1 HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN:  CGood norning. M

2 nane is Bradley Halloran. |I'ma hearing officer with

3 the Illinois Pollution Control Board. |'m assigned to

4 this consolidated matter: 01-48 and 01-49 in the

5 Conmmunity Landfill Conmpany and City of Morris versus the
6 Illinois Environmental Protection Agency. Today is

7 \Wednesday, January 17th. It's approxinately 9:35 a.m

8 | note aside fromthe representatives fromthe Illinois
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Pol [ uti on Control Board there appears to be no nenbers
of public present. The hearing is being held pursuant
to Section 105.214 of the Board's procedural rules
regardi ng permanent appeals and is in accordance wth
Section 101, Subpart F. The hearing was schedul ed
pursuant to or in accordance with the Illinois
Envi ronmental Protection Act and the Board's procedura
rul es and provisions.

| just want to note that | will not be deciding
the case. It's the Pollution Control Board that will be
the ultimte decision naker. They will reviewthe
transcript of this proceeding in the remai nder of the
record and render a decision in this matter. M job is
to ensure an orderly hearing and present a clear and
conplete record so that the Board will have all the
necessary information to make their decision

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292

After the hearings, the parties will have an
opportunity to submt post-hearing briefs. These, too,
wi |l be considered by the Board. Before we begin wth
the introduction of the parties, 1'd like to introduce
the staff nenbers who are present here on behalf of the
Board. W have M. John Knittle, who is a chief hearing
officer, and we have Mss Cathy denn, who is a staff
attorney with the Pollution Control Board

Wth that said, | do note that if nenbers were
present, they would be allowed to make public coment.

They will have an opportunity to file a public coment
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after the hearing. And the person speaking will be
sworn and be subject to cross-exani nation.

Wth that said, M. LaRose, petitioner's
attorney, would you like to introduce yourself?

MR. LAROSE: Thank you very much.

My nane is Mark LaRose, and | amthe attorney
for Petitioner, Comunity Landfill Conpany. | wll be
referring to themin shorthand as CLC. Wth ne here
today as the party representative of CLC is M chael
McDernont, a civil engineer with the engineering firm of
Andrews Environmental Engi neering. And also here as
representative of Co-petitioner, City of Mrris, is the
mayor of the City of Morris, Robert Feeney. The

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292

gentl eman sitting behind ne and the City of Mrris'
attorney, M chael Masi no.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Ki n?

MR KIM M nanme is John Kim |'ma speci al
assi stant attorney general and assistant counsel with
the Illinois EPA. Wth ne today is Christine Roque,
ROQUE, atechnical reviewer with the Illinois EPA,
and Kyle Rominger, ROMI NGER an attorney with the
I1linois EPA, who is not appearing of record but is here
to bear witness to these wonderful proceedings.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Thank you, M. Kim

We tal ked earlier off the record. It's ny

understandi ng that there are a few notions before ne
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today, and we have to decide those before we continue
with Petitioner's case-in-chief. The first notion was
made by M. LaRose at the prehearing conference, |
believe it was January 9th, | believe, regarding a
notion to exclude.

M. LaRose, would you restate that?

MR. LAROSE: The notion, M. Hearing Oficer,
will be the notion to exclude w tnesses fromthe hearing
with the exception of a designated party representative.
And the purpose for that is to make sure that w t nesses
aren't allowed to listen to the testinony of the other

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292

experts and have an opportunity to change their
testinmony or alter their testinony accordingly. In
civil courts of the State of Illinois, it's known as a
notion; a rule on the exclusion of wtnesses.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Kim objection?

MR KIM The Illinois EPA has no objection to
that notion.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Motion is granted.

| believe there's another notion we can take:
The Respondent's notion to quash subpoena duces tecum

M. Kim do you want to stand on your witten
notion or would you like to el aborate?

MR KIM The only coment | would nmake is that
just to clarify for the record, it's not a -- the nmotion
was not intended to quash the subpoenas in their

entirety, just those portions of the subpoenas which
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requested certain information. As the notion states,
due to time constraints, the Illinois EPA was not able
to comply with the full depth of the docunents sought by
the Petitioners. However, we were able to provide sone
of the materials; specifically, we were able to provide
the current permits for each of the landfills listed and
the full conplenent of information sought for one
landfill in particular, which was described by the

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292

Petitioners to us as the landfill that they were the
nost interested in. They were kind enough to provide us
with a prioritized Iist of landfills. W were only able
to provide the full conm ssion fromone, but we did do
that and we did provide that to counsel for the
Petitioners prior to the hearing.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN. M. LaRose?

MR LARCSE: Yes, sir, M. Halloran. | did
subpoena in accordance with the Board's rules and in
accordance with the tine frame set forth in the new
Board rules three pieces of information fromten
different solid waste disposal facilities in the State
of Illinois. Those pieces of information were the nost
recent pernmit, the nost recent closure plan with
post-cl osure and post-closure cost estimtes and the
nost recent NPDES pernmit for disposal of the |leachate
fromthose facilities.

| did not do that prior to this and perhaps
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shoul d have, but | really, really believed that this
wasn't going to be necessary. And, in fact, ny belief
was not so far off because, as you know, we settled the
case one day and unsettled it the next. The inport of
t hese docunents is crucial, related specifically to two
issues in this case. And even though | know M. Kimis
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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just doing his job when he says this is a fishing
expedition, it isn't. It is an expedition with a
purpose, and the purpose is this: The testinony during
t he depositions which occurred on the 18th, 19th and
20t h of Decenber fromthe Illinois EPA representatives
was that two, in order to have one day's |eachate
storage, which is one of the issues in this case, that
two connections to two separate POTW are necessary and
that they've never, in the past, allowed one connection
to a single POTWw th one storage tank. W want to,
need to and believe that we should be given the
opportunity to test that testinony. W think that the
docunents, specifically the NPDES permits, will show
that that's not the case.

Secondly --

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Regardi ng t hese
other landfills?

MR. LAROSE: Regarding the other landfills.
The testinobny was specific: W require this of
everybody. This is our interpretation of the

regul ation. You need two POTW or you got to have five
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days' storage. And | can tell you right now for at
| east one of these facilities, that's not the case. And
we believe that's not the case for several if not all of
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
11
t hem

The second issue that this relates to is the
i ssue of third party costs. The reason why -- one of
the major issues in this case is the reduction of
financial assurance from17 nmillion down to 7 million
based on the City of Mourris's agreement to treat the
| eachate and condensate -- groundwater for the
facility -- at a reduced cost, which would allow that
reduction of financial assurance. The government has
testified that without any need for |egal assistance or
havi ng the | egal departnent review this issue, that it
is never a third party cost when a city owns a POTW and
acity also owms a landfill. W believe that these
facilities -- sone of them nunicipal, sone of themin
which the owner of the landfill is also the owner of the
treatments facility -- have been treated differently
than our landfill, and we need that information to test
it.

When M. Kim got the subpoena, he told me he
was going to have a problem conplying. He asked nme if |
could prioritize the sites. He did say he'd get nme the
permts. Those were delivered to me today, and

appreciate that. W're going to |ook at those as
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qui ckly as we possibly can and anal yze those for the
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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information that we need. He was able -- when he asked
me for the prioritization, | wote hima letter and
said without waiving our right to conpel the production
of all of this information, here's our prioritization
one through ten; get what you can. They got one, which
we, again, appreciate that he got all of the infornmation
fromthe Litchfield landfill, which we had prioritized
as nunber one on our list. W're here at the hearing;
they don't have them | really believe that if they
woul d have just given us the opportunity to either
assist them conme over and | ook at the records or they
woul d have spent nore tine | ooking for themthan witing
these silly notions, we m ght have the docunments today.

Al that being said, we're here at the hearing
and we don't have these docunents. M suggestion to
M. Kimwas that provide themas soon as you can. |f
they're not in time for the hearing, then we can anal yze
them and include themin the record and include themin
post-hearing briefs to the extent that they are rel evant
and material to the issues in this case. And that's
what | think we should do. | issued the subpoenas on
time; | tried ny best to cooperate with them | tried ny
best to be reasonable; | had hoped that we woul dn't even
have to be here today. These docunments are crucial to

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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the analysis of this case because | believe the evidence
will showthat nmy client's landfill is being treated
differently than nine others in the State of Illinois.
And when these people testify that this is the
regul ation and this has al ways been our interpretation
of it, they' re wong.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Ki n?

MR KIM First, | would like to take issue
wi th your characterization of the notion as silly.

| would say, also, that M. LaRose has
identified these docunents as being of interest to him
for two reasons: One because he believes that they will
denonstrate that other landfills are being treated
differently than his client's landfill was as to this
i ssue of five day versus one day | eachate storage. He
al so referenced the question of third party costs as
being relevant as well. | don't want to get too nuch
into the argunent. The testinony, |'msure that that's
going to come soon enough. But | would say this: On
the first point, | believe he's m staken because
bel i eve that pursuant to the specific regul ation that
his client's landfill or his clients sought this relief
pursuant to, he's nistaken. There's only one ot her
landfill in the state that has received a permt

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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pursuant to that particular regulation that's going to

be at issue here. And I'mnot trying to present
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testimony; this will all cone out. But there's only one
other landfill. So on that point, |I don't think that
these pernmits will be of any use to him And | say that
sinmply because this is a fairly new regul ation, and we
have a very fresh institutional nmenory on this. And
there aren't any other landfills, other than the one
that's been identified in depositions that has received
a permt pursuant to this regulation

The second point sort of goes to a bigger issue
or a separate issue which is in addition to the
prehearing notions pending, there's also a notion for
partial sunmary judgnent that was filed by the Illinois
EPA. And | understand that because of some scheduling
difficulties we encountered, we weren't able to provide
the Board with as nmuch tinme as we had originally hoped
we woul d be able to review that notion. But, contained
within the notion and certainly one of the argunents
that will be raised today or tonmorrow will be that that
i ssue -- this whole question -- about third party costs
is not properly before the Board at this point anyway.
And as a result, it doesn't really nmatter what the
nmerits mght be perceived to be by Community Landfill.

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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The issue really doesn't even get raised here because
the i ssue has not been properly raised to the Illinois
EPA. W made no decision on the issue that's trying to
be argued. So there's really nothing for us to defend

or support. W didn't make any decision on that one way
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or the other. So in the sense that that's what the
docunents are being sought for, | really don't think
they're going to have any relevance. |In addition,
guess | have a problemw th the notion that we're going
to continue or we would have an obligation to supply
t hese docunents even after the hearing is concl uded,
presunably sone tine before briefing. | don't think
that's the purpose of the subpoena duces tecum | think
those are instrunments which require you to bring
docunents for the hearing for purposes for use at the
hearing. This presents not only an evidentiary problem
I think -- this use of docunments post-hearing -- but it
al so opens up the door to the Agency, | think, out of a
sense of fair play being able to do the very sane
thing -- being able to come up with other permts for
other situations that we think mght be of interest as
wel I and possibly docunents that m ght not have been
i ntroduced or described at the hearing.

And the last thing I'll say is M. LaRose is

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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correct when he says that | inforned himthat the rea
concern, the real problemthat we had, was sinply a
guestion of tinme. W had approxi mately one week to
conply with this docunent request. These are large --
each one of the ten landfills that was described has a
large file. The reviewers for each one of those

landfills has to go through and take a long tinme. They
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have to drop all the work that they already have on
their desk, and all of our people unfortunately have
very tinme-sensitive projects that require themto work
up to the very last mnute. So it's a great burden to
ask themto put those docunents aside and performa file
review, which takes a long period of tine. If we had
some additional time, we nmight have been able to get
sonme nore docunents. |If we had sonme additional time, we
nm ght have been able to, as M. LaRose nentioned and as
| mentioned to him sone days ago, allowed themto cone
in and | ook at the files thenselves so that we woul dn't
have to do that. W would just make the files
avai |l able. But, unfortunately, we just didn't have
enough tine.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN:  Anyt hi ng furt her,
M. LaRose?

MR. LAROSE: Just briefly.

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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| did issue the subpoena ten days in advance of
the hearing, as required by the rules. In that respect,
it's conpliant with the rules. But |I didn't do this as
sone type of sandbagging or last-mnute tactic. | did
it because we were under the gun and thought we settled
the case and we didn't and | need this information. |If
M. Kimwants to swear hinself and get on the w tness
stand and say that there's only one facility, that's
great. But whether he does it or his witnesses do it, |

still have the opportunity or should have the
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opportunity to test that by review ng these docunents.

As to M. Kinms argunent on the subpoena duces
tecum usual | y endi ng when you conply with it by show ng
up and bringing the docunments, that's true. But they
only did a part -- they showed up and only brought a
part of the documents. So what |'m suggesting to you as
an equitable way to resolve this thing is let's go on
with the hearing and have themgo to either allow us to
go to the file -- we'll do that. W'd be happy to do
that. Put us in a roomand give us the files. W'l
pul | the docunents post-hearing. And allow us to use
themto the extent they're relevant in post-hearing
briefs. O M. MDernont tells ne that there's a
conput er that sonmebody can punch up a nonsigned pernit

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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and just punch up the NPDES permits and the closure
plans for these sites. | nean, let's be realistic.
They went to each one of these files and pulled out the
permts -- the signed permts. How nuch nore difficult
woul d it have been to go to the back of the file and
pul | out the NPDES permit or the other part of the file
and pull out the closure plan? | think that -- | don't
know whether it's intentional; | don't know whether it's
sonething that they're trying to hide. But | don't know
what facility he's tal ki ng about that only has one-day
st or age.

And as far as -- the last point is as far as
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this nmotion for summary judgnment, | don't know what the

Board is going to do with that, M. Halloran. |
certainly hope it's denied. | certainly think that the
financial assurance question is absolutely, positively

proper before this Board. W are certainly going to
hear testinobny on that over the course of the next two
or three days. So for M. Kimto say we shouldn't
conply because the Board might rule in nmy favor, | don't
think that's appropriate. | hope they don't rule in his
favor; | hope they rule in ny favor. But in the
meantinme, | think they have an obligation to try their
best, both prior to the hearing -- which I'mnot saying
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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that they didn't -- but a continuing obligation to
either assist us in supplying us with these docunents or
let us look ourselves. |If we were to go -- | did have
the FOYA option. Do you know how | ong that woul d take
me? Probably past the -- if | went through a regular
FOYA, it probably would be past the brief period. It's
just not an option. 1In a contested hearing, | have
subpoena power. The clerk of this Board signed the
subpoena. | properly issued it and delivered it to M.
Kim |I'mentitled to the docunments now, and |I'm
agreeing to accept themlater and to assist in their
producti on.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN:  Am | correct that a
ruling at this point is not inperative? At this point,

| would like to reserve ruling on this notion. | would
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ask M. LaRose to file a response to the | EPA's notion
to quash the subpoena duces tecum Since you stated
it's so crucial to your case, | would like to have

something in witing before me before | nake ny

decision. | think M. Kimhad served you on Friday, and
| don't knowif you were in the office or not. But
was hoping you'd have a written response.

MR. LAROSE: And | really intended to do it
orally today because | just had nore inportant things to
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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do than wite a response to a notion at this tine,
knowi ng that no matter what | wote, it wasn't going to
get ne the docunents today. | guess what we're really
tal king about is do they have a continuing obligation
because |I'm not saying that anybody ought to run back to
Springfield and get themtoday. |It's just too |late.

But | don't think it's appropriate for themto say we
can't do it so we don't have any nore obligation
That's not right.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Wth that said, |

woul d appreciate a witten response by tonorrow.

MR. LAROSE: That's not possible. | don't have
anybody to -- I'"'mgoing to be here all day. |[|'ve got
witnesses all night. | will not be able to supply a

witten response by tonorrow
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Thi s hearing nay not

go on until Friday. So | need sonething in front of ne
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to make a ruling before the hearing.

MR. LAROSE: | guess what I'mtelling you is
that | don't have any objection to you nmaking a ruling
after the hearing because it's not going to make any
difference. We're not going to have these docunents
today, tonorrow or Friday. But in all due respect, sir,
"' mworking 18 hours a day to do other things rather

L. A, REPORTING (312) 419-9292

21
than witing responses to the notion | received on
Friday. | just don't have tine.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: | woul d ask you to
file a witten response. We'Ill revisit this tonorrow,
and I will reserve ny decision on this matter.

MR. LAROSE: Ckay.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: W will proceed to
t he Respondent's notion to quash -- excuse ne -- notion
to suppress portions of -- regarding corrections in the
deposi tion.

M. Kin®

MR KIM And, again, | regret having to file
these notions at the last minute in the manner we did,
but we received a copy of the corrections that one of
t he deponents, M. Van Silver, made to his deposition
transcript. W received it late Friday afternoon. And
the content of his changes go beyond what is clearly
al l owed by Suprenme Court Rule 207(a), which states that
a deponent, when he is reviewing a transcript before

signing off on the transcript, can only nake changes or
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conments as to errors in transcription made by the court
reporter. He cannot make any changes that go to the
formor the substance of his answer. O the thirteen
changes that M. Silver made, ten of those changes do
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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change either or both form and/or substance of his
answer. Some were greater than others, but every single
one of themrepresents a change fromwhat was testified
to. These are not m stakes nmde by the court reporter
in transcribing the deposition. These represent
basically for whatever reason M. Silver wi shes that he
had testified in a different manner. And while | can
understand that the deponent would like to do that, the
Rules first of all do not allow that. Second of all,
again, it's -- if they did allow that, | can guarantee
you that the agency's witnesses -- the Illinois EPA' s
Wi tnesses -- certainly would have |iked to have their
crack at that as well. But | think the Rule is very
clear that you're bound to what you testified to, at
| east as to the transcript. You can only make changes
as to the m spronunciation or a technical term perhaps
that the court reporter was not famliar wth.
Qovi ously, that doesn't prevent any kind of extended or
el aborated testinmony at hearing. But this does go
towar ds changi ng the form and substance of the
deposition, and that's sonething that is just clearly

not allowed by the Rules and it would defeat the
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pur poses of using that deposition for inpeachnment
purposes, it would defeat the purpose of being able to
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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attack the credibility of the witness. And for those
reasons, we don't think that those changes shoul d be
al | oned.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. LaRose, your
position?

MR. LAROSE: W agree with the nmotion, with a
coupl e of caveats.

| want it to be understood that M. Silver
wasn't trying to pull a sly one on anyone. He called
me; he said | remenber sone things differently than in
nmy deposition. And being the older |awer that | am |
renenber the old formof Rule 211, which allowed you to
make not only typographical and transcription changes,
but substantive changes as long as you had a reason. So
even in the deposition, | told M. Silver you can make
substantive changes as | ong as you have a reason. Lo
and behold, M. Kimis right, that in 1995, Rule 211 was
anended to take out that substantive change provision
So his notion is proper. However, the practical effect
of it, | just want to nake this clear, while the
deposition will stand as transcribed in those
substantive respects, M. Silver is going to get on the
stand and say | renmenber things differently. M. Kimis
going to be able to use his deposition for the purpose

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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of inpeachment. But the practical effect is really the
sanme. W weren't trying to pull a fast one on anyone.
| told M. Silver that it was appropriate for himunder
the Rules to make substantive changes as | ong as he had
a reason for it, and | was nistaken

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: And | think M. Kim
pointed that out in his notion that it was nothing
intentional. It could have been --

MR. LAROSE: GCkay. As long as that's
understood. He wasn't trying to fool anyone. And when
you see M. Silver, | think you'll understand.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: The Respondent's
notion to suppress is granted. Thank you.

And | also want to back up, M. LaRose, you
stated that you may not be going back to the office
today to do the witten response to the notion to quash
| just want to let it be known that | nmay or nay not

make the ruling with or without the witten response.

MR. LAROSE: And, sir, that's okay. | didn't
nmean to get snotty about it. Here's the deal: | stated
nmy argunent as best as | could on the record. | am
happy to supply you with a witten response. |It's just

that in order to present the materials that | have to
present today, tomorrow and Friday, I'll be working
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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every hour of every day until 10:00, 11:00 or 12:00
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o'clock at night, and I just don't have tinme to sit down
and wite a separate brief. | will be nore than happy
to accept your ruling post-hearing on this if you'd
allow me until early next week to file a brief. 1'mnot
opposed to working hard to file a brief. | just can't
do it tonorrow.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: At this point,
again, 1'll reserve, and I1'll |et you know tonorrow
whet her |1'm going to have a witten response or not.

MR, LARCSE: That's fine.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: W th that said, are
there any other prelimnary matters or notions to be
addressed? | think we can go ahead w th opening
st at enent s.

M. LaRose?

MR. LAROCSE: Thank you, sir.

OPENI NG STATEMENT ON BEHALF OF PETI Tl ONER

MR. LAROSE: This is a permt appeal. It
actual |y combi nes and consolidates two pernit appeal s
for two permits that were issued to the Morris Comunity
Landfill. Morris Comunity Landfill is owned by the
City of Morris and operated by Conmunity Landfil
Conpany. The City, as owner, is a co-pernittee with CLC

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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as the operator. | represent the Conmunity Landfil
Conmpany or CLC, along with M chael Masino, ny co-counse
who represents the City of Morris. M. Masino may not

be here for the entire hearing, and | have been
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designated as trial counsel on behalf of the
co-permttees.

M. Hearing Oficer, the landfill consists of
two parcels. Parcel Ais on the east side of Ashley
Road, a busy county road that dissects the landfills.

It consists of about 55 acres, and it is the currently
operating section of the landfill. The permt was

i ssued for this parcel -- a significant nodification
permt -- on August 4th, 2000, under Permit Log 2155,
and that case is PCB 014A.

Parcel B is on the west side of Ashley Road and
is no longer operational. It consists of 64 acres. A
permt was issued for this facility on August the 4th,
2000. The appeal nunber is PCB 01-49.

Thi s appeal regards the contest of eight
contested conditions regarding the Parcel A permit and
four contested conditions regarding the Parcel B permt,
sonme of which overlap. There are probably over 200
conditions contained in these two permits, each of which
are 50 pages long. And we're appealing only 12 of them

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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Let ne give you a little bit of background i nformation
with respect to the landfill. Parcel A was historically
used by the City of Murris as a landfill for many, many
years before CLC ever cane into the picture. Landfil
operations on Parcel A ceased or were suspended in the

m d-1970s, and the site has been inactive ever since.
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It is inmportant to note that the historical fill area in
Parcel A contains no liner and has only internittent
cover.

Parcel B began operation by CLC in 1982 with a
| ease agreenent between CLC and the City of Mrris.
Parcel B accepted solid waste and | ess contam nated
soils. And from 1982 to the present, CLC has continued
to have operational responsibility for both Parcels A
and B under a series of |ease agreenents and anendnents
to the | ease agreenents with the City of Morris.

In 1986, local siting for a height increase on
both Parcels A and B were obtained. And in 1989, the
Agency issued a pernit for those expanded sites to
operate. In 1994, for the first tine -- for the first
time since the seventies -- CLC and the City entered
into a | ease anendnent that allowed Parcel A to reopen
So fromthe |late seventies until 1994, no waste had been
di sposed of in Parcel A And, in fact, it wasn't until

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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approxi mately 1996 when sone waste was eventual ly placed
in Parcel A

In 1995, Conmunity Landfill Conpany and the
City of Morris filed for a variance to allowit to file
a significant nodification application that is, in part,
at issue in this case. After a lengthy legal battle
that resulted in an order fromthe Third District
Appel late Court, Conmmunity Landfill Conmpany and the City

of Morris were required and allowed to file a
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significant nodification within 45 days or by
August 5th, 1996, and they did.

The August 5th, 1996 application and the
process of review all of which appear in the record in
this case are extrenely inportant to this case because
| arge parts of the decision on the 2000 applications
were made with respect to information submitted in the
1996 application. The '96 application forns the basis
of the 2000 application. It is the appeal on the
permts which were issued in this case.

In 1996 -- August 5th, 1996 -- over the course
of the next three years until August of 1999, Andrews
Envi ronment al Engi neering net with the Agency, responded
to concerns that the Agency had and those responses were
submitted in 48 separate witten submttals to the

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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I1linois EPA while this 1996 application was under
consi deration. And by August, 1999, all of the concerns
of the Agency were resolved, and they were ready to
i ssue the pernmit with specific conditions. One major
i ssue was financial assurance for closure and
post-closure care. Since the facility -- Parcel Ain
particular -- did not pass the groundwater inpact
assessnment nmodel, the corrective action plan for
groundwater at the facility called for the treatnent of
groundwater at the Mdrris POTWfor up to a -- worst-case

scenario -- period of 100 years. That treatnent cost at
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approxi mately $100, 000 could potentially cost $10
mllion over 100 years. This meant that of the 17
mllion in financial assurance for closure and
post-closure care, 10 million of it was attributable to
the treatnent of |eachate, condensate and groundwater
from Parcel A and Parcel B

On July 20th, 1999, CLC and the City of Mrris
entered into an agreenent for the City of Mrris to
treat the groundwater at its POTWat a
substantially-reduced charge. This was because the City
of Morris, as you'll hear fromthe mayor in a few
m nut es, had been receiving and i ntended to receive
substantial financial and noneconomnic benefits fromthe

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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landfill that they had received for nmany years, are
recei ving today and expect to receive for many years.
And the other consideration for that agreement was the
fact that Morris -- the Gty thenselves -- had sone
responsibility for the historic fill that had happened
up until the late-seventies and any of the contamination
of the lower areas of the fill that had occurred as a
result of that. Based on this agreenent, on August
13th, 1999, the permit -- the co-permttees subnitted a
revi sed closure plan seeking to anend the cost estinmates
for closure and post-closure care from approxi mately 17
mllion to approximately 7 million, the difference being
the $10 million cost to treat the | eachate, groundwater

and condensate. Wthin a day or two after that and
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wi t hout consulting | egal at the | EPA or anyone el se, the
| and permt manager, Joyce Minie, said no; we're not
going to allowthat. That's not a third party cost.
And on the basis of that, on Septenber 1st, 1999, the
EPA cal l ed that cost reduction request a fatal flaw, and
the pernmits were denied for both Parcels A and Parcel B.
We, of course, appeal ed the denial of those permts
because we thought that A, they should have been issued,
and B, that the financial assurance should have been
reduced based on Morris's agreenent to treat the
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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| eachate in its POTW Over the course of the next four
or five nonths, the City of Mourris, Conmunity Landfil
and the | EPA worked out an agreed procedure that woul d
resolve the permts, result in the permts being issued
and provide the $17 mllion in financial assurance under
protest so that we could, |ike |adies and gentl enen,
agree to disagree and bring that issue and that issue
al one to the Board.

The procedure went like this: W were to
resubnit the application substantially simlar to the
1996 application but reorgani zed and refornatted so that
they were in one group instead of one application with
48 different submittals. And, also, to be responsive to
some of the criticisnms or denial points that had been
included in the original denial of the pernmt. The

Agency had agreed to accelerate their review and to |et
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us know if they had any problens. W would respond to
any perceived deficiencies as quickly as possible. This
is important. W would be given an opportunity to
review the permits in draft prior to their issuance a
day, two days, a week, two weeks. And the Agency woul d
be given the opportunity prior to the issuance of the
financi al assurance docunment to see drafts of those to
make sure that they were okay with them |If all the
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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drafts were okay, our agreenent was to exchange the
financial assurance for the actual permt. This
procedure was nmenorialized in correspondence between

nmyself and M. Kimand is included in the record in this

case. It was to have the following effect: W were
going to resolve the permt appeals. It did. W
resol ved those. It was going to result in the issuance

of permits. It did. W got the permts on August 4th,
2000. It was to give the Agency $17 nillion of
financial assurance under protest so that we could argue
that issue before this Board. It did. And we agreed to
protest the financial assurance so that we could bring
that very issue here. W think it's probably here; the
Agency thinks it isn't. But | don't know how it
couldn't. That's the only reason why we established
thi s proceeding.

The May 20th submittal was the submittal that
was the pernit application in this case: W submtted

specifically 17 million in financial assurance with a
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cover letter that said that it was being submitted under
protest and that we reserve the right to contest the
reduction of that anmount. There was sone questions back
fromthe Agency; and on June 5th and July 31st of 2000
respectively, those questions were answered. There were
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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no changes in the design elenents of the application
just sone augnentation, if you will, of sone of the
i nformation.

The permit was issued pursuant to our agreed
procedure, except in one inportant respect. |'m not
casting any aspersions, but due to the tine constraints
i nvol ved, CLC was not allowed even a single mnute to
review the draft permits. That's inportant because sone
of the conditions that are under protest today could
have very, very easily -- and | think the testinony wll
show -- been resolved if we were just given an
opportunity to say, wait a mnute, we didn't expect to
see this. How about we do this instead. W never got
that opportunity. The permts were to be issued August
the 4th; they cane through on ny fax nmachi ne at 4:49
p. m, August the 4th, signed. And that's the first tine
we saw t hem

Because the permits contain certain conditions
or denial points that were either contrary to the
applications, not in accordance with or not required by

the existing regulations or which CLC could not I|ive
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with, in addition to the financial assurance issue, we
appeal ed these other conditions. Qut of the severa
hundred conditions contained in the pernits -- eight on
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A four on B-- I'd like to just very briefly identify
the issues that are -- the matters that are at issue in
this case. I'mgoing to start with Parcel A which is

Case No. 01-48. First condition is that the petitioners
be restricted from punping groundwater fromwells T2 and
T4. Qur position is that those are the best and
appropriate neans to do so, and we'll present expert
testinmony to support that.

The second condition is that the Petitioners
were restricted fromusing only a one-day | eachate
storage tank and required to supply a five-day | eachate
storage tank. Qur position is going to be that the
regul ations don't require any storage tank and that we
of fered a one-day storage tank as a conproni se and that
certainly would be appropriate.

The third condition is that the Petitioners are
restricted fromdepositing any unpernmitted refuse in the
landfill or putting any refuse at all in the landfil
until the separation |ayer between the old waste and the
new waste is constructed. There is a real problemwth
that. It conflicts with the approved construction plan
which calls for the placenment of waste to build the very
separation layer that they're tal king about. The next

condition applies to the timng of the construction of
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various | eachate control nmethods for the two landfills.
W were required to do these things by February 1st,
2001. We're just asking for nore tinme to do that.

The next condition applies to the horizontal
groundwat er interceptor trench, and we're saying we
shoul dn't have to build that because T2 and T4 are the
appropriate nethods, not the trench

The next condition relates to the sane issue.
The next condition is really sonething that kind of,

t hi nk agreed between the parties, inpossible to foll ow
The condition required us to maintain | eachate |evels at
bel ow the static groundwater level. And | think you'l

hear the Agency get up on the witness stand and admit

that 95 percent of the landfill is above the static
groundwater level. And, therefore, with respect to 95
percent of the landfill, that condition is inpossible to
conply with.

The final condition on Parcel A relates to the
financial assurance and the reduction from17 nillion
down to 7 million.

Parcel B conditions are very sinple. Parcel B
permt is 01-49, and the conditions at issue in Parcel B
are the five-day | eachate storage, which is the sane
issue as in Parcel A that the schedule to conplete

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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| eachate renpoval systenms is too tight and that we woul d
like to have nore tinme. Both of those are simlar to
the conditions in A That the financial assurance
shoul d be reduced from17 million down to 7 million --
identical condition, as it may. And the only thing in B
that's different, and it's really a crucial issue in
this case, is that there is w thout question sone
overfill material in Parcel B. Parcel B was filled

hi gher than it shoul d have been. Throughout the
proceedi ngs, the permt procedures, we had al ways
requested the option and time to obtain local siting
fromthe City of Morris to allow that material to stay
in place as opposed to just dig it up and nove it across
the public highway to Parcel A. Wen the final permt
cane down, we were given six nonths to do that -- sinply
not enough tine. And they said nove it in six nonths or
i ncrease the financial assurance. And what we're asking
for is athird option -- alittle bit nore tine to all ow
it to stay in place because it only nakes perfect conmon
sense and perfect environnental sense, to leave it right
where it's at.

Those are the contested conditions. Based on
the evidence that's going to be presented in this
hearing, M. Halloran, you will learn that the Agency

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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did a hasty and, in sone cases, just a plain sloppy job,
in including the contested conditions fromthe denial

points. You'll learn that the Agency personnel |acked
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the sufficient expertise to properly assess sone of the
conditions, so they just punted and deni ed or included
conditions that they were not expert enough to
understand. You will learn that the people naking the
ultimate deci sions never read a single word of either
application and have never even visited the site.

You will learn that the permits were issued at
the last minute without an opportunity for CLC to review
them And if we had that opportunity, many of the
i ssues that we're tal ki ng about today we woul dn't be
tal king about. And you will find that the professionals
from Andrews Environnmental Engineering -- M ke
McDernont, Van Silver, Andy Linmmer, Marion Skouby --
their testinony clearly supports the appeal, the issues
in favor of CLC.

You will find that Mayor Feeney's testinony
clearly supports the appeal points on |easing the waste
in place versus noving it across the street and
reduction of the financial assurance based upon the City
of Morris's conmitnment to treat this |eachate. You will
find that if you grant every single issue in this appea
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in favor of CLC, absolutely no environmental harmw ||
occur. And, in fact, the reverse: |If you don't give
the relief on sonme of these points, the risk of
environnental harmis greater as the permt exists today

than it would be if you changed it.
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| know that you and the Board nenbers, the

staff nenbers that are here, will listen carefully.
Once you' ve heard the evidence, | amconfident that you
will agree that CLCis entitled to the relief on the

points that are requested in this appeal

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN:  Thank you,
M. LaRose.

I want to note before M. Kimdoes his opening
that M. Anad Rao -- he's an enployee of the Illinois
Pol lution Control Board technical unit -- has entered
t he hearing room

Wth that said, M. KinP

MR. KIM Thank you

Before | begin nmy statements, | would like to
informthe hearing officer | think there are a few
prelimnary matters that are not addressed by any
nmotions filed by other parties, but | think that there
are -- there's at |least one prelimnary matter that
after the conclusion of ny statements | think we should
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probably discuss. And that concerns how to -- how you
would Iike us to handle the proposed -- in terns of an
evi dence deposition, that we would like to offer up
But we can get to that after opening statenent.

OPENI NG STATEMENT ON BEHALF OF RESPONDENT:
MR. KIM The position of the Illinois EPA in

this case is fairly straightforward. Just as the fina

decision issued by the Illinois EPA frames the issues on
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appeal , the application and information submtted to the
EPA which |l eads up to the issuance or denial of a
permt, also, for us, frames our issues. W have to
make our decisions based upon information included
within the permt application submtted by the
permttee. There are tinmes where we might | ook at
gui dance material or reference materials to assist us in
sonme background, but, essentially, we have to work with
the information that is presented to us. What happens
is that sonmetinmes, as is the case here, we find
applications that are subnitted that, based upon our
revi ew and our applications of the underlying
regul ati ons, do not adequately denopbnstrate conpliance
wi th those regul ations, do not include all elenents
necessary to denonstrate conpliance of those
regul ations. |In effect, it comes down to what the
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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standard is that the Illinois EPA has to wei gh before we
issue a pernit, which is does the issuance of that
permit result in a violation of the Environnental
Protection Act or the regs pronul gated thereunder --
regul ati ons pronul gated thereunder. |If it does, we
cannot issue the pernit. Sinilarly, if the permt
application is sufficient to denonstrate conpliance but
there are sonme aspects of the application which nust be
adjusted or nodified to put the applicant in the best

position possible to maintain or denonstrate conpliance.
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And if we can't nake a decision on the permt that wl
reach that conclusion, then we will do so because, there
again, that's our obligation. W need to nake sure that
the application that's submitted to us denpnstrates
conpliance with the Act and the regul ations, we need to
make sure that the permts that we issue, we do issue
them Wat we have in this case is a situation where
the pernmit application submitted to us it did not do
that -- it did not denonstrate, to the fullest extent
possi bl e, conpliance on sone of the regul ations that
we' ve got before us. Through the course of M. LaRose's
openi ng statement, which | have to admit was very
conpr ehensive -- and, obviously, |I'mnot going to cal
M. LaRose to the stand and swear himin. But |
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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certainly woul d expect that any factual statements that
he nmade that are not eventually supported or repeated
back t hrough testinony fromw tnesses woul d obvi ously be
taken as sinply that -- argunentative statenents as
opposed to factual statemnents.

But regarding the conditions that are at issue
here, | think that what you have is basically, out of
the twel ve conditions that have been contested between
the two permits, there is one condition in particular
whi ch concerns how best to punp groundwater fromthe
landfill, whether it's through the use of deep wells T2
and T4 or through the use of a horizontal groundwater

collection trench, that issue -- resolution of that
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issue -- as M. LaRose alluded, sort of dictate how
several other conditions m ght be addressed as well.
Ei ther those conditions will essentially fall by the
waysi de, or they will cone into play and then the
substance of those issues will have to be | ooked at in
nore detail.

But as we will present testinony, the problens
that were encountered by the Agency were insufficient
i nformati on to denmonstrate conpliance, mni ssing
information to set out tinme lines and mlestones to
achi eve conmpliance, and in some situations -- or in one
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situation in particular -- sinply a lack of any request
to have the Agency nake a decision on an issue. And
this is the adjustnment of the cost estimate for
financial assurance. So that in the absence of that
request, there was no deci sion nade, and the Agency
really has nothing to point to in the permit or in the
permt application that denonstrates that there was ever
any request nade. In short, each of the conditions --
and | will go through every single one -- but each of
the conditions will be denponstrated that they were
necessary -- the inclusion of those conditions in the
permts were necessary to either nmaintain conpliance
with identified regulations or to ensure that the
landfill's operation in the future and cl osure

operations in the future would be in conpliance and
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woul d be consistent with the -- in Part A of the
regul ati ons.

That's ny opening statenent. The other itens
that | wanted to address, one is what M. LaRose all uded
to. There is one condition that is being contested that
the Illinois EPA is basically, at this point, stating
that we're not really going to contest that. W'l
leave it to the Board how they would |ike us to best
address that. But at the first opportunity given, we
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will address that. The condition that I'mreferring to
specifically is Condition No. -- Ronman nuneral 8-27 of
the Parcel A permit. And the --

MR. LAROCSE: On Page 42, 8-27.

MR KIM The Illinois EPA, at this point,
agrees that the wording, in hindsight, upon further
review, the wording of the condition does not create a
situation that's going to be reasonable to expect
conpliance fromthe landfill. And we are willing to
revise that condition, either through, if asked to,

t hrough a request filed by Comunity Landfill to revise
the application or upon the direction of the Board. At
this point, we do not expect to present testinony on
that condition, and we will essentially leave it to the
Board as to how they would |ike us to address that or
correct that.

The other issue that | wanted to di scuss was by

agreement through the parties, then -- and M. LaRose
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can obviously comment on this as well -- one of the
depositions taken was of Andrew Limer. For convenience

to M. Linmer and because the deposition that was

taken -- | believe it was taken to the satisfaction of
both parties -- at the time, | think it was probably --
t he deposition was taken nore as a di scovery
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deposition -- but since that time, | believe M. LaRose
and | have agreed that we would |like to use the
deposition as an evi dence deposition and, therefore, use

portions of the transcript as it provided through

testi mony.

| also believe -- and M. LaRose can correct ne
on this -- what we were going to do was sel ect portions
of the testinobny -- of the deposition -- that we would

like to use for our purposes. And | don't know how you
would like us to do that. |If you'd like us to -- | have
page nunbers and line nunbers and things |ike that, but
| can recite it into the record if you'd like. | can't
read into the record all his testinmony because it's
several pages; it's quite large. But if you'd like ne
to do that or if you'd like ne to do that, we can do
that. O if you think there's a better way, |I'm
certainly open to suggestions.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. LaRose?

MR. LAROCSE: And | have a suggestion

The way that it's done typically in the Circuit
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Court and Federal Court, what | had in m nd was that

we'd actually put -- we can use M ss Roque,
M. MDernont, anybody -- put themon the w tness stand,
and | would stand up and actually play act with them
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ask the questions, the deposition in there, have them
give the answers that | want to get of the portions of
the dep that | would use. M. Kimthen would stand up
and read the questions and ask for the answers. And it
gives a question and answer format. |It's probably a
hal f an hour total. | nean, | think we can probably
read the whole dep in half an hour, naybe 20 m nutes.
And it gives, | think, a better appearance, at least in
the hearing room of what's being presented. Certainly,
if we just gave you the pages, they'd be in the record.
But that's the way that | suggest we proceed, and
don't think it will belabor the hearing too nuch, maybe
a few extra nminutes, to have the testinony read that
way.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN:  Any obj ection?

MR KIM | guess | do because the Board, in
reviewing the transcript, if we do this the way
M. LaRose has suggested, it's not going to be any
different for themthan if they would with the
transcript of M. Limmer. As a natter of fact, it's
probably going to be nore accurate. |nstead of having
soneone read his testinony, if they sinply just use the

portions of the testinmony by M. Limer, read them
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along with M. Linmer's corrections and just sinply take
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
46

that as evidence. And the other reason is it might take
alittle bit longer. | mean, | can tell you right now
that the first 53 pages of his deposition, | would Iike
i ncl uded anbng sonme others. | don't really see any
purpose in spending our tine having sonmeone sinply read
53 pages of deposition into the record when we can
sinmply provide that line-by-line identification to the
Board. It would make this go a ot quicker

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. LaRose, | would
have to agree with M. Kim | think the Board is nore
than conmpetent to read the deposition in lieu of play
acting. But | think we'll do it that way. M. Kimor
M. LaRose could read the page nunbers and the line into
the record when the tine cones. We'll do it that way.

MR KIM When would you like us to do that?

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Well, we could do it
now i f you want to do that, or is it your offering or --

MR KIM Well, I think we're both -- he was a
third party witness. M. Linmrer used to work for
Andrews Environnental, which is the consulting conmpany
that prepared the permt applications. Since that tine,
he's two jobs renmbved. And so he's -- | think there are
portions |I'msure M. LaRose would like to take from
that testinony. There are portions |I'd |ike to take.

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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W can give it to you all at once. W can give it to
you at the beginning of each of our respective cases,
what ever .

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Let's do that -- at
t he begi nning of each respective case-in-chief.

MR. LAROSE: Could | do it in my case-in-chief
when | want to do it in ny case-in-chief? Do | have to
do it at the begi nning?

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: No. You can do it
when you so choose

MR. LAROCSE: And it probably will come -- | was
t hi nki ng naybe towards the end of the day. W' re going
to maybe have -- | was thinking we woul d have hal f an
hour, 45 minutes lag tine, rather than start a fresh
witness. W would do that at the end of the day. And
don't have any objection at that tine, even though John
hasn't started his case, if he wants to read his
portions at that time, too. So we get them out of the
way by the end of today.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: That's fine. That's
the way we'll do it.

M. LaRose, do you want to call your first
Wi t ness?

MR. LAROCSE: Yes. |'mgoing to cal
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M. MDernont for sone introductory and background

testinmony only, as long as there is no objection to
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that. And then he will be com ng back later in the
hearing for his substantive and opinion testinony.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Take the stand, M.
McDer nont, please. Thank you.
The court reporter will swear you in.
(Wher eupon, the wi tness was duly sworn.)
M CHAEL MCDERMONT,
called as a witness herein, having been first duly
sworn, was examined and testified as foll ows:
DI RECT EXAM NATI ON
BY MR LARGCSE:
Q Coul d you state your nane for the record
pl ease?
A My nane is M ke MDernont.
Q And your enploynent, sir?
A Enpl oyed by Andrews Environmental Engineering
in Springfield, Illinois.
Q Sir, 1'"'mgoing to hand you what's been
previously marked and | believe what's been previously
used at your deposition as Exhibit G

(Docunent tendered.)
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BY MR LARCSE:
Q Could you tell the hearing officer what that
is, please?

A Yes.
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THE WTNESS: M. LaRose has handed ne a copy

of my curriculumvitae, marked Exhibit G
BY MR, LAROCSE:

Q And, sir, could you just briefly go over your
educational qualifications, please? You don't have to
read the whol e thing because we wi |l have that docunent
in the record.

A | obtained a bachelor of science in
envi ronnent al engi neering from Purdue University in
1982.

Q I amlistening to you. Go on

A Upon graduation, | was enployed by City Water
Li ght and Power in Springfield, Illinois, for four

years, and in 1987, began enploynment w th Andrews

Engi neering in Springfield as well. M current title is
a senior project engineer. | ama l|icensed professiona
engineer in lllinois. I'malso a land surveyor in
training, licensed in Illinois.

Q Sir, do you have any other professiona

affiliations?
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A I'ma menber of the National Society of
Prof essi onal Engineers, the Illinois Society of
Pr of essi onal Engineers, Illinois Professional Land

Surveyors Associ ation, American Society of Civi
Engi neers, Solid Waste Association of North Anerica and
a nenber of the Purdue Alumi Association

Q What was your involverment in the -- what has
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been your involvermrent in the Conmunity Landfill --
Morris Community Landfill permtting process?

A My involverent in the pernitting process, | was
the project manager. The first application was prepared
and subnitted to the Agency in August of 1996. Probably
t hrough nost testinmony, we refer to that as the August,
'96, or the '96 application. After various subnmttals
and upon final action by the Agency of that application
it was denied. And on May 8th, 2000, we resubmitted a
consol idated permt application utilizing all the design
el ements of the August '96 application

Q Sois it fair to say that as far as Andrews
Envi ronment al Engi neeri ng goes, you were the person
ultimately responsible for both the '96 application and
t he 2000 application?

A | was the senior project manager in charge of
the application. Various nmenbers of our technical staff
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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participated in preparing application materials
under neat h ne.

Q Did you also participate in field work at the
facility?

A Yes. | had performed field work at the
facility since 1988 and predom nantly responsible for
their consulting needs since that time. It was a |apse
in there where nost of the activities they were doing

were assigned to junior staff, based on the nature of
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the activities.

Q Since 1988, could you estinmate how nany times
you were physically at Community Landfill perforning
engi neering functions?

A Under oath, probably not. But in general, it
woul d be well in excess of 100, if not a |ot nore than
t hat .

Q Sir, your professional experience on your
curriculumvitae, which is Exhibit G identifies sone

additional solid waste facilities that you' ve done sone

work for. You have worked for other landfills, then?

A | have worked for quite a few landfills in the
State of Illinois, yes.

Q Are they all listed on your C.V., which is
Exhibit G?
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A Absol utely not.

Q Can you think of any others off the top of your
head?

A Of the top of nmy head, | worked on a | andfil
in Belleville, a landfill in DeKalb, a landfill in
Streeter, another landfill in Streeter, a landfill in
Qgl esby, a landfill in Gayslake, another landfill in
Decatur, a landfill in Cinton, a landfill in Danville,
another landfill in Danville, a landfill in Hoopeston, a
landfill in MIford, a landfill in Donovan, a landfil
in Litchfield, two landfills in Springfield, a Iandfil

in Warsaw, a landfill in Pittsfield, a landfill in
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Tazewel |, Brown County. |'msure there's still nore.
Q Were these all professional engineering
services or consulting services that you perfornmed for
t hese various --
A Yes, sir.

MR. LAROSE: Wth that, M. Hearing Oficer, |
nove admi ssion of Exhibit G-- M. MDernont's
curriculumvitae.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Kin?

MR KIM No objection.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: So grant ed.

Petitioners' Exhibit Gis adnmtted into
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evi dence.
(Whereupon, Petitioner's Exhibit
No. G was adnmitted into evidence.)
BY MR, LAROCSE:

Q Sir, are you famliar with the Morris Community

Landfill configuration?
A Yes, | am
Q ' m going to show you and hopefully show

everybody el se what we've previously marked as
Exhi bit Z.
MR, LARCSE: | have this in a smaller version,
but if everybody can see this, | won't worry about
getting the snmaller version out. Can everybody see

t hat ?
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MR KIM Do you have that on 8 1/2 x 11
sheet s?

MR, LARCSE: | have it, | think, on 11 x 17.

MR KIM Can | see a copy of that?

MR. LAROSE: Sure. | only have one in color,
which I'mgoing to graciously provide to you. Do
you want a smaller one?

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: I'mfine. | can see
it, M. LaRose. Thank you very much.

MR. RAO Excuse ne. Can | have one?
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MR. LAROSE: You certainly may. | don't have a
color one. | just have a black and white.

MR RAOQ That's all right.

MR. LAROCSE: If you're going to ask me for
copi es of every one of these, we're going to be in
trouble. But | think we got it. | think | have
four copies of everything. M. MDernont asked ne
if I was going to pass themout to the audi ence, and
| told himit wasn't show and-tell, and he said,
yeah, it is.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: For the record, that
was M. Rao that was provided a copy of that.

MR. LAROSE: To the extent | have copies, they
can all have them But | only have four of

everyt hi ng.

BY MR LARCSE:

Q M. MDernmont, referring to Exhibit Z -- is
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it z?
Referring to Exhibit Z, what is that?
A This is a color quadrangle nap that takes the
USGS seven and-a-half mnute topographic series maps

entitled, "Murris, Lisbon, Uica and Cole City

Quadr angl es, " conbi nes them all together and shows the
Morris Conmmunity Landfill Parcel A and Parcel B, which
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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are | abel ed, and the surroundi ng area.

Q Can you pull out that fancy little pointer that
| gave you and show everybody where this Parcel A and
Parcel Bis? Do | have it?

A Yes, sir.

Q In ny pocket?

A | woul d presune.

The landfill is located on the east side of the
city -- this is the City of Murris. Parcel Bis on the
west side of a division road, which is referred to as
Ashl ey Road. Parcel A is on the east side.

Q kay. In relation to anything that appeared in
the pernmit application and of course that appears in the
record in this case, was there sonething like this in
the record?

A This exhibit was previously provided into the
record for Parcel A and Parcel B. The record copy
contains a little bit nore information, such as required

set back radiuses and things like that. W have taken
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sonme of that information off to make it clearer to read
and review.
Q And you added sonething, too, didn't you?
A We added the | abels Parcel A and Parcel B to
this draw ng.
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MR KIM Before you go further, could we get a
page citation into the record as to where this
document exists?
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN:  Sure.
M. LaRose?
MR. LAROSE: Hold on. | don't have a page
citation for the record.
THE WTNESS: |If you bear with me, | can get it
for you real quick.
MR. LAROSE: Are you contesting that this is a
map of the facility that was included in the record?
MR KIM No, but if there's going to be a
statenent made that this is included sonewhere on
the record, | think we should identify where in the
record this is.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: W' Il go off the
record nomentarily until M. MDernont finds it.
(A short break was had.)
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: W are back on the
record after about a 15-minute break
MR, LARCSE: While we were off the record,

M. MDernmont was kind enough to | ook at the
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record -- M. MDernmont was kind enough to | ook at
the record to see the Bates pages fromthe record
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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fromwhich Exhibit --
Z, isit, Mke?
THE WTNESS: It is Z, yes, sir.
MR, LARCSE: -- Z was derived.
BY MR LARGCSE
Q And coul d you read those pages into the record,
pl ease?
A The Bates pages for the color location nmap as
we have called it here are we found it marked in Parce

B Application, Volunme 1, Bates Page 092. And it also
appears in Parcel A's application, but that page was not
stanped with a nunber.

Q It never -- no, you're wong. It's stanped at
a different place. It's 0097 in the Parcel A

Application, Volume 1.

Sir, the areas surrounding the landfill, is
there another landfill close by?
A North of Parcel A, which is on the east side of
the road, north of the railroad track here, is a

landfill called Environ-Tech

Q So just north of the Parcel A parcel and al so
on the east side of Ashley Road?

A That is correct. It is alsoin the Cty of

Morris.
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MR, LARCSE: Sir, | would -- M. Halloran, |
woul d nmove for adnmission of Exhibit Z into the
record, please

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Kim any
obj ecti on?

MR KIM Not so nmuch an objection, but a
statement, just to clarify that this exhibit was not
submitted in the pernit application in this form |
understand that there's a sort of a derivative from
what was in there. And if this is sinply for
denonstrative purposes, that's fine. But | just
want it understood for the record that we did not
have this docunent in its present form when we nade
our pernit decision.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: So not ed.

Petitioners' Exhibit Z will be admitted.

(Whereupon, Petitioner's Exhibit
No. Z was adnmitted into evidence.)
BY MR, LAROSE:
Q Sir, do you understand the make-ups of Parcel A
and B fromthe 100 or so tinmes that you've been out
t here?
A Yes, | do.
Q ' m going to show you what we previously marked
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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and bl own up as Exhibit Y.
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MR. LAROSE: Can everybody see that? Can you
guys see that? |I'mgoing to hand M. Kima copy.
(Docunent tendered.)

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN:  Thank you.
MR, LARCSE: You're wel cone.
BY MR LARGCSE

Q M. MDernont, just so we don't have any
confusion on this docunent, this isn't exactly the way
this appeared in the permt application, either, is it?

A No, it is not.

Q The Parcel A side of this docunment -- correct
me if I"'mwong -- appears in Parcel A, Volune 1, Page
0114, correct?

A That is correct.

Q And the Parcel A side of this docunent is
exactly as it appears in Parcel A Volume 1, Page 0114,
correct?

A No, that is not correct.

Q What's the difference?

A The difference is for purposes of this draw ng,
this is a -- we started with the existing condition
drawi ng, which is B3-01. It's the Andrews Engi neering
drawi ng nunber on it. To nmake it nore presentable for
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t hese proceedi ngs, we elininated the two-foot
topographic contour fromit and just plotted it with a

ten-foot contour, took off a few other itens that are



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

required by Board regulations for submttal, again, just
to make an easier-to-understand display for this
proceedi ng.

Q In other words, to show everybody in this
hearing roomand ultimately the Board menbers that will
decide this case, a configuration of both parcels
t oget her ?

A That is absolutely true.

Q The Parcel B side of this Exhibit Y appears in
Parcel B, Volune 10, Page 110, correct?

A Appears in Parcel B, Volume 1, Page 110, yes.

Q And is it exactly the sane as it appears in
that or have you nade sone changes to that?

A Agai n, we have made sinilar changes to that.
W' ve taken off the two-foot contour interval, we've
taken off some of the other niscellaneous notes and just
basically shown. As with Parcel A and Parcel B, we're
trying to illustrate the property boundary, the waste
boundary, nonitoring wells, the location of the
building. | believe the fences, ditches and ponds are
on there. But, again, the major point of our
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illustration is to show that Ashl ey Road runs between
the two facilities and that north of Parcel Ais the
Envi ron- Tech Landfill, which we tal ked about previously.

MR. LAROSE: Wth those caveats and testinoni al
changes to what appeared on those pages of the

record, M. Hearing Oficer, | would offer Exhibit Y
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into the record.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN. M. Ki n?

MR. KIM Again, no objection, but with the
sane coments. Just so it's noted that this is not
the exact formthat was in the permt application
and that this is, | presune, being used prinmarily
for denobnstrative purposes.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN:  So not ed.

Petitioners' Exhibit Y will be admtted.

(Wher eupon, Petitioner's Exhibit
No. Y was adnmitted into evidence.)
BY MR. LAROCSE:

Q Sir, 1'mgoing to show you what we have
previously marked as Exhibit X and ask you to take a
| ook at that.

(Docunent tendered.)
BY MR. LAROCSE:
Q While you're taking a |l ook at that, |'m going
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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to hand a copy to M. Kim a copy to M. Halloran and a
copy to M. Rao.

What is that, M. MDernmont -- Exhibit X?

A Exhibit X, this is the existing condition
drawi ng that was provided in the permt application for
Parcel A east of Ashley Road.

Q Is this the identical drawing as it appears on

Parcel A, Volunme 1, Page 0014 -- or 1147
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A 114. This is exactly that drawing. For a
brief overview, you can see this is the ten-foot contour
that appeared on the other drawing. This is Ashley Road
runni ng through here. Environ-Tech Landfill is up here.
You can see that we took off the cross-sections that
were on the other drawing. W took off the red, |abeled
every 500 feet running north and east and basically just
cleaned it up a little bit fromthe previous exhibit for
presentation purposes fromthis exhibit which was
identified in the record.

Q Sir, when you say this is a drawi ng of the
exi sting waste record, what do you nean?

A This is a drawi ng showi ng the conditions that
existed in 1996 of Parcel A. And what it shows you is
that the Iand slope is gently sloped |eading to the
perimeter around the facility. This Parcel, as
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previously used by the City of Morris to accept solid

wast e and was an active landfill up until the early
1980s.
Q Now, when you say these are the existing

conditions in '96, do you nean that that's prior to the
reactivation of the site and the operation of it by CLC?

A That's exactly what | nean.

Q So that shows the existing condition of what I
ternmed in nmy opening statement as historical fill?

A Yes, sir.

Q VWhat if any liner systemor collection
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systems -- |eachate collection systenms -- existed on

that Parcel in '96 and fromthe tinme that it was

inactive in the late 70s, early 80s, until '96?
A There is no known docunentation of a |andfil
invert liner on the facility. There are currently -- in

1996, there was no active |eachate collection or renoval
systemat the facility.

Q And the 1996 application sought to change that,
if you will, correct?

A Yes. The 1996 application sought to add gas
nmoni toring probes, |eachate collection, additiona
groundwat er nonitoring wells, |eachate renoval devices,
sought to add | eachate sanpling points, |eachate storage
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tank, | arge sedinentation pond, larger grain ditches
around the perineter.

Q Wt hout bel aboring -- because | don't want to
get into the substantive areas. |'mjust trying to give

t he Board, now, an overview of what |'mtal ki ng about,
were you involved in putting in the 45-day period that
the court gave us to subnmt the sig nod on August the
5th, 1996. Were you involved in that process?

A Yes, | was.

Q Did you get any sleep in the 45 days
(Laughter)?

A Very little.

Q You subnmitted the application August 5th, 1996,
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A That is correct.

Q What happened in general in interaction between
your office and the Agency over the course of the next
three years, bringing us up to August of 19997

A Ceneral |y speaking, we provided our application
to the Agency. They |looked at it and nade vari ous
conments upon it. In some cases, we had neetings about
those coments. W sought to address the el enents they
identified as requesting nore information on. W
provided that to them |In sonme cases, we may have
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needed an extension of tinme based on the amount of
i nfornati on they needed. And other tines, they needed
an extension, and we provided it to themon behal f of
the client.

Q So there were periods of time where there were
either neetings or informational requests. You're
responding to those; and at the same tine, statutory
deadl i nes are being extended so that you can do your job
and the Agency isn't forced to make a deci sion one way
or the other, correct?

A That is correct.

Q How nmany, approximately, resubnmittals or
addenduns or additional submittals were there fromthe
original '96 app until the time that the app was
ultimately denied in Septenber of 19997

A | believe there was approximately 24 subnittals
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for Parcel A applications and 24 for the Parcel B
application as well.

Q When we got to the sunmer of 1999, what was
your inpression of whether the Agency was going to grant
the permt with conditions or deny the permt?

A It was my understanding that the Agency was
going to grant the permt.

Q Wth conditions?
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A I"'msorry. Wth conditions, yes.

Q And your understanding at the tine was based on
financi al assurance nunbers of what?

A $17 mllion.

Q Appr oxi mat el y?

A Approximately. And that is a total. W're
going to use that throughout this proceedi ng, but that
is atotal of Parcel A and Parcel B cost estimate from
t he cl osure plans.

Q O the $17 nmillion, what if any of that nunber
was attributable to treatnment of groundwater condensate
and | eachate over the extended period of tine that was
called for by your renedi ation plan?

A Approxi mately $10 million of the total $17
mllion is due to the 100-year treatnent of groundwater
for Parcel A and the treatment of gas condensate and
| eachate renoved from Parcels A and B.

MR KIM Before we go any further, we're
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getting close to an area -- | assunmed M. MDernont
is being presented, as M. LaRose stated, just to
sort of provide an overlay of what's going on. He's
now sort of beginning to touch on sone issues that |
presune the mayor is going to testify to. [If he
does get into the substance of those or even dances
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around the substance, | think it would be
appropriate, pursuant to the scope of the notion to
exclude, that the mayor |eave the hearing roomunti
he concl udes those discussions.

MR. LAROSE: Not correct. The City of Mrris
is party in this case. The mayor is the party's
representative. The nmayor has every right to sit

here every minute of this hearing, even though he

won't.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Kim anything
further?

MR KIM No.

MR. LAROSE: W're not going to go nuch further
into this issue. I'mjust trying to lay the

gr oundwor k.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN:  Ckay.

BY MR LARCSE:

Q M. MDernont, were you involved in a genera

sense with neetings and negotiations with the Cty of

Morris about this treatnment of | eachate issue?

A Yes, | was.
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Q And as a result of those neetings, did
Community Landfill and the City of Mrris enter into an
agreenent regarding the treatnent of |eachate?
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A Yes, they did.

Q And that agreenent, in basics, was for themto
substantially reduce the cost of treating the | eachate
at the POTW and, therefore, reduce the cost that would
be required for financial assurance, correct?

MR KIM [I'mgoing to object. | nean, |
understand you're trying to do this quickly, but
these are extrenely | eading questions.

MR. LAROSE: I'll withdraw and ask himin a
nonl eadi ng fashi on

BY MR LARCSE:

Q What was the purpose of the agreenent, sir?

A The purpose of the agreenent was to provide CLC
with a reduced cost for |eachate treatment based on
their responsibility of owning the landfill and the
hi storical waste that was placed in it.

Q VWhat if anything did you do after the agreenent
was reached with respect to an anendnment of the
application?

A Based on reaching that agreement, we were able
to prepare a closure plan, post-closure care plan and
cost estimate for the Parcel A application, for the

Parcel B application and submit that to the Agency.
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Q And how did that differ fromthe prior 17 --
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
69
approximate 17 nmillion closure and post-closure care
cost estimte?

A Basically, it reduced the total cost estimte
by approximately $10 million

Q Was that submitted to the Agency?

A That was submitted to the Agency.

Q Appr oxi mat el y when?

A August, 1999.

Q And what was the agency's response to that?

A The agency's response to that apparently
resulted in the denial of Parcel A and Parcel B
applications in Septenber of '99.

Q Now, we appeal ed that denial, correct?

A That is correct.

Q Are you aware of or were you involved with a
procedure that was established to attenpt to resolve
that appeal, result in the issuance of the permt and
just argue about the financial assurance?

A Yes, | am

Q Did we enter into such a procedure wi thout
going into the details of it with the |EPA?

A That's ny under st andi ng.

Q As a result of that procedure, what if anything
did you do in May of 2000 in furtherance of the

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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agreement that we had with the | EPA?

A In accordance with the agreenment, we took the
Parcel A and Parcel B application, which had been
pendi ng over the three-year period with various
submittals of new information, and we attenpted or we
consol i dated the application into a worki ng docunent for
Parcel A and Parcel B. W submitted that application on
May 8th, 2000.

Q And the submittal date was in accordance with
sone things we had worked out with the Agency in terns
of timng, correct?

A Ceneral | y speaki ng, yes.

Q Did you have any foll ow up conversations
between the date that the permt application was
submitted on May the 8th and the date that the permts
were issued on August the 4th with the | EPA?

A Yes, | did. And in at |least one instance, they
asked for an additional piece of infornmation, and that
was submitted to them It's identified in the Parcel A
permt and the first itemthat we were requested to cone
attend a neeting to make sure that they clearly
under st ood our intent on our consolidation of the
application.

Q Did you have a couple of followup subnmittals

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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to the May 8th application?

A Ceneral |y speaking, | believe Parcel A had sone
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addi tional information sent to it that should have been
included in the original copy. And the nmenorandum of
the nmeeting that they requested us to attend was
provided to them too.

Q VWhat was the goal of the submittal in May the
8th in ternms of your providing the Agency with a package
that they could ultimately grant the pernmit on?

A Qur goal was to take the information that had
been prepared over the course of three years and
consolidate it, if you will -- provide a Reader's Di gest
version of it so that it was nuch nore concise. The
design elements of the 2000 application were to remain
the sane as the 1996 application, except for sone of the
points that were identified in the Parcel A and Parcel B
deni al that we received in Septenmber of '99.

Q And what were those points that you were
seeking to address by the May application?

A Ceneral |y speaking, the largest itemwas the
use of an alternate remedi ation corrective systemthat
we'd originally proposed in the '96 application. But
t he Agency had thought that perhaps we needed to
denonstrate further that -- sone deficient -- technica
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defi ci enci es.

Q So this was the T2 and the T4 issue?

A Yes, sir.

Q You were trying to beef that up a little bit,

correct?
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Yes sir.

Any ot her changes?

> O >

Not substantial, no.

Q Did you understand, sir, that part of our
agreenment with the Agency that if it was possible, we
were going to be able to see drafts of these pernmits?

A That was ny under st andi ng.

Q Did we ever get that opportunity?

A No, we did not.

Q When you were asked to review the pernmt after
it was issued for whether or not the conditions or the
denial points net with the regul atory requirenents,
whet her or not they conported with our requests in the
application, whether or not we can live with them did
you performthat task?

A Yes, | did.

Q Did you then advise ne as to certain conditions
that you did not believe we should be required to conmply
with, sone in total and sone in the tinme franes set
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forth?
A That is correct.
Q Now, |I'mnot going to ask you to recite them

because | thought | did a pretty good job in nmy opening
statement, but do you concur that the itenms that you
suggested to ne were either not in conpliance with the

regul ation, not required by the regulation, didn't
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conport with our application or that we couldn't live
with are included in the respective paragraphs of the
permt appeals in Case No. 048 and 049 in this case?
A That is correct.
Q And in general, sir, our purpose here today is
trying to get relief fromsone of those conditions?
A That is correct.
MR, LARCSE: Wth that, M. Halloran, | think
that concludes at least ny introductory portion of
M. MDernont. |If M. Kimwants to ask him sone
guestions, | have no objection. Oherw se, we would
call the mayor and try to get himout of here before
the break.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN:  Thank you,
M. LaRose.
M. Kin®
MR KIM In the interest of getting the mayor
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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up as quickly as possible, | don't have any
questions for M. MDernont at this tine, with the
under st andi ng that at the next opportunity for
cross-exam nation after he goes into his substantive
testimony, if you will, I'lIl be able to
cross-exam ne himthen on that testinony as well as
the testinony he just provided.
MR. LAROSE: No objection
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN:  So rul ed.

M. MDernont, you can step down. Thank you.



11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

10

11

12

MR. LAROSE: If you just give me a second to
reorgani ze nysel f here.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: W' Il go off the
record.

(A short break was had.)

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: W' re back on the
record.

Mayor Feeney has taken the stand and will be
sworn in by the court reporter.

(Wher eupon, the witness was duly sworn.)

ROBERT FEENEY,
called as a witness herein, having been first duly

sworn, was exam ned and testified as foll ows:
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DI RECT EXAM NATI ON

BY MR, LAROCSE:

Q Coul d you state your name for the record,
pl ease?

A Robert Feeney.

Q Mayor, | appreciate your com ng here today. |
under stand you have a busy and tight schedul e and sone

travel plans. W're going to try to get you in and out
of here as soon as possible. | appreciate you com ng.
Sir, what is your enployment position?
A I'"'mthe nmayor of the City of Mrris.

Q Is that a full-tinme position?
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A. Yes, sir.

Q How | ong have you been the mayor of the City of

A Approxi mately ei ght years.

Q Prior to that eight-year period, had you held
any other elected office in the City of Mrris?

A Yes. For approximtely 15 and-a-half years, |
was an al der man.

Q So for alittle bit less than the last 24
years, you've either been an al derman or the nayor?

A Yes.

Q Sir, how long have you lived in the Cty of
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Morris?

A Al nmy life.

Q How long is that?

A 48 years.

Q Do your children attend school in the Cty of
Morris?

A Yes.

Q And what ages are they and what grades are they
in?

A I've got a 5 year old in kindergarten and a 12
year old in 6th grade.

Q Are you famliar with the Mrris Conmunity
Landfill, sir?

A Yes, sir.

Q And who owns that landfill?
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A City of Morris.
Q And has the City of Morris owned the |andfil

for as long as you can renenber?

A As long as | can renenber.

Q VWho operates the landfill presently?

A Conmunity Landfill.

Q The conpany that |'ve been referring to as --
A CLC.

Q What agreenents -- by virtue of what agreenents
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or by virtue of what docunents does CLC operate the
Morris Community Landfill for the City?
A W have a | ease agreerment | think that goes

back to 1982 with sonme addenduns in there.

Q Addendunms and anendnents --
A Anendnent s.
Q Does the City receive any benefits fromthe

operation of the landfill?
A Benefits?
Yes.
Yes.
Do they receive any econonic benefits?
Yes, sir.

Can you describe those, please?

> 0 » O > O

W receive royalties, a tax.
Q Mayor Feeney, |'mgoing to hand you what's been

previously marked as Exhibit OO and ask you to take a
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| ook at that, please.
(Docunent tendered.)

BY MR, LAROCSE:

Q Sir, what is that docunent?

A It's a conputer printout fromny city clerk of
the -- looks like the royalties for the years '98, '99
and 2000.
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Q And is that a docunent that's kept in the
regul ar course of business for the City of Mrris?

A Yes.

Q And that was generated by the city clerk?

A Yes.

Q How nmuch royalty did the City of Mrris receive
fromthe Morris Community Landfill in the years 1998,
1999 and 2000?

A

Approxi mately $812, 402.

MR. LAROSE: M. Hearing Oficer, | nmove

adm ssion of Exhibit OO into the record, please.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Kinf

MR KIM [I'mgoing to object to this exhibit

unl ess --

Is this exhibit found sonmewhere in the

permt application?

MR LARCSE: No.

MR KIM Then we would object. This wasn't

before us. This wasn't anything that we acted upon

It

has no relevancy in the boardroomin review ng
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t he agency's deci sion.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. LaRose?

MR. LAROSE: Sir, it's entirely relevant. Part
of the argument before this Board is that the City's

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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agreenent to treat the | eachate should result in a
reduction in the financial assurance. This, as the
mayor will testify in a minute, is the consideration
for that agreenent. And as the agreenent itself
says, the agreenment is part of the record, the issue
is part of the record. And M. Kim if we're going
to be here for three days objecting to things that
aren't in the record, has the | aw wong. The |aw of
this Board is that extraneous matters not in the
record can be and should be reviewed by the Board to
the extent that they're relevant to the issues.
This is clearly relevant to the issue of financial
assurance.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Kim anything
further?

MR KIM Oher than to say Mayor Feeney can
obviously testify as to what the City's financial
i nvol venent is with the landfill. But, again, this
is a docurment that was not before the Agency. W
have never seen this up until today and it has
pl ayed no role, obviously, in the decision that's

under review right now and, therefore, it shouldn't
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be consi dered by the Board.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: | think I will allow
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
80
Exhi bit OO over the objection of the Respondent.
So admitted.
(Whereupon, Petitioner's Exhibit
No. OO was adnmitted into evidence.)
MR. LARCSE: Thank you.
BY MR. LAROCSE:
Q Mayor Feeney, |'mgoing to hand you what's been
previously marked as Exhibit PP.
(Docunent tendered.)
BY MR LAROCSE:
Q Can you tell nme what that docunent is, please?
A Yes. This is a copy of our landfill tax from
Conmuni ty, which would be the same tinme period -- the
years of 1998, '99 and 2000 -- Decenber of 2000.

Q Now, sir, is the tax separate fromthe royalty?
A Yes.
Q And this is a landfill tax just on Mrris

Conmmunity Landfill?
A Ri ght.
Q This isn't real estate taxes in general?
A Ch, no.
Q Conpletely different than that?
A Yes, sir.
Q VWhat was the anmount of the tax that the City of

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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Morris received fromthe landfill tax that they received
fromthe Morris Community Landfill in the years 1998,
'99 and 20007

A About $228, 964.

Q Sir, is this docunent kept in the regular
course of business of the City of Morris?

A Yes, sir.

Q And this was prepared for you by the city
clerk?

A The city clerk and budget director.

MR, LARCSE: M. Halloran, with that, | would
nove admi ssion of Exhibit PP -- under the same basis
as Exhibit PP, under the sanme basis as, and for the
sane rel evancy, as Exhibit OO

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Kin?

MR KIM Sane objection.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Overruled. | wll
all ow Exhibit PP into evidence.

(Wher eupon, Petitioner's Exhibit
No. PP was adnitted into evidence.)
BY MR, LAROCSE:
Q Sir, are there any other econonmic benefits in
terms of --
MR, LARCSE: Strike that.
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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BY MR LARCSE:
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Q Coul d you explain to the Board the programthat
the City of Morris has with respect to collection of

nontrash, nonappliance itens fromits residents?

A Yes. We run approximately five days a week, 52
weeks a year what we call a junk truck -- we have two
men on -- that we pick up nongarbage -- no white goods,
tires, batteries or anything like that -- parcels from
all over town. W nmake -- we just run it randomy. |

mean, usually a lot of times if you got sonething,
they'Il call -- people will call us and say we got junk
out. We run a programwhere if you get a new couch,
they just automatically put it out by the street and we
pick it up.

Q Put the old one out, you nean?

Yeah. Put the old one out when you get a new
one.

Q So it's nmore |like couches --

A Couches, box springs, TVs -- you nane it.
Anyt hi ng but the white goods, and we don't take tires or
batteries -- things like that.

Q Do you charge your residents for this?

A No, we don't.

Q And how does this have a relation to a benefit,

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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if at all, that you receive from Community Landfill?

A Wll, it's a benefit | think -- we're a grow ng
community. The nunber of people who have noved to the

conmunity, it's a service that |'ve been told that they
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don't recollect any other conmunity around that does
that. It's a service. People, | think, are spoiled to
be honest with you with this opportunity. But it's a
service that, like | said, | don't know of any ot her
conmunity that can do that without charging.

Q What does Community Landfill do for you with
respect to this pick-up service?

A We get no charge.

Q You're able to take materials to the landfil
and dunp themthere free of charge?

A ( Noddi ng.)

Q Sir?
A Yes.
Q Do you have even a guesstimte of how many

| oads of material went to the Mdrris Conmunity Landfil
frompick up of these larger materials from your
resi dents on an annual basis?

A There was over 1,000 last year. | would state,
t hough, for the record, |I don't know if nany people
realize that on July 10th, we had seven inches of rain
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in a four-hour period. A lot of basements flooded. It
was a nmess. | know they picked up extra then. But it's
in the hundreds. | know it was over. | checked with
the Public Wirks before I came up; there was over 1,000
pi ck-ups.

Q In addition to doing this on a daily basis, do



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

you accelerate this programat any tine during the
course of the year?

A Yes. To try to keep us from spendi ng so nuch
time picking up, we run a spring clean-up every June.

Q And how does that work?

A We pretty nmuch divide it by railroad tracks in

town: The South Side and the North Side. W run two

weeks -- we say South Side -- first two weeks of June,
South Side; the next -- the last two weeks in the North
Si de.

Q And is that material picked up fromyour
residents free of charge, too?
A Yes.

Q And is it also disposed of at Morris Conmmunity

Landfill free of charge?
A Yes.
Q Sir, did you receive any nonecononic benefits

in ternms of, you know, supplying equiprent or energency
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relief or demolition or any of those types of issues?
A W have for years. Ever since | can renmenber
since being on the Council, they've always participated

in our snow renoval

Q When you say they, who do you nean?

A Community Landfill -- the operator
Q How have they participated in your snow
renmoval ?

A The heavy equi prent, which we don't have.
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Q What do they do?
A They usually use a blade, a grater and an end
| oader. | have to hire trucks, but they will get --

bl ade the snow of f the m ddl e of the street. Not the

whol e town -- the Downtown area, which is our main
concern during snow renoval. W have snow renoval
ni ghts, and we al ways use their equipnment. They donate

in.

Q And they donate the equi pment?

A Yes.

Q And the operator?

A Yes. Usually two operators.

Q Did they help you this Decenber?

A It was a lifesaver for us, to be honest with
you.
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Q What about any ot her noneconom c issues --

denolition or --

A W' ve been the last few years tried to, with
our growing comunity, tried to upgrade our parking
Downt own. You can never have too nuch parking. W' ve

been in the process of buying older hones and tearing

them down within a bl ock each way of our main -- Liberty
Street, Downtown. Yes, they've used their |oader -- end
| oader -- and we, obviously, have to hire the trucks to

haul it away, but we haul for free. W' ve tore down a

nunber of houses.
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Q Do they actually tear the houses down for you?

A Yes.

Q Coming with what? A bull dozer?

A Bul | dozer.

Q End | oader | oads the trucks?

A Yes.

Q Where do the trucks go?

A Conmunity Landfill.

Q How much do you pay for that?

A Not hi ng.

Q How nmuch do you pay for the disposal ?

A Not hi ng.

Q How nmuch do you pay for tearing down houses?
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A Just for the trucks, which has nothing to do
with Comunity Landfill. But we have to pay for it to
haul away.

Q A third party for the trucks to haul it to the
landfill?

A It cuts our costs down to a quarter to a third
probably.

Q Sir, are you famliar with the process under
the Illinois Environmental Protection Act called the
| ocal siting process?

A Yes, sir.

Q And how are you famliar with that?

A We're in a process right now of expansion of
siting with Environ-Tech Landfill.
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Q So the City of Morris is going through a siting
process right now?

A Yes, sir.

Q Where is that -- is it -- the hearing is over,

getting ready to nake a deci sion?

A We're getting ready. After our coment period,
| guess, is the 19th of this nonth. And then we will be
havi ng a vote probably in February, | would be | ooking
for.

Q So the applications have been filed; the

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
88
heari ngs have been held. Now, you got coments and then
a deci si on?

A ( Noddi ng.)

Q Are you aware that there is some waste in
Parcel B on the west side of Community Landfill that is
over the pernitted height?

A Yes, sir.

Q Has there been any di scussions -- infornal
di scussions -- between Conmunity Landfill and you
regardi ng obtaining a local siting for that material as
opposed to nmoving it across the street?

A Yes.

Q And in general, what have those discussions
ent ai | ed?

A I nformal di scussions with the operator and

M. MDernont and yourself concerning the concern of
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novi ng.

Q Do you, in general -- wthout making any
political comitments on behalf of the City, in general
do you support the idea of local siting to | eave this

material in place as opposed to shipping it across the

street?
A Wt hout question
Q Wy ?
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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A Why? A nunber of factors. |It's very close to
our residential east side of town. Nobody knows, other

than you fellas, that it's too high. 1It's there;
don't want to disturb it, to be honest with you, for a
nunmber of reasons.

Q And can you expound on any of the reasons or
concerns that you m ght have?

A Wel I, we discussed once on Ashley Road, a very
hi gh-travel ed county road, bringing it for one side --
fromBto A-- it is a problem The snell would be --
I'"'mvery concerned. | have no problens. 1've had no
conplaints, but I'"'mafraid with the residential right
next door to it, if they start to dig it up, obviously,
the garbage is going to snell.

Q What about, |ike, concerns about the --

A The dirt and dust. W' ve had a new conpany
nmove in right next to it that is putting on a
hal f-a-mllion dollar addition and glass bl ock design

and |I'msure they wouldn't be too happy.



Q To cut to the chase: It just nakes good sense
to leave it where it's at?

A It makes all the sense in the world to nme and
everybody in Mrris that |'ve discussed it with to | eave
it where it is.

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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Q W' ve been criticized by the EPA for not doing

the siting process so far. That's why they don't want
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to give us any nore tine to do that. Wy haven't we

done the siting process so far?

A Well, we've been waiting for pernit.

Q So from'96 to '99, wait to see if we get a
permt?

A ( Noddi ng.)

Q Sir?

A Yes.

Q Wiy was it inmportant to you that we had a

pernmt before we went to the siting process?

A

Wel |, because of -- | was getting a |ot of

flack. There was some opposition. One person on our

Board stating and going to the press all the tine

stating that we were operating an illegal landfill at

the tine.

Q

A
Q
A

And who was that?
Al derman Brian Feeney.
Any relation to you?

No, sir.
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Political opponent of yours?
Yes, very active.
Q Was he your opponent in the |last election?
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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A My only two el ecti ons as nmyor, yes.

Q It's a good thing they didn't have that
el ection down in Florida.

A Yes.

Q ' mgoing to hand you what's been previously
mar ked as Exhibit MM and ask you to take a | ook at that.
(Docunent tendered.)

BY MR, LAROCSE:

Q What is that, sir?

A This is a letter fromit |ooks like your |aw
of fices to Al derman Feeney.

Q Did you ask me to wite that letter to A derman
Feeney?

A Yes, | did.

Q And the purpose of that letter was to explain
to himthat he was wong to --

A To give him --

Q Go ahead.

A Right. To explain to him-- he was the one
that went to the press, | feel, that stated and bl ew
this out of proportion that we were running an illega
landfill. And I felt that yourself as a | awer would
try to guide himin the right direction and give himthe

right information.
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Q So you're copied on that letter?
A Yes.

Q You were to receive a copy of it and the

attachment s?

A Yes.

MR. LAROSE: M. Hearing Oficer, with that, |
would like to nmove the adnmission of Exhibit MMinto
the record, please.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Kin®?

MR KIM As clarification, are these in the
letter -- the April 30, 1999 letter -- and the
attachments, are those all included in the permit
application?

MR LARCSE: | don't know. | don't know. |
think some of it mght be. | don't knowif it all
is, to be honest with you.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: What we could do is
| could reserve ruling and we could take a | ook and
see if it is in the permt over |unch.

MR. LAROSE: And | guess if -- and that's okay
with ne, but | guess our position would be even if
none of it was in the permt, it's relevant and
germane to the issue of why we didn't do this ahead
of time, which is the criticismthat we're facing

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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fromthe Agency.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Kin?

MR KIM Wll, again, this is the -- if this
is not -- and | honestly don't knowif this is or is
not in the record. |If it is in the record, we have
no objection. If it is not in the record, the
objection is very clear. W cannot be -- our
deci si on cannot be judged when taking into
consi deration information that we did not have
before us. It puts us at a huge di sadvantage to

of fer up docunents after the fact that we never had

the benefit of review. If this is not in the
record -- and, again, I'mconditioning it on those
ternms -- but if this or any other docunment is not in

the record, they were not submitted to us up to the
day of our decision, it had nothing to do wth what
we found because we did not reviewit. W did not
base our decision upon it; we did not give it
consideration; and it has nothing to do with our
deci si on.

MR. LAROSE: Sir, | wanted to know one thing.
| don't knowif it's going to resolve this problem
or not. The attachments to this document or |etter
fromthe Agency to ne and a letter back to the AG

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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fromme is copied to M. Kim January 13th, 1999.

The point is that the Board has nmade a

decision -- excuse ne -- the | EPA has made a
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decision that said nmove the waste or up it, but you
only got six nonths to do it. And the reason why we
didn't give you siting is you didn't do it prior to
that. This docunent is gernane. \Whether or not it
was before themor not, it's gernmane to the Board's
deci sion of why we didn't do it prior to that.
Certainly, we should be able to present evidence
of -- that we contest the reason why they denied
that point in the application. And all of the Board
case law -- if you like it, sir, I'd be happy to
provide it to you -- all of the Board case | aw says
new materials can be admitted to the extent that
they're relevant and gernane -- the issues before
the Board -- clearly an issue before the Board.

| don't think all this appears in the record,
but the fact is that the | EPA has been saying we've
been operating without a permt. This nan said the
reason we didn't go to hearing is -- we didn't go to
siting is that's why. W wanted to get our permt
first.

MR KIM As a separate matter, there's no --

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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any references nmade to any pendi ng enforcenment case
has no bearing on this pernit appeal. That's a
separate matter under a separate docket. This
decision is not based in any way, shape or formon

t he pendi ng enforcenent case and the two shoul d not
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be sought.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: | woul d agree, and |
woul d sustain M. Kims objection. Exhibit M will
not be admitted into evidence.

MR, LARCSE: | would like it to be included in
the record as an offer of proof, then, please.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Very well. It's so
not ed.

MR KIM And, again, if M. LaRose can show
that all the docunents are in the application or in
the record, | have no objection

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: We can revisit this
after lunch, but sonebody take a |look in the record.

MR. LARCSE: The mayor's asking to take --

THE W TNESS: Ten seconds. | just want to ask
you a question.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: O f the record.

(Di scussion held off the record.)

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Back on the record.

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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BY MR LAROCSE:

Q Mayor, we just took a break, and you rem nded
me or brought to nmy attention an additional reason why
you didn't want material to go fromParcel B to Parce
A.  Can you explain that to M. Kimand the Hearing
O ficer, please?

A Yes. That was a concern when the city counci

voted to ask to get sited for -- to pernit the east
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side. The conditions in the ordinance that we passed
for the City was that there would be no garbage taken in
on the east side -- Parcel A It's only supposed to be
open for demolition, concrete, construction stuff. And
| felt then and the city council felt that really that
woul d be agai nst our ordinance at the tine. I1f he would
take the garbage, which we're not -- I've got the -- |

didn't bring it with nme, but the ordinance states that

t he opening of the -- the reopening of A -- the east
side -- is for denolition and construction only, not
gar bage.

Q Sir, back to this issue of negative publicity
and peopl e saying we were operating w thout a pernit,
was there actual publicity on that?

A Very much so

Q Okay. Newspaper articles?

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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Yes, sir.
Radi o coverage?
Every hal f hour.

TV cover age?

> O >» O >

We don't have TV. They dunped in Chicago when
they covered it, obviously.

Q ' mgoing to hand you what's been previously
mar ked as Exhibit NN and ask you to take | ook at that,
sir.

(Docunent tendered.)
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BY MR. LAROCSE:

Q What is that docunent?

A This is a Joliet Herald.

Q And it's an edition -- looks like the front
page edition from Saturday, Septenber 4th, 1999.

A Yes.

Q "State Landfill in Mrris Miust C ose," and then
the first paragraph identifies the source as the
I1l1inois Environnental Protection Agency, correct?

A Yes.

Q Is this an exanple of the publicity that you
were tal king about ?

A Yes.

Q Is this an exanple of the reason why you didn't

L. A, REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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want to go to a siting hearing until we got a permt?
A Yes.
MR. LAROSE: M. Hearing Oficer, | nmove for
adm ssion of Exhibit NN, please.
MR KIM Again, this is -- I['mpretty certain

this is not a docunent included within the record.
Therefore, it should not be considered by the Board.
It has no relevance, especially as it relates to the
deni al of pernit applications that are no | onger
under appeal

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. LaRose?

MR, LARCSE: It's not in the record, and it is

absolutely germane to the issues. According to the
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case of Jurack -- J UR A C K -- versus | EPA, which
is an Illinois Pollution Control Board case permt
appeal , new evidence which is relevant to the
Board's inquiry in a pernit appeal may be
considered. The sanme ruling was nade in People in
the State of Illinois versus The Panhandl e Eastern
Pi peli ne Conpany. The sane ruling was nade in |BP,
Inc., versus |IPCB and the | EPA. This idea that we
can't subnmit evidence or docunents that weren't in
the record is clearly ridiculous. Oherw se, we
woul dn't have to be here. Al we do is read the
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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record and give briefs. This gentlenman has given
testimony and subnitted evidence gernane to the
issue in this case. Wwy? Can't give this to you
because you didn't do it already. You should have
done it already. We're offering evidence why we
didn't doit. And the EPA shoots its nouth off
and says we should close. And | present that in
evidence in this case, and they should be able to
stand up for the things that they told the press,
incorrectly as it was.

I nmove for adnission of these docunments in

evi dence, pursuant to the Board precedent that
clearly supports it and pursuant to the rel evance of
that docunent in this proceedi ng.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: When you say these
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docunents, you nean Exhibit NN?

MR. LARCSE: That's correct.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Thi s exhi bit does
pertain to the matter 01-48 and 49 at the end?

MR KIM No.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: It does not?

MR KIM It pertains to what used to be
docketed as, | believe, 00-64 and 00- 65.

MR. LARCSE: That was the denial of the

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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previous permt, which is clearly part of the record
in this case. The permt denials are part of the
record in this case. And M. Feeney is saying we
need this sig nod pernmt before we can go forward,
and they're saying -- the Government is telling us
in the paper and to anybody who will listen, they
shoul d be cl osed.

MR KIM (Objection. First of all, there's no
reason for M. LaRose to go and characterize the
statenments made by the director of the Agency
shooting his mouth off or anything like that.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: | agree with you.

MR. KIM Second of all, again, this document
as it relates to two permit denials which were
previously the subject of appeals before this court
whi ch have since been dismnmissed with prejudice.
There's nothing relative to those denials, other

than anything that would be carried over fromthe
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old pernit applications into this present permt
application. This article has nothing germane or
relevant to do with the decision in this case.

MR. LAROSE: | respectfully disagree. The
permt denials are A, part of the record in this
case; they are the basis of the application in this

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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case; they are the reason why the application was
filed in this case; and that docunent, according to
this gentleman under oath, is the reason why we
didn't go to local siting before, which is the
reason why the Agency said we're not entitled to
nore tine now.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: |'m going to grant
M. Kims objection. M. LaRose, it will be
admtted as an offer of proof. The Board will then
take a look at it and review ny ruling.

MR. LAROCSE: Is the basis for the objection
that nothing that's in the record in this case can
be a concern?

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: No, not at all.
It's an entirely different case than this and in as
the last Exhibit, MM is involved, as M. Kim
said -- 65 and 66?

MR KIM | believe those are the cites. |
could be wong. But the previous case on appeal

MR. LAROSE: And |'m not going to bel abor the
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point, sir, but when you say it's an entirely
different case, | would like at |east an
acknow edgnment on the record that the denials of
those pernits are part of the record in this case.
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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They're in the record.

MR KIM In response to the issues that were
raised in those pernit denials, those have nothing
to do with this case in that those appeals were
wi t hdrawn, were dismssed with prejudice. There is
not hi ng before the Board related to this. The only
thing that has any -- that has carried over fromthe
previ ous applications are the parts of the old
application, which they incorporated into this new
application. And anything that is in this new
application, again, is obviously fair grounds for
di scussion and argunment. |It's because it was before
us and it had to do with what we reviewed. But
anything that was not a part of that, anything that
has to do with some reporting of a previous denial
that's |l ong since over, that has nothing relevant to

do with the proceeding.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN. | stand by ny
ruling.
MR. LAROSE: | appreciate that.

MR KIM Just as an inconveni ence, M. LaRose,
can you give ne a cite to the Juror or whatever

first page or the second page?
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MR. LARCSE: Yes. The three cases | cited were
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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Jurack, J UR A C K, versus | EPA West Law, 1989,
125 464.
The second case | said was People versus
Panhandl e Eastern Pipeline Conpany, 2000 West Law,
890 186.
The third case was | BP versus | PCB and | EPA,
204 Il1linois Appellate Thrid 797, 563 Nort heast
Second 72.
MR. KIM Thank you
BY MR, LAROCSE:
Q Regar dl ess of whether we've been able to submt
proof of your concern, did you still have a concern that

we should have the pernit before we go forward?

A Yes.

Q Is that one of the reasons why we didn't do it?

A | would say that would be the reason.

Q We got the permits in August of 2000, correct?

A Yes.

Q Was there continuing concerns about the tining
once we received -- the tinmng of the siting application
once we received those pernmits?

A Yes.
Q And what were those?
There was concern because we're going to be in

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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t he process of another siting.

Q

> O >» O >

And what siting process was that?

It was Environ-Tech.

And the Environ-Tech siting process began when?
1st of Septenber.

Why couldn't we do them both at the same tine?

We're just a small conmunity. W don't have

the resources to be able to do two at once.

> O > O

Q

Are you up for reelection this year?
Yes.

When?

April 3rd.

Does the fact that you're up for reelection --

by the way, do you have an opponent? Are you running

opposed?
A
Q
A

Q

Yes.
Who is that opponent?
Al derman Di ck Kupchek (phonetic).

Does he support the operation of the l[andfil

the way that you do?

A

No.

MR KIM (Cbjection as to the relevance of this

guesti oni ng.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Do you want to
L. A, REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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rephrase that, M. LaRose, please?

MR LARCSE: Yes, sir.



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

BY MR LARGCSE
Q Are you aware of your opponent's position with
respect to the landfill operations?
A Yes.
Q And what is that?
MR KIM [I'msorry. The objection goes to the

formof the question, but also to the subject

matter. | don't understand the rel evance.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: | agree, | agree.
Sust ai ned.

BY MR LARGCSE

Q Sir, is there a concern about timng of this
siting application as it relates to the el ection?

A Qovi ousl y.

Q After the election occurs, how quickly could we
do the siting to allowthe material to remain in place?

A Well, | can only answer on ny part. Hopefully,
if I was reelected, we could get this done by the end of

the year, easily by the first part of 2002.

Q So your position would be et ne get this
el ection out of the way and we'll do the siting process?
A | feel we could iron out all the problens, |

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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woul d think, with nyself there.
Q In general, is it a fair statement, sir, that
you, as the presiding nmayor of the City of Morris,

support leaving the nmaterial in place instead of noving
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it across the street?

A Definitely.

Q Are you aware that the IEPA and the City of
Morris and CLC disagree with respect to the financial
assurance aspect of the landfill?

A Yes.

Q The | EPA says it should be 17 nmillion, and we
say it should be 7 mllion, correct?

A Yes.

Q Do you know what the $10 nillion difference
relates to?

A Yes, | do.

Q And what does that relate to?

A That woul d be the treating of the |eachate.

Q Sir, did you -- did the City of Mrris enter
into an agreenent with Morris Community Landfill for the
treatment of |eachate, condensate and groundwater at its
facility?

A Yes.

Q ' mgoing to hand you what's been previously

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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mar ked as Exhibit LL.
(Docunent tendered.)
BY MR, LAROCSE:

Q Sir, that's an addendumto the July, 1982 |ease
whi ch was entered into on July 20th, 1999, correct?

A Yes.

Q Is that the agreement for the City of Mdirris to
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treat the | eachate and condensate at its POTWat a
reduced charge?
A Yes.
Q And those reduced charges appear in Paragraph 4
on Page 1 and continued onto Paragraph 1, Page 2,
correct?
A Yes.
MR, LARCSE: Sir, | would nove the adm ssion of
nmy Exhibit LL.
MR KIM No objection
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: So admitt ed.
Exhibit LL is admitted.
(Wher eupon, Petitioner's Exhibit
No. LL was adnmitted into evidence.)
BY MR, LAROCSE:
Q And, sir, did the Gty also enter into an
agreenent to supply the Governnent with certain
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
108
financial assurance up to $17 nmillion so we could get
the pernmit and then fight about a reduction later?
A Supply the Governnent ?
Q Supply the | EPA
A Yes.
Q And was that agreement entered into and then
supported by resol ution?
A Yes.

Q ' mgoing to hand you what's been previously
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mar ked as Exhibit KK. 1'll ask you to take a | ook at

t hat, please.

(Docunent tendered.)
BY MR LARGCSE
Q Is that the agreenent that was entered into on
Decenber 13th, 1999, whereby we agreed to supply the
$17 million in financial assurance and |later contest a
reducti on down to $10 million?
A Down to 7 million
Q I"'msorry. Down to 7 mllion
A Yes.
MR. LARCSE: | nove the adm ssion of
Exhi bit KK
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Kin®?
MR KIM No objection
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: It will be
admitted -- Exhibit KK
(Wher eupon, Petitioner's Exhibit
No. KK was adnmitted into evidence.)
BY MR LARGCSE
Q Finally, sir, 1'mgoing to hand you what's been
previously marked as Exhibit JJ and ask you to take a
| ook at that, sir.
(Docunent tendered.)
BY MR LARGCSE
Q Is that the resolution that approved the
Decenber 13th, 1999 anendnent to the | ease agreenent?
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That's Resolution R-99-67
Yes.

Unani nously passed on Decenber 13th, 19997

> O » O >

Yes.

MR. LAROSE: M. Hearing Oficer, | nmove

adm ssion of Exhibit JJ into the record, please.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Ki n?

MR KIM The -- | don't think -- is this part

of the application, or is this the adm nistrative

end?

MR, LARCSE: | don't know.

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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MR KIM To the extent that it's -- if it is,
no objection. If it's not, |I don't have an
objection to the work in particular as evidence,
al though I would -- | assune this is essentially an
anmendnment -- an initial copy -- of the decision that

was nmade by the City and it does predate our final
decision. | would have no problemw th the Board
accepting this.

MR. LAROSE: | can clear this up
M. MDernont just pointed out to ne that this
docunent appears in Parcel A Volune 3, Page 0370
and 0371 --

MR KIM No objection

MR. LAROSE: -- as did the prior two exhibits.
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HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Exhibit JJ will be
adm tted without objection
(Wher eupon, Petitioner's Exhibit
No. JJ was adnitted into evidence.)
BY MR, LAROCSE:
Q Sir, it was the result -- it was the intent of

t hese agreenents to do what we had to do to get the

permt but still fight the financial assurance, correct?
MR KIM (Objection. Leading.
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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BY MR, LAROCSE:

Q Sir, what was the intent of these agreenments?

A To hopefully get the financial assurance
reduced.

Q And do you, as mayor of the Gty of Mrris,
support such reduction?

A Yes.
MR. LAROCSE: | have nothing further
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Kim any cross?
MR KIM Yes.
CROSS- EXAM NATI ON
BY MR KI'M
Q Mayor, again, | also would like to thank you
for taking time out of your very busy schedul e and
coming to court today. | will try to keep ny questions
as brief as possible.

A That's okay. This is very inmportant to us, so
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what ever you need to ask.
Q Good, good.

Exhi bits OO and PP, which | believe were the
printouts of the tax receipts and royalty receipts to
the City from Comunity Landfill for the years 1998,
1999 and the year 2000. \Who prepared those docunments?

A Who prepared --

L. A, REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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Q The printouts.
A Deputy city clerk.
Q And when were those prepared?
A What's today? Fairly -- right after Christnas.
Q You stated that -- and as | was listening to

you descri be your nontrash, nonwhite goods pick up
program |, just as a side note, | think that's a very
good program You said that that's sonething that is of
benefit to the City that's derived from Conmunity
Landfill. Did-- let's take a step back

You did sign the permt application that was

submtted in May of 2000; did you not?

A [*msure | did.

MR KIM Let me uniformally -- I'"mgoing to
show the wi tness what's been -- what is found on
Pages -- it's found in the adnm nistrative record for

Parcel A, Volume 1, Bates stanp 0019 and 1120.
MR. LAROSE: Can | see that, please?

MR KIM Sure.
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MR. LAROSE: Thank you

BY MR KM
Q Are those your -- is that your signature at the
bot t onf?

A That is nmy signature.
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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Q And on the next -- you're |ooking at 0019; is
that correct?
Yes, sir.

And on Page 0020, is that your signature?

> O >

Yes.

Q You signed the permt application in your
of ficial capacity as mayor of the City of Mrris; is
that right?

A. Yes, sir.

Q And you were doing so as the |l ega
representative of the owner of the landfill; is that
correct?

A. Yes, sir.

Q Did you review the permt application?
A Per sonal | y?

Q Yes.

A Not really.

Q Are you aware that the permt application
contains any reference to the nontrash, nonwhite goods
pi ck up programthat you just described?

A I would have to say no, |'m not aware.

Q Are you aware if the pernit application has any
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reference to the participation of Conmunity Landfill
personnel and/or equi pment in snow renoval ?
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A No, |I'mnot aware of it.
Q Are you aware if the pernit application has any
reference to Community Landfill's assistance with your

handl i ng of denolition debris?

A "' mnot aware.

Q You al so stated that you are in support of
seeking local siting approval to site the over-height
waste in Parcel Bin place; is that right?

A Yes.

Q And you said that you've been mayor for the
City for the past eight years; is that correct?

A Yes.

Q Has that been your opinion the entire tine

you' ve held that position?

A I'd have to say yes.
Q So that would date back to approximately --
this is year 2001 -- the early parts of -- at least the

early part of year 19 --
A '93, '94.
Q Thank you. My math is a little slow
A That's all right. Wen you're running for
el ection, you remenber them years.
Q And, in fact, certainly as of August of 1996,

when the permit application that was referenced by
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M. LaRose was subnitted to the Illinois EPA for review,
at that time, you were aware that |ocal siting approval
was an option to address the over-height waste in Parce
B, were you not?

A Yes.

Q And were you in support of it at that tine?

A Yes.

Q And | believe you stated that it was because of
political concerns and negative publicity concerns that
you did not believe that the City should resune | oca
siting of the landfill; is that right?

MR. LAROCSE: (Objection. That's a
m scharacterization of his testinony. Objection to
the form

MR KIM [|'ve asked him a question; he can
answer no if it's not.

MR LARCSE: | think he still has to ask it
properly.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Can you ask a --
rephrase that, M. Kin®

BY MR KI'M

Q Did you state that political concerns were one
of the reasons that you did not believe that |ocal
siting approval should be resuned until a permt had

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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been granted?
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A | don't renenber.

Q Was that one of your concerns -- politica
concerns?

A | woul d have to say no.

Q So you were not concerned that there would
be -- okay. So there were no political concerns; is

that correct?

A In '967?

Q Let's tal k about the time period from 1996 to
August of 2000.

A kay.

Q During that period of tine, did you have any
political concerns that prevented you from seeking | oca
siting approval to site the over-height waste of Parce
Bin place?

A VWll, when you're in politics, you always got
political concerns. You try to please everybody, but
you're not going to. So | would have to say when you're
dealing with waste and landfills, you always got to
think a little bit of political concerns.

Q Was that a major force in why you did not seek
| ocal siting approval ?

A | couldn't tell you for sure.

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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Q Did you testify that negative publicity was

anot her reason that you wouldn't seek local siting

approval ? And I'mtalking, again, fromthe tine period
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bet ween August, 1996, and August, 2000.

A Did | state what?

Q That negative publicity concerns were another
reason why you would not want to seek local siting
approval until the Illinois EPA had issued a permt to
the landfill?

A You' ve always got to be concerned about
negative publicity.

Q | understand that. But what |'masking you is
was that your testinony just a few mnutes ago?

A That | was concerned about -- give ne that
guesti on agai n.

Q "Il try to nmake it even clearer.

Opposi ng counsel showed you a copy of what was
| abel ed as Exhibit NN, which | think you have before
you.

A kay.

MR. LAROSE: M. Hearing Oficer, at this
point, if this gentleman is going to refer to this
docunent after he objected to its admi ssion and
after his objection was sustained, | think he's

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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opened the door and | think he's now opened the door
to questioning with respect to this and the

adm ssion of this docunent.

MR KIM | amnot offering this as evidence.
| amtrying to refresh the witness's recollection as

to the questioning that he just had on direct
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exami nati on.

MR. LAROSE: | think this is entirely
i nappropriate. He's stated that this entire issue
is irrelevant, and now he's questioning the w tness
on it and showi ng himthe very docunent that he
objected to. | think the objection should be
reversed, | think the docunment should be entered and
I think he should be able to question him about it
or el se he should stop questioning himabout it.

MR KIM For the sane reason as | said earlier
what the issue about the royalties and the taxes
canme up. | stated the mayor can certainly testify
as to the benefit, he can testify that they received
royalties, he can testify that he was concerned
about negative publicity. What | objected to was
the inclusion of those specific docunments as
evidence. That's different.

MR, LARCSE: Then he shouldn't ask him

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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guesti ons about those docunents.

MR KIM |I'msinply asking cross-exan nation
on the subject matter of his direct testinony. He
can't recall what | know he was testifying as to
negative publicity. I'msinply trying to jog his
menory back. Besides that -- or we can ask the
court reporter to go back and read his testinony.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: |'IIl overrul e your
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obj ection, M. LaRose.
Limt your questioning.
MR. LAROSE: Thank you
BY MR KI'M
Q Mayor, what |'mtrying to get at is what
prevented you from August of 1996 to August of 2000 from
seeking local siting approval for the over-height waste
in Parcel B? What were the factors that you believe
prevented you fromdoing that? And when |I say you, |I'm

referring to you as the representative of the owner of

the landfill.

A What prevented us? G ve nme that question one
nore tine.

Q What factors prevented you from seeking | oca

siting approval for the over-height waste of Parcel B
fromthe tine period of August of 1996, to the tine

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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peri od of August, 20007

A I couldn't answer that question, to be honest
with you.

Q Do you recall giving any testinmony just a few
m nutes ago on direct exam nation?

A Yes.

Q Do you recall making any references to negative
publicity concerns?

A No, not negative publicity. | was concerned

that the publicity was stating that -- it wasn't

negative. It was stating that we were doing sonethi ng
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illegal. And | wanted to get the facts out that we were
not illegal

Q So I'Il ask you again: What were th reasons
why | ocal siting approval was not pursued from August,

1996, to August, 2000? You say you can't give an

answer ?

A No.

Q Were there any legal restrictions that
prevented you fromdoing that, to the best of your

know edge?

A Legal restrictions?

Q Were you i nformed by counsel for the City or
counsel for the landfill -- when | say the landfill, |

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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mean Conmmunity Landfill Conpany, the operator -- were
you i nfornmed by counsel that there was a | ega
restriction or there was a |l egal inpedinent to seeking
| ocal approval any tine between August of 1996 and
August of 20007

A Not that | can renenber.

Q So your testinony is you don't have any
recol l ection of any |egal reason why you couldn't do
that as it would have been told to you, and you can't
t hi nk of any other reason why you didn't pursue the
| ocal siting approval; is that right?

A Ri ght.

Q Thank you
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You testified that there was an ordi nance that
woul d prohi bit garbage from being taken in on the east
side of something. And the east side of what?

A This would be Parcel A
Q And I'msorry. Could you just briefly describe
agai n what the ordi nance prohibited?
A W could only take in denolition and
construction nateri al
Q And you felt that that prohibition would --
A And | can't remenber if it was contaninated
waste, but | knowit was stated to garbage.
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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Q And how did you feel that that ordinance woul d
wor k agai nst novi ng the waste?
A Peopl e didn't want, supposedly, snelly
garbage -- nore coming in.

Q When was that ordi nance passed; do you recall?

A "95 or '96.

Q Do you know i f that ordinance is still in
effect?

A Yes. That mi ght have been a resol ution

Q So it's either an ordi nance or resol ution?

A Right. It would be on the books.

Q And as far as local siting approval goes, are
you familiar with the procedure? You probably are,
since you're in the mddle of one now But are you
famliar with the procedure on how a party seeks | oca

siting approval ?
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A I"'mlearning. |'mnot an expert on it, that's
for sure.

Q Under st andabl e. Do you understand that at the
conclusion of the local unit of governnent's decision

there's an opportunity for appeal of that decision?

A Yes.

Q And do you understand that that appeal goes to
the Pollution Control Board?

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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A Yes.

Q And do you understand that an appeal can be
taken of the Pollution Control Board's decision to the
I1l1inois Appellate Court?

A What | under st and.

Q Can you guarantee, in your capacity as mayor of
the City of Morris, that any party comng in seeking
| ocal siting approval will receive local siting
approval ?

A Can | guarantee it nyself?

Q Yes.
A | woul d have to say no.
Q On the question of financial assurance again,

do you have Exhibit KK before you?

A JJ? KK, yes.

Q Wul d you | ook at Paragraph 5 of that exhibit?
And that's on Page 3 of the exhibit. Wuld you take a

nonent to read it, and when you've concl uded reading,
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just let me know.

A kay.

Q Did you sign this | ease anendnent ?

A Yes.

Q And, presunably, you reviewed the termof the
| ease anendnent before you signed it; is that correct?

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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A Yes.

Q Paragraph 5, I"'mgoing to read the first
sentence into the record. It states, "Lessor and |essee
will file an application with the | EPA to reduce the
financi al assurance from $17, 159, 346 to $7,077,716 after

the significant nodification permt applications have
been approved for Parcels A and B."
Is that a fair reading of that first sentence?

A Yes.

Q What was your understanding of that sentence as
to the tinm ng of events that would take place for
seeking the reduction to the cost estinate? Wuld that
happen before or after the significant nodification

permit application had been approved?

A G ve ne that question one nore tine.

Q What |'masking is this: Isn't it correct that
this statenent states -- that sentence states that after
the sig nod -- significant nodification -- permt

application has been approved, that another application
woul d be filed seeking to reduce the financial assurance

amount from 17 mllion to $7 mllion?
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A Yes.
MR. LAROSE: Objection to the formof the
guestion. The document speaks for itself, and that
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
125
wasn't a verbatimrecitation of what the docunent
says. He read the docunment first, and now he's
m scharacterized it.
MR KIM The witness just answered the
guestion. He didn't have any --
MR. LAROSE: | didn't have a chance to object.
He answered it before | objected. The objection
st ands.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: The objection is
overruled. The answer stands.
BY MR KI'M
Q Mayor, |'mgoing to --
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Kim what
exhibit are we | ooking at here?
MR KIM I'msorry. It's Exhibit KK
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: | thought you had
said Exhibit JJ.
MR KIM [|I'msorry, no. They're close.
BY MR KM
Q Mayor, |'m going to show you what is identified
as a portion of the adm nistrative record that's Parcel
A, Volune 1, Page 0002.

MR. LAROSE: Can you wait until | get my copy?
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MR KIM Yes, yes.

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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MR. LAROSE: GCkay. |'mready.
BY MR KI'M
Q Mayor -- and, actually, this is a document

whi ch continues t hrough Page 0003. Do you recogni ze
t hat docunent ?
A Yes.
Q What is that docunent?
It |ooks like a docunent from Andrews
Engi neering to Mss Miunie fromthe EPA or to the EPA

Q That is the cover letter that acconpani ed the
May, 2000 permit application; isn't that right?

A | couldn't tell you for sure.

Q If you | ook at Page 0004, what does the top
line of that page read?

A Application for Significant Mdification to
Permt.

Q And what does the received stanp on Page 0002
show as a date received?

A May 8t h, 2000.

Q And woul d you read the bottom paragraph on Page
0002 yoursel f? And when you finish that, just let ne
know.

A kay.

Q Did you review this letter when you signed the

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292

127
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permit application?

A I*msure | did.

Q Doesn't this bottom paragraph state that
al t hough Comunity Landfill and the City are reserving
their right to seek a reduction of the closure and
post-closure care costs at a later date, that they are
agreeing to subnmit bonds in the anount of $17 mllion
and change --

MR. LAROSE: bjection to the form

BY MR KI'M
Q -- solely as a neans in this matter to receive
the permt?

MR. LAROSE: Objection to the formof the
guestion. The document says what it says, and he
msread it.

MR KIM [|'masking for the mayor's
under st andi ng of what that docunent was. This is a
cover letter to the permt application which he
signed. |'masking --

MR. LAROSE: He can ask that question. He
can't mischaracterize the docunent. The docunent
speaks for what it speaks for. [It's an inproperly
formed question. M objection.

MR KIM | can ask a |leading question. [|'m

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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doi ng that.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN:  You're sayi ng



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

M. Kimis nischaracterizing the paragraph he's
reading? He nisread it?

MR. LAROSE: That's right. Do you have it in
front of you?

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: | do not because
don't have the --

MR. LARCSE: He did not read -- he can ask the
mayor's understandi ng of that paragraph. He can ask
the mayor to read that paragraph into the record.

He can read the paragraph into the record hinmsel f.
He can't mischaracterize the paragraph and then ask
t he mayor's understanding of it.

MR, KIM On cross-exanination, | can ask the
mayor | eading questions. | am asking the mayor
whet her or not what | asked himis his understandi ng
of what that paragraph states. |[|f he says no, he
can say no.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Mayor, woul d you
read t hat paragraph into the record, please?

THE W TNESS:  Yes

"Comunity Landfill Conpany and the City of
Morris are including a $17, 427,366 cl osure,

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
129
post-closure care cost estimates in these
applications and are agreeing to submt bonds in
that anopunt at the time of issuance of the pernmits
solely as a neans to resolve this matter and without

prejudice to its rights to seek a reduction of the
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cl osure and post-closure care cost estimates at a
| ater date and through appropriate avail abl e

procedures. "

MR KIM [I'Il rephrase ny question.
BY MR KIM
Q Isn't it correct that what that says is -- and

I"mgoing to break this up into parts -- that Conmunity
Landfill and the City are agreeing to post bonds in the
amobunt of $17 million and change; is that right?
MR. LAROSE: Objection to the formof the
guestion. He can ask the mayor's understanding. He

can't characterize what the docunment says.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: | agree.
M. Kim--
BY MR KM

Q M. Mayor, what is your understanding of that
par agr aph?

A My understandi ng of the paragraph is that we
had agreed to post the bond the City would sign with the
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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t hought of later on negotiating it down to $7 mllion
Q Was it your understanding that that would be
done through a separate application?
A | don't think it was a separate application
Q How woul d t hat be done; do you know? What was
your understandi ng of how that woul d be done?

A Once we got the application, then we would
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proceed to negotiate it down.
Q When you say once you got the application, you
mean once you got the permt that was based on the

application? You prepared the application; we issued

the pernmt.
A Ri ght.
Q So what you neant to say once you got the

permt, then you would try and address the revision
downward; is that correct?
A | woul d say yes.
MR KIM Sorry that was so difficult. |
apol ogi ze.
| have nothing further.
MR. LAROSE: Just a couple questions, then

you'll be on your way, Mayor.

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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REDI RECT EXAM NATI ON
BY MR, LAROSE:

Q M. Kimkept asking you why didn't we do this
from-- why didn't we site this -- do local siting from
'96 to '99. Did the decision not to do that -- what if
any part of the decision not to do that had anything to
do with the fact that we didn't receive a permt?

A Wll, that's it. It was tied up in court. Am
I right?

Q Ri ght .
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So at least part of the decision not to proceed
to siting from'96 to '99 had to do with the fact that

we didn't get the sig nod, right?

A Ri ght .
MR, LARCSE: That's all | have.
MR KIM Just a follow up.
RECROSS- EXAM NATI ON
BY MR KM
Q So there were sone reasons, weren't there,
Mayor, why you didn't -- that you can now recall why you
didn't seek local siting approval; is that correct?
A That | can recall?

Q Didn't you just now testify that the fact that
you did not have a permit that -- | think you just said
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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sonething was tied up in court, that was the reason that

prevented you from seeking local siting approval; is
that right?

A No.

Q So that was not a reason that prevented you
from seeking local siting approval; is that correct?

A G ve ne that question -- give ne that first

guesti on agai n.

Q Did Community Landfill have an approved permit
bet ween August of 1996 until the pernmit was approved in
August of 2000, to the best of your understandi ng?

A Did they have an approved pernit? As far as |
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Q So there was no permt -- was there any permit
guestion that was unanswered or that was unresol ved that
prevented you from seeking |l ocal siting approval between
August of '96 until August of 20007

A | couldn't tell you that. | can't answer that.

Q M. LaRose just asked you the fact that you
didn't have a permit was a factor, did he not?

A Did he ask what was that?

MR KIM Oher than having the testinony read
back, I'mnot sure what to do here.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Try one nore tine,
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
133

M. Kim please
BY MR KI'M

Q Was the fact that the significant nodification
permt, the fact that that permt had not yet been
i ssued, did that prevent you from seeking | ocal siting
approval between August of '96 and August of 2000?

A | woul d say yes.

Q Why did that prevent you from seeking | oca
siting approval? Let ne put it to you this way: Is it
your understandi ng that you needed to have an approved
significant nodification pernit to seek local siting
approval ?

A | woul d say yes.

Q And on what authority?

A VWhat do you mean what authority?
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Q Who told you that you needed to have a
significant nodification pernit approved before you

could seek local siting approval ?

A | don't know if anybody told ne. | don't
rememnber .

Q So it would just be your belief -- your
personal belief?

A Yes.
Q And what woul d that be based on?

L. A, REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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A Just the way | would feel, | guess. That's --
Q No political concerns related to that that you
can think of?
A No.
Q No negative publicity concerns that you can
t hi nk of ?
A There's always negative publicity concerns.
You' re always going to be concerned with -- nobody in

their right mnd woul dn't be concerned about negative
publicity. | mean, if you were in nmy spot, any -- one

person with negative publicity would bother you a little

bit -- you would think, anyway.
Q | under st and.
Did anyone -- did either counsel for the City
or counsel for the Community Landfill Conpany tell you

that the fact that the significant nodification permt

not bei ng approved prevented you from seeking | oca
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siting approval ?

MR. LAROCSE: (bjection. Invades the
attorney-client privilege.

MR KIM | believe | asked himthe very sane
guesti on on cross-exam nati on before.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Can you read that
back, please -- M. Kims question?

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
135
(Whereupon, the record was read as requested.)

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. LaRose, what's
your objection?

MR. LAROCSE: It invades attorney-client
privilege. Sonmething that was told to himby the
city attorney -- his lawer -- | don't think it's
subject to disclosure in this proceedi ng.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Kin®?

MR KIM | can rephrase the question

BY MR KI'M

Q Were you ever told by counsel for Comunity
Landfill Conpany that the fact that there was no
approved significant nodification permt prevented you

from seeking local siting approval ?

A Yes.

Q You were told that?

A | can't renmenber that, but that's the way |
would feel. | always felt that we needed the sig nod
before we got the siting.

Q And, again, |'mnot asking you for who -- from
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where you got this advice -- but did you think that
there were | egal reasons why you couldn't do that?
A There coul d possi bly have been
Q But did you think --
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A I don't renenber either |egal counsel talKking
to ne about it, to be honest with you.
Q So you didn't hear fromlegal counsel from
Community Landfill that there was a | egal reason that

you couldn't do that; is that right?

A | can't renenber offhand. | mean, |I'msure --
there m ght have been; | don't know. But we should --
can't remenber if Mark talked to ne, but | definitely

feel that there had to have been a sig nod before a

siting.
Q But not for political reasons and not for
negative -- aside fromthe standard negative publicity

reasons, not for those reasons; is that correct?

A What was that? One nore tine.

Q Not for political reasons; is that right?

A | can't answer that. | nean, what are
political reasons?

Q Wl |, concerns that you m ght have had over
whet her or not the |local aldermen -- or the aldermen --
woul d be nore or less inclined to approve that based
upon whether or not there was or was not an approved

permt application?
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A | suppose that mght have come into it a little
bit. | nmean, it always does -- any kind of decision you
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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make.
Q But that was not an overriding factor in your
nm nd?
A | couldn't tell for sure. | don't knowif it
was overriding or not.
Q So you don't have any strong opinion on that?

You can't say for sure that was a big reason; is that
right?

A No. |It's hard to say.

MR. KIM Nothing further
FURTHER REDI RECT EXAM NATI ON
BY MR, LAROCSE:

Q M. Kimtold you to use the word "prevent" --
we prevented, legally or otherwise, fromsiting -- doing
a siting application. There wasn't anything to prevent
us fromdoing the siting, was there?

A As far as | know, no.

Q When we tal ked about doing the siting, did we
talk about giving it the best chance of being
successful ?

A Qovi ousl y.

Q And did the fact that the sig nod had not been
i ssued yet, in your mnd, have anything to do with the
i ssue of whether we m ght be successful or unsuccessful ?

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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Yes.

And how did it affect that issue?

> O >

How did it --

Q How did the fact that we didn't have the sig
nod affect your thinking on whether we woul d be
successful or unsuccessful if we went to siting wthout
the sig nod?

A | didn't think we'd get it.

MR. LAROSE: No further questions.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Kim any
re-recross? | guess that's where we're at.
FURTHER RECROSS- EXAM NATI ON
BY MR KI'M
Q Why didn't you think you would get it if you

had no sig nod pernit?

A That was just ny opinion. | didn't think we'd
get it.
Q So although it was just your opinion, there was

no | egal reason that you can think of, there was no
political reason you can think of, there's no negative
publicity reasons you can think of; is that right?

MR. LAROSE: Objection to the formof the

guestion. It's conpound.
MR KIM | can break it down.
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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BY MR KI M
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Q So the fact that you didn't have a sig nod
permt -- when | say sig nmod, | mean significant
nodi fi cation.

A Ri ght .

Q The fact that you didn't have the sig nod
permt, there was no political reasons why the failure

to have that would reduce the Iikelihood of getting

| ocal siting approval; is that right?

A | don't know where you keep coming up with this
political --

Q "Il be honest with you. I'mcomng up with

t hat because that was a termthat was used in direct
exam nation of you earlier. |'msinply using the phrase
that was used earlier

So you have no -- other than the fact that
there was no sig nod pernmit, you have no other rea
reason, in your mnd, why you could not -- or why it was
not a good idea to seek |local siting approval between
August of '96 and August of 2000; is that right?

A What was that one nore tine?
MR KIM Could you read that back?

(Whereupon, the record was read as requested.)

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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BY THE W TNESS
A | felt we needed local nodification before
siting. That's --

BY MR KI M
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Q But you can't really articul ate why you think

that or why you thought that; is that correct?

A No.

MR KIM Ckay. Nothing further.

MR. LAROCSE: Nothing further.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Re-re-redirect,
M. LaRose?

MR. LAROSE: | think you put one too nany re's
in there, but no.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: You mmay step down,
M. Mayor. Thank you very much.

Of the record.

(Di scussion held off the record.)

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Back on the record.
| want to tal k about one thing. Reading the
evi dence testinony into evidence, M. LaRose, is, |
t hi nk you sai d, playacting.

I think 1'"mgoing to reconsider that and take
M. LaRose's advice. | think it may be -- it may
take 20, 30 minutes, but it may be a little clearer

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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for the Board to take a |look at that so they will
have everything in front of theminstead of going
back and forth.

Wth that said, | think we'll take an hour
lunch. W'l be back here at 20 to 2:00.

Thank you very nuch.
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(Wher eupon, the taking of the
wi thin deposition was recessed

until 2:40 p.m)
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HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN:  And we are back on
the record. |It's approximately 1:50.

MR. LAROSE: There was a question with respect
to Exhibit MM which was denied for adni ssion and
allowed to go in as an offer of proof. And the question
was what if any of that document appeared in this case.
It doesn't all appear in the record, but nost it does.
We can go over that. W can at | east get what appears

in the record identified.
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HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Al l right.

MR. LAROSE: Do you have MMin front of you?

MR KIM W can do that, M. Hearing Oficer
But just to forewarn you, this does speak to the bigger
picture, and I'"'mgoing to -- | would lIike the
opportunity to address what should or should not be

al l owed as evidence. | |ooked up the cases that
M. LaRose cited to, and | found sone additional cases.
And | think, at least in my opinion, that things like

this should not be included before or after we get
into --

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Let's address it
after. Find out which ones were in the record.

MR. LAROSE: Sir, if I look at Exhibit MM the
first two pages did not appear in the record. The

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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third, fourth and fifth pages, which are a letter from
nmysel f to Tom Gazi ak, Parcel A, reviewer notes, Pages
0492 to 0494. The next two pages, which were permts
i ssued by M. Bakowski --

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: |'msorry. M.
LaRose, you said the letter to M. Bakowski, which was
copied to M. Kim appears in the record as 0492 to
04947

MR. LAROSE: The next two pages relate to --
excuse ne -- the next two pages are a pernit issued to

M. Bakowski, and they appear in the record at 0495 and
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0496.

And the | ast page is just a page out of the
regul ations that occurred at that tine.

Am | m ssing some pages or did | recite them
all?

MR KIM No, you did, although on ny copy,
t hen have two pages consisting of what |ooks |ike a fax
| og.

MR. LAROSE: Right. And | don't care if those
go in the record or not go in the record.

MR. KIM Reserving conment on the first two
pages of this exhibit if we strike out the last three
pages, which are this fax log, and things on the
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citation to the regs.

MR. LAROSE: | don't have any objection to
striking those and citations to the regul ati ons.
Certainly the fax logs. The regulations are the
regulations. | don't see a need for that to actually go

in.

MR KIM OQher than the first two pages, we
have no objecti on.

MR. LAROSE: And, again, now that we know that
the attachments to this docunent are in the record, | do
think that asking to at |east reconsider your position
on whether the first two pages that relate directly to
the remai nder of the docunment, which is in the record,

is relevant and germane to these proceedi ngs.
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HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Kim would you
l'i ke to address that?

MR KIM Yes.

M. LaRose -- and I'mnot going to try and
characterize it -- but my understanding of what he
stated is that he says that it's relevant, that it bears
the Board's attention, and he cited two, three cases,
whi ch he said supported the notion that he could include
docunments as evidence which were found outside of the
adm nistrative record. And those three cases that he
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cited, | believe, were the -- the one case was Jurack
versus | EPA, PCB No. 85-137; the date of the decision
was Septenber 28, 1989. That case involved a review of
an NPDES pernit -- National Pollutant Di scharge
Elimination Systempernit. The review of NPDES permits
is unique in that those are de novo reviews by the
Board. The Board considers anything and everything in
those cases. That is not the case. This is a pernmt
appeal, and that is not the scope of the Board's review
So that case really doesn't apply.

The second case that he cited to was the case
of The People of the State of Illinois versus Panhandl e
Eastern; PCB No. 99-191. The date of the decision is
June 22nd of 2000. That case is distinct because that
case was an enforcenment case where there was a notion to

i ncorporate portions of a related pernit appeal, and
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those were specifically portions of the adm nistrative
record and hearing transcript in the pernmt appeal to
the enforcenent case. That is not at all the situation
we have here. W' re not talking about incorporating
docunents from any ot her pending matter.

The last case M. LaRose cited to was |BP
versus Illinois Pollution Control Board. That's an
Appel | ate case before the Third District. The citation
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to that was 204 Illinois Appellate Third 797. There,
again, that was a review of an NPDES permit, which was,
again, a de novo review.
| would, instead, draw the Hearing O ficer's

attention to cases that | think are much nore on point.

For exanple -- let me see if | can put this in
chronol ogical order. [I'll work oldest to newest. The
case of Alton Packagi ng Corporation versus Illinois

Pollution Control Board. This is a case out of the
Fifth District Appellate Court, 162 Illinois Appellate
Third 731. The parallel cite is 516 Northeast Second
275. That case states that in that case, the court
reviewed a request by the petitioner in the permt

appeal to introduce new evidence that was not part of
the record before the Agency. |In that case, the
Appel l ate Court denied the request -- or the request was
deni ed, and the Appellate Court upheld that position
because they said that it was not a de novo review

before the Board. The Board was not in a position,
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then, to accept new evidence, and it woul d have been
error on the part of the Board to do that.

The next case is Joliet Sand and Gravel Conpany
versus Illinois Pollution Control Board. This is out of
the Third District of Illinois Appellate Court, 163

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292

147
I1linois Appellate Third, Page 830. The parallel site
is 516 Northeast Second 955. That case stated what has
al ways, | think, been understood to be the Board's scope
of reviewin a pernmit appeal, and that is that the sole
guesti on before the Board is whether the applicant
proves that the application as submtted to the Agency
denonstrates that no violation of the Act woul d have
occurred if the requested permt had been issued. The
scope is limted to the record -- or tothe -- I'm
sorry. To the record and to the application that was
submitted to the Agency.

The last case that I'll cite to is a permt
appeal before the Illinois Pollution Control Board.

That case is Panhandl e Eastern Pipeline Conpany versus
IIlinois Pollution Control Board, PCB No. 98-102. That
was deci ded on January 21st of 1999. |In that case, both
the petitioner and respondent attenpted offers of proof
to subnmit the docunents that were prepared after the
date of the agency's denial. And the Board specifically
rejected both those requests because the Agency could

not have considered themwhen it made its permt
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decision. The Board, naking that decision, cited to the
Al ton Packagi ng Case; to the case of American Waste
Processing versus | EPA, which is PCB 91-38, decided on
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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Cct ober 1st of 1992.

So |l think it's fairly clear that these cases
state that the scope of the Board's reviewis just
limted to the application and to the admnistrative
review -- or the admnistrative record that was before
the Agency at the tinme; that the Board has rejected past
attenpts to include docunents that were prepared after
the date; and by the sane reasoning, there's no reason
to include documents that were not part of the record,
even if they were prepared before the date. The Agency
didn't have them [It's not part of the record. The
Board does not consider that in its review

So | would therefore ask that not only would
the first two pages of Exhibit MM be denied entry as
evi dence, but, again, | would ask you to go back and
revisit Exhibits OO and Exhibit PP, which both were
prepared, by the mayor's own testinony, in Decenber of
2000, which is sone -- alnbst eight nonths -- |I'msorry,
not eight nonths -- four nmonths after the decision was
entered in this case

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. LaRose,
anyt hi ng?

MR, LAROCSE: Yes, sir.

| have not had an opportunity to read the cases
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that M. Kimcited in addition to the cases | cited, but
| certainly had an opportunity to read the ones that |
cited. And they don't quite say what M. Kimcited them
for. I'mgoing to cite from-- verbatim-- fromthe
Pollution Control Board's case in Jurack versus |EPA
I"'mreading fromPage -- the third page of nmy copy. And
the Board in that case said, "Only new evidence which is
relevant to the Board's inquiry in a pernmt appeal my
be considered."

The Board in that case nmde absolutely no
di stinction between an NPDES permt appeal or any ot her
permit appeal. It said, "Evidence of the fact that the
vill age may now acconmpdat e Jurack's water treatnent
needs is irrelevant to whether the inposition of
Condition No. 8 is necessary to achieve conpliance with
the Act." They said if it was relevant, they would
listen to them

Li kewi se, in the Appellate Court case that |
cited, IBP, Inc., versus The Illinois Pollution Contro
Board, 563 Northeast Second 72, the Board nade -- or the
court made absolutely no distinction between an NPDES
permit and otherw se when it wote on Page 2 of its
opi nion, "W agree with the Board and t he Agency that
evi dence presented at a permt appeal nust be rel evant

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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to the issue at hand before it is adnitted as evidence
and considered by the Board."

| offer, | think, a common sense reason for
this. The cases M. Kimcited -- and he showed themto
me before we spoke, so | did get a chance to | ook at
them And it seens to make sense that if the evidence
wasn't available -- if it didn't exist -- then the
Agency couldn't have made its decision on it. But
evi dence that existed at the tine it nmade its decision
and was relevant to the decision is adnmi ssable.

Let nme give you a perfect exanple. In this
case, one of the issues is whether we use T2 or T4
versus the deep well trench. The Agency experts --

M ss Roque and M ss Thonmpson -- in this case consulted
wi th docunents outside the record -- a Streeter EIS
report and a report of the dewatering -- | think it's
call ed, "The New Report on Leaky Aquifers" -- in
reaching their decision that T2 and T4 were not in
accordance with the regulations. Certainly, I"'mable to
guesti on them and show you the Morris EI'S, even though
it wasn't contained in the record because they |ooked at
it. Just like in this case the docunents in MM nost of
which were in the record and they were able to | ook at
them the fact that | sent a letter to Al derman Feeney
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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ought to be considered as well. Just |ike when the
Agency says Morris Comunity Landfill is operating

wi thout a permit in the press, and they say, listen



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

guys, you shoul d have done this already. And the mayor
says | got sone negative press, not only was that
docunent available at the tine that they nade their
deci sion, they spoke to the press. How could they claim
that they didn't know about it?

So the distinction M. Kimnmakes is a valid
one: Stuff that didn't exist, that couldn't have
exi sted, that couldn't have been relevant to the
decision, is one that |I think the Board and the courts
have properly nmade. But they have made no distinction
in NPDES permits versus other cases that rel evant
evidence that's not in the record but that could have
been consi dered and probably shoul d have been consi dered
woul d be admni ssable in this case.

| submit to you, M. Halloran, that if that
wasn't the case, why would we be here? If it was the
case that we just needed the record in this case, there
woul d be no need to augnent it with testinmony or
anyt hi ng el se because the record woul d be sufficient on
which we would wite |egal briefs when we conpare the
record to the regulations in this case. It is not the
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law of this Board or the law of the State of Illinois
that this proceeding is limted to natters included in
the record. Again, if that was the case, they could
| ook at reference docurments in naking their decision,

and | could never bring those reference docunents into
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this proceeding. | think that there is a rel evancy and

materiality standard; | think we've net that. And I
think a blanket ruling that this -- the docunents
submitted in this case -- have to be in the record in

this case is patently wong and | egally doesn't nake
sense.

MR KIM | have just two comments, M. Hearing
Oficer, if I my.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Go ahead, M. Kim

MR KIM First of all, |I take issue with
M. LaRose's representation that in the Jurack case
there was no distinction made. The Board opinion
states -- and I'mreading fromit -- "Recently, the
Appel |l ate Court addressed the issue of whether new
evi dence may be introduced at a hearing before the Board
in an NPDES permt appeal. Relying on Dean Foods versus
IPCB -- citation nunmber -- the court concluded that new
evi dence which is relevant to the deternination of
whet her the applicant has denonstrated that no violation
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of the Act would occur if the pernmit is granted without
i mposition of additions, may be considered by the Board
in a NPDES permt appeal."

The second point 1'd like to bring to your
attention is in the I1BP case, it's pointed out there,
and this is correct as well.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: What cite is that,
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MR KIM The one | just read to you?

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Ri ght.

MR, KIM  The Jurack.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: And the cite is?

MR KIM [I'msorry? | didn't hear you

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: That cite is?

MR KIM [I'msorry. PCB 85-137, and the
deci si on date was Septenber 28 of '89.

So that clearly says that they're tal ki ng about
rulings in matters in NPDES pernit appeals. And the

reason for that is in the |BP case that M. LaRose cited

to you, the Appellate Court there notes -- and, again,
I"'mreading it straight fromthe opinion -- "Moreover
35 Il1inois Adm nistrative Code, Section 105.102(b)(8)

is the procedural regulation governing NPDES permt

appeal s before the Board. That rule states -- and it
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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goes on to cite the rule. And then the |last sentence
says, "If any party desires to introduce evidence before
the Board with respect to any di sputed issue of fact,
the Board shall conduct a de novo hearing and receive
evidence with respect to said issue of fact."

That is not -- that's a special regulation

Those procedural rules are unique to the NPDES permt
procedures. It's a de novo review That's what the

Jurack case was -- it's an NPDES case. That is not the

case in a pernit appeal. In a pernmt appeal, the Board
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does not conduct a de novo review, they conduct a
mani f est weight review And in this case, which is a
permt appeal, the Board's scope will be limted, as
they said in the past, to the permt application in the
adm nistrative record that's before the Agency and

not hing el se. So none of these docunents should be

al l owed in because they should not be considered by the
Board; they're not relevant. The cases M. LaRose is

citing to say what he's saying, but they're for

different types of cases. |If this was that type of

case, | would agree. He could put these things in.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Do you have anyt hi ng

further, M. LaRose?

MR. LAROSE: Yes.
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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And | do understand the distinction between
NPDES and de novo review and nani fest wei ght of the
evidence. |It's not escaping me, but there isn't a
single Board rule or case where the Board has
specifically held that the evidence in any pernit
appeal, including this one, is linited to the matters in

the record. It does say the issues are limted to
matters of consideration whether the application net the
Board -- net the regulations of the Act. That would
nmean that any decision that they made with respect to
that and the things that they considered in the record
or not were things that they should have considered in

the record or not are subject to testinmony in this case.
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O herwise, | submit to you this whole proceedi ng woul d

be neaningless. It's really a fundanental fairness
test.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: | disagree, and |I'm
going to stand by nmy ruling regarding Exhibit M As

far as the first two pages that were not part of the
record and were not considered by the Agency when

deciding to grant or deny the pernit is beyond the

scope. The other attachnents -- the letter to
M. Gaziak of January 13th, 1999, and the letter of
Cct ober 11th, 1996, regarding the permt, wll be
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admi tted.

MR KIM M. Hearing Oficer, what about
Exhi bits OO and PP?

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: For right now, they
will stand as admitted.

MR KIM Can | ask that the Hearing O ficer at
| east review the Panhandl e Eastern permt appeal that |
just cited to, and | can give you the citation again,
and possibly reconsider your ruling? Because | think if
you read that, you will see the Board very clearly said
i nformati on that was prepared after the date of the
deci si on shoul d not be considered, and they rejected
that in that case.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Wbul d it be possible

for you to give ne a copy of that case? In fact, if
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both attorneys would like to give nme copies of the cases
they're relying on, it would help me out imensely.

can look it over on the way hone today.

MR. LAROSE: |'Il get you what | have. | only
have -- you can have the copies that | have. | need to
get copies of the cases that John cited. So as soon as

| get them I'I11 --

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Maybe during our

next recess, we'll --
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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MR KIM If we have a | ong enough recess, |
can give you M. LaRose's three cases, and | can give
you copi es of the cases we need.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Terrifi c.

MR, LARCSE: Just so | understand, is it the
Hearing OFficer's position that documents not included
in this record are not admi ssable in a pernmt appea
that's a non-NPDES situation, or are you reserving
ruling on that?

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: No, no. M ruling
right now, as | stated a fewtines, is that if it's not
in the record, the Agency cannot rely on it when it nade
a decision to grant or deny the permt. |It's outside
t he scope.

MR, LARCSE: What if it's not in the record and
they did rely onit, like the Streeter EIS report?

MR KIM Information that we provided through

t he course of discovery, which is, | think, where we
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turned over that docunment to M. LaRose, would certainly
be considered fair gane here. That's distinct, and
that's not the sane thing.

MR. LAROSE: But | guess | don't understand
that. How could they say -- and you'll see this a
little bit nmore clearly in a few m nutes when M ss Roque

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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gets on the stand -- they said, we made a decision on
this case and | |ooked at the EIS report. It's a big
fat report, and it didn't get included in the record.
So when | asked themin discovery what did you rely on
they gave ne that report. It's not included in the
report, but they certainly relied onit. It's not a
matter of record; it doesn't have a Bates stanp on it.
It's clearly something that we should be able to exam ne
M ss Roque on. And | don't see how that differed from
other things that affect the issues that they decided
that aren't in the record but that could have been
avail able for their review

MR KIM It's a very clear distinction
M ss Roque will testify she reviewed that docunent prior
to making her decision -- prior to her final decision
That neans the standard that the Board considers when
they | ook at evidence as to deterni ne whether or not the
agency's decision was appropriate or not. Was it
sonet hi ng that we consi dered before the decision? Yes,

it was. Arguably, should that have been included in the
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record? You know, it certainly could have been. And if
that's an oversight on anyone's part, that's an
oversight on ny part. But it was produced in the course
of discovery, and it is something that had been
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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provided, and it is sonmething that is distinct from what
M. LaRose is representing as to these ot her docunents.
These were not reviewed by us before the tinme. Sone of
t hese other docunents were prepared after the tine since
it's obviously inpossible for us to have revi ewed those
as of the decision. That's a conpletely different
t hi ng.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN:  And per haps |
m sspoke. Anything the Agency relied on when naking the
decision, that's the whole gist of -- what was in the
record. They looked at it and they relied on it before
maki ng the decision. That is relevant, and that would
be admni ssabl e.

MR KIM As a matter of fact, that's the
standard the Board has set out for what should be
included in the adninistrative record -- everything that
the Agency didn't rely upon. So again, if there is a
m stake in anything, | certainly would agree that it
probably shoul d have included the Streeter Environnental
| mpact Statenent in the adm nistrative record. But
t hese ot her docunents, we did not rely upon. They
shoul d not be.

MR. LAROSE: It nmkes sone sense. |'mjust
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grappling with the notion of the issue that was before
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us when the mayor was up there. M ss Roque and
M ss Minie said, "I"'mnot going to give themany nore
time to site this because they've had enough time and
didn't do anything."

Why shouldn't we be able to submit the evidence
on the reason why we didn't do anything? Now, | agree
when M. Kimsaid the mayor can testify to that, but
what's the difference between himsaying that and him
showi ng you proof? Because |'ve been before the Board
in courts before; they say, well, the mayor just said
it. That was self-serving. Were's the docunments that
will prove that you didn't want to go before the Board
because of bad publicity or that you didn't want to go
siting because of political concerns or whatever
That's really the distinction |I'm nmaking here. |f they
draw the line and say, here's ny ruling, here's the
reason and the rationale behind nmy ruling, shouldn't we
be able to rebut that rationale with conpetent, relevant
docunents and testinmny? M. Kimseens to say he can
say the words but | can't support his words with
docunentation. And as you've seen nany, nmany tines
before the court and this Board, sonetines they reject
peopl e's testinony just because it's not supported with
docunents. Am|l to be left in that position? Now, | do

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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appreci ate that you' ve | obbied to make an of fer of proof
so that it's there for sonebody to | ook at so we're not
just, you know, making this up. But | do see that to be
a distinction with a difference.

MR KIM But -- and M. LaRose has presented
the question perfectly, I think. Wy shouldn't he be
al | owed the opportunity to give us docunentati on which
expl ains why they didn't do sonething that we thought
t hey shoul d have done. And what he's basically saying
is let us give you nore information than what you had so
we can show why you were wong. O course, the response
is that's not what the Board is review ng the agency's
determi nation on. You can't review our decision based
on well, okay, we see what you had, but you know what ?
They al so might have had this. But we know you didn't
have that, but they had that. W see them now, and that
makes perfect sense. You know what, Agency? You were
wong. W're going to be reviewed. Qur decision is
going to be reviewed based upon informati on we never
had. That makes no sense whatsoever. That's the whole
i dea behi nd keeping out information that we didn't have.
You can't base our decision on it. For exanple, if we
said that there was a key report missing and that's why
we had to deny the pernmit -- we had to put a condition

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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init. And if the testinony is oh, | had that report;

I've got it right here. It was prepared before the
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date, see? M.

be able to show

LaRose's argunent is, well, you should

that to the Board, and if it's a perfect

report, the Board should be able to then say, Agency,

this report |ooks good; you shouldn't put that in there.

O course, our response is we never had that report, so

you can't judge

us on information we didn't have.

That's the whole rationale. It nakes perfect sense.

MR. LAROSE: But in this case, they had the

information that we tried to submit through the mayor,

whi ch was the very infornmation they fed to the press.

How can they say they didn't have the information when

the EPA is quoted in that docunent? And wouldn't it

have been -- what did they expect to do? In this pernmt

application say

we can't go to siting until we get the

permt. You know what? That's what we said. And

you'll see through the testinmony. The pernit

application says as soon as we get this permt, here's

our time line.

We need this nuch time to go to siting.

And they just dropped the ball and said, no, you don't

get that nuch ti

me because you' ve al ready had enough

time. Wat were we supposed to do, M. Halloran? Tel

themthat we needed to confirmit before we went to

L. A, REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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what we did.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: | think all the

parties' comments are duly-noted in the record. And

t hi nk the Board,

if they want to reverse ny decision
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they -- if M. LaRose or M. Kimappeal it, then they
can do so. But at this point, at this tine, I'm
standi ng by ny ruling.

If we can nmove on with your first witness -- we
could be here all afternoon. And | appreciate your
conments, and there's pages upon pages the Board will
have to take a | ook at.

MR KIM [|I'mgetting half nmy brief done right
now.

MR. LAROSE: And | appreciate your patience on
the issue. I'mjust trying to flush out -- and it nakes
sense to do this now, M. Kimsaid that, so that we have
a consistent theme throughout this. | want to know
where we're going. Am| restricted fromdoing this or
am| restricted fromdoing that? And | think
understand your ruling. | certainly respect it. |
don't necessarily agree with it, but if that's what it
is.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: One further note. |
noti ced a person wal ked into the roomwhile we were

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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di scussing this notion.

Are you --

MR, LARCSE: She's the killer witness in this
case. That's ny assistant.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN:  Thank you.

MR, LARCSE: The next witness will be Christine

Roque, pl ease.
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(Wher eupon, the wi tness was duly sworn.)
CHRI STI NE ROQUE
called as a witness herein, having been first duly
sworn, was examined and testified as foll ows:
DI RECT EXAM NATI ON
BY MR LARGCSE
Q Good afternoon
A Good afternoon.
Q Because this room has ki nd of got bad

acoustics, you're going to have to speak up a little bit

when you answer. |'mgoing to stand up because |'ve got
to give you a bunch of docunents back and forth. [|I'm
not doing that to be intimdated. |In fact, |I'mdoing

it, really, to be respectful, but 1'mgoing to be nmoving
back and forth. So just bear with ne on the stand.
Coul d you state your nane for the record
pl ease?
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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A My nane is Christine Roque.

Q M ss Roque, you work for the Illinois EPA
correct?
A That's correct.

Q And your position is what?

A My job title is environnmental protection
engi neer.

Q You are here today, nmm'am pursuant to

subpoena, correct?
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A That's correct.

Q Ma'am |'m going to hand you what's been
previously marked as Exhibit L and ask you to take a
| ook at that, please.

(Docunent tendered.)
BY MR, LAROCSE:

Q Is that the subpoena that you're here pursuant
to today?

A Yes.

Q Ma' am directing your attention to the third
page of that subpoena, it requested, pursuant to the
Board rules, that you bring certain docunents with you
here today. You've already heard sone arguments that
we' ve had -- gentlemanly argunents that we've had --
about the docunents that were or were not produced. Did

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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you have anything to do with the work and gathering the
docunents that were produced today?

A No.

Q Were you asked to do anything to gather
docunents to be produced today?

A | was asked by Joyce Minie to ask our clerica
person to bring up the nbst recent permt.

Q So as a permt reviewer -- are you the permt
reviewer on -- or permt reviewer or witer on any of
these facilities listed on the rider to Exhibit L?

A | have probably worked on sonme of these

sites -- sone applications for this site, but |I'm not
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the nost famliar reviewer for the sites.
Q But in terns of responding to the rider, Joyce
asked you to call sonebody else to see if they could

pull the stuff, right?

A That's right.

Q And that's all you did?

A Ri ght.

Q Do you know whet her the NPDES permts -- the
nost recent ones -- are conputerized? |In other words,

you can punch a button and call those up wthout a
signature on thenf?

A [*mnot -- no. | don't know Because NPDES is

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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i ssued by Bureau of Water

Q So the answer is you're not sure?

A " mnot sure.

Q You were the permt reviewer for the sig nod --
permt reviewer and witer for the sig nod permt for
Morris Conmmunity Landfill, correct?

A Correct.

Q And if | understand the sequence of events, the
initial application got filed in '96, right?

A That's correct.

Q There was another permt reviewer for a while,
but you were the last permt reviewer on the '96 app
correct?

A. That's correct.
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Q And, then, you were the only and | ast permt

revi ewer on the 2000 app, correct?

A As far as the engineering portion, that's
correct.

Q But when | say permt reviewer, do you
understand that to nean the person overall responsible
for, you know, coordinating and drafting the permt for

Joyce Munie's signature?
A Yes. | coordinate conments from other units.
Q And t hat woul d have been --

L. A, REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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MR KIM [|I'msorry. Before you go any
further, are you going to -- are we going to
i ntroduce L?
MR LARCSE: | wasn't.
MR KIM That's fine. | just wanted to make
sure. I'msorry. | didn't nean to interrupt.

MR. LAROCSE: It's already --

MR KIM It's a part of the pleas. Ch, well,
no, it's not.

MR. LAROSE: You know what, maybe we shoul d.

If he has no objection, | would nove for
introduction of L just to nake sure it gets in the
record

MR KIM No objection. It may not be.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Exhibit L is so
adm tted.

(Whereupon, Petitioner's Exhibit
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No. L was adnmitted into evidence.)
BY MR, LAROCSE:
Q I"msorry, ma' am
As the permt reviewer, you were the one that
coordinated the different sections review, drafted the
pernmit and kind of submitted it to Joyce for her review
and finalization, correct?
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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A That's correct. | put together the draft
permt.

Q And in the '96 application, you put together
draft permts, right?

A That's correct.

Q And, then, you also wote the denials of the
'96 application, which were witten -- which were issued
in Septenber, 1999, correct?

A Correct.

Q And with respect to the 2000 app, there was no
separate draft, right?

MR KIM (Objection. Separate draft from what?
MR. LAROCSE: Yeah, that's not a very clear
guesti on.
BY MR LARGCSE

Q You used the '96 draft permts as your drafts
for the 2000 permit. |Is that a fair statenment?

A Yes. | have a draft -- basically all letters

that | give to Joyce will be in the formof a draft
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until she signs them

Q Is it fair to say, ma'am that with respect to
t he 2000 application, you used the '96 draft pernits as
the starting point to draft the pernits for 20007

A Yes. | used the '96 draft pernit as ny

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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tenplate for the 2000 pernit.

Q Thank you. Ma'am |'m going to hand you what's
been previously marked as Exhibit C. | know we're
junping all over the board with these letters, but | ask
you to take a | ook at that, please.

(Docunent tendered.)
BY MR LARGCSE

Q That is your current resunme or what at |east
was supplied to ne in the discovery in this case as your
current resune, correct?

A That's correct.

Q Does everything with respect to your
enpl oyment, education and environnental training and
sem nars that you've been involved with up to the
present date appear on here?

A That's correct.

Q Ma' am you have a bachel or's of science degree
in industrial managenent engineering fromthe University
of -- Uof |I at Chicago, correct?

A That's right.

Q And if | read this correctly, you don't have

any formal post-graduate education?
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A That's right.
Q You haven't attended graduate school anywhere?
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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A No.

Q And one of the environmental training seninars
that you attended was a workshop on slope stability of
solid waste landfills, and that was in 1999, correct?

A That's correct.

Q And that was put on by a conpany called
CGeosynt hec Consul t ant s?

A That's right.

MR, LARCSE: | would nove admni ssion of Exhibit

Cinto the record, please.

MR KIM No objection.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Exhibit Cis

adm tted.

(Wher eupon, Petitioner's Exhibit
No. C was adnmitted into evidence.)
BY MR, LAROCSE:

Q Ma'am |'m going to hand you what's been
previously marked as Exhibit YY. | didn't copy
everything you gave ne fromthis sem nar because |
didn't want to contribute to gl obal deforestation. |
copied just the first two pages of it.

(Docunent tendered.)
BY MR, LAROCSE:

Q Is this the outline or syllabus, if you will,
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fromthe slope stability workshop that you attended in
1999?
A Yes, it is.

Q And this was a one-day seninar; is that

correct?
A Yes, as far as | renenber.
Q This is the only formal education you' ve had on

the issue of slope stability, correct?

A That's the only fornmal |essons | have for the
use of the program

Q For the use of the Stable 5 progranf

A Actually, they used a different programin this
sem nar. They used X STABL and UTech

Q Ckay. Do you have any field experience --
experience in the field -- in the field of slope
stability engi neering or geotechnical engineering?

A Fi el d experience?

Q Yes, nmm' am

A No.

Q What about field experience in the area of nine
subsi dence? Do you have any of that?

A No.

MR. LAROSE: M. Hearing Oficer, | nove for
adm ssion of Exhibit YY into the record, please.
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Ki n?
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MR KIM No objection.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: So admitted --
Exhi bit YY.
(Whereupon, Petitioner's Exhibit
No. YY was adnmitted into evidence.)
BY MR LAROCSE:

Q Ma' am have you ever been to the Morris
Conmmunity Landfill?

A No, | haven't.

Q The original application was subnmtted in 1996.
When were you assigned as the permt reviewer, if you
recall, for the '96 application?

A I woul d say around Decenmber or Novenber of
1996.

Q And, then, you were the pernit reviewer from
'"96 until -- from Novenber or Decenber of '96, until the
permt was denied in Septenber of '99, correct?

A That's correct.

Q Are you famliar with the 811 Landfill
regul ati ons?

A Yes, | am

Q Is it a fair statenent that those |andfil
regul ations are nore stringent than their predecessor --

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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t he 807 regul ati ons?
A Yes, it is.

Q Because of that, in your opinion as a
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professional, is it nore desirable for a landfill to be
governed by the 811 regs or 807 regs?

A The 811 regs.

Q After submittal of the '96 application, wasn't
there additional submttals of supplenental information
periodically from Andrews to you and the EPA?

A Yes.

Q Is it a fair statenent that Andrews al ways
tried to answer the questions you were asking or resolve
your concerns?

A Yes.

Q Is it a fair statenent that Andrews al ways mnet
the deadlines that were set for the subnmittal of
i nformati on or el se they gave you an extension of your
statutory deadl i ne?

A That's correct.

Q You were aware that there was historical fil
in Parcel A, correct?

A Ri ght .

Q ' m going to show you what's al ready been
previously adnmitted into the record as Exhibit X  Have
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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you ever seen that docunent before? Take your time to

take a look at it -- before today, | guess.
A Yes, | have.
Q You heard M. MDernont characterize that as a

drawing fromthe pernit application that depicted the

historical fill area on Parcel A |Is that your
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under st andi ng of that docunent?

A That's the existing conditions at Parcel A
Q Prior to the new operation of it, correct?
A That's correct.

Q So prior to, that would have been the

conditions that existed historically fromwhenever waste
operations were ceased until '96 when they resuned?

A Until they submitted the application

Q Were you aware that the original condition of
the landfill did not contain any liner systemand only
intermttent clay cover?

A Yes, | am

Q The sig nod proposed to put a separation |ayer
of clay over the old fill and then place waste on top of
that, correct?

A Correct.

Q And in order to build the separation |ayer
they were going to build an invert, kind of a hill, if

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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you will, so that they could build a separation |ayer
with an invert elevation, correct?

A Correct.

Q And part of what they were going to do to build

the hill was relocate sone waste material, correct?
A I'mnot aware of that relocation of waste
mat eri al

Q We' Il get back to that in a mnute.
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I's there any doubt in your mnd, ma'am that
what was proposed in the significant nodification
application was environnmentally nore desirabl e than
leaving the landfill as it is depicted in Exhibit X?

MR KIM (Objection. Wen you say what was --
can you define what you nmean by what was descri bed
or what was -- it's a vague question

MR. LAROCSE: |'IlIl rephrase.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Coul d you?

BY MR. LAROCSE:

Q I's there any doubt in your mnd that what was
proposed in the sig nod was environmentally nore
desirable than leaving the landfill as it was prior to
the sig nmod being submtted?

A Monitoring -- yes. NMonitoring for gas and
extracting |l eachate woul d be nore environnental |y

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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benefi ci al .

Q So the answer to the question is there's no
doubt in your mnd that what was proposed in the sig nod
was nore desirabl e?

A Yes.

Q Were you aware of any agreenent between CLC and
the I EPA to exchange drafts of the 2000 pernit before
t hey canme out?

A "' mnot aware of that.

Q And, in fact, na'am no drafts were exchanged,

were they?
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A Bet ween t he Agency and - -

Q CLC or Andrews or -- or anyone.

A No.

Q W got the pernit the day it was issued,
correct?

A | believe so.

Q ' mgoing to show you what's been previously
mar ked was Exhibit R Keep this one handy because we're
going to keep on going back to this one.

That's the Parcel A permit, correct, m' an®?
A Correct.

Q | hope that all the pages are there. That's
our intent. |If you see one that's not there, you let us
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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know. But I'monly going to be referring to a couple of
pages of this.

Look at Page 42.

MR KIM Just a point of clarification, this
is also the -- | think when you referred to the page
nunbers on your Exhibit R, as the pages -- the Bates
stanped pages -- in Parcel A |EPA reviewer's notes,
in the adm nistrative record.

MR. LAROSE: Just for a point of clarification,
M. Hearing O ficer, this permit application appears
in A Parcel Areviewer's notes, 0001 to 0050.

MR KIM So any page -- when you say 42 of
your exhibit, that's the sane thing as --
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LARCSE: Is it the sane?

KIM It is.

2 3 3

LARCSE: kay. Good, good.
MR KIM That's what | was trying to find out.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Just as points of

clarification and housekeepi ng, Exhibit X was never

offered into evidence. | don't have it marked as
such; | have it set aside. If you want to nake an
of fer?

MR, LARCSE: And that's fine. | had it marked

as such, but that's okay.
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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MR KIM | did, too, for sone reason.
MR. LAROSE: Well, we'll mark it again just so
the record is clear.
W woul d nove X into evidence.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: It's nmoved into
evi dence.
(Wher eupon, Petitioner's Exhibit
No. X was adnmitted into evidence.)
MR. LARCSE: Thank you.
BY MR. LAROCSE:
Q Ma'am |'mdirecting your attention to Page
42 -- a Permt Condition 27. Now, that permt
condition -- at least the first paragraph -- reads, "The
permittee nust maintain | eachate levels within Parcel A
bel ow the static groundwater levels at all tines."

Did | read that correctly?
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A Yes.
Q Ma'am are you aware that there are areas of
the landfill where the bottomof the landfill is above

the static groundwater |evel?

A Yes.

Q Do you know that approxi mately 95 percent of
the bottomof the landfill is above the static
groundwat er | evel ?

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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A | don't know that.

MR KIM [I'mgoing to object, sinmply on the
basis that we've already stated in our opening
remarks that we're not contesting the further
validity of this condition, and we've already agreed
that he woul d change that.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN:  She can answer.

Overrul ed.

MR. LAROSE: And |'m not going to bel abor the
point. 1've just got a couple of questions. But it
does kind of add to the entire flavor of all of the
rulings in this case.

BY THE W TNESS
A Can | have a conment ?
BY MR, LAROCSE:
Q Sur e.
A This condition, 27, is, | believe, in the

groundwat er section of the permit, which I did not put
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t oget her.

Q

o > O F

That woul dn't be your area of concentration?

That's correct.

You just collected that from sonmebody el se?

That's correct.

But in your capacity as the permt reviewer in
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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this case and an engi neer for the | EPA, woul d you agree,

ma' am

that to the extent that portions of the landfill

bottom are higher than the static groundwater elevation,

this standard is inpossible to conply with?

o > O F

Yes. | agree that --

It's really a yes or no question, na' am
Yes.

Thank you.

Take a | ook at Page 5 of Exhibit R

MR. LAROSE: By the way, while we're on this so

| don't forget, could we adnit Exhibit Rinto the

record, please, M. Hearing Oficer?

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN:  Any obj ecti on,

M. Kin®

MR. KIM None.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Exhibit Ris
adm tted.

(Wher eupon, Petitioner's Exhibit

No. R was adnmitted into evidence.)

BY MR LARCSE:

Q

Page 5, M ss Roque, Condition -- Roman Numer al
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Il (1). Do you see that?

A Yes.

Q It says that, "The operator of this solid waste

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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facility shall not conduct the operation in a manner
which results in any of the following." Let nme skip
down to (I), and it says, "Disposition of refuse in any
unpernmitted (i.e., without an Illinois EPA approved
significant nodification authorized operation) portion
of the landfill."

Was that sonething that was within your purview
to put into this pernmt?

A Yes. This is part of ny review

Q ' mgoing ask you, then, to flip back to Page
3, Roman Nureral |, Subpart 2, which reads in part, "No
part of the unit shall be placed into service or accept
waste until an acceptance report for all of the
activities listed bel ow has been subnmitted and approved
by the Illinois EPA as a significant nodification." |'m
going to delete the section with the references to the
regul ati ons.

And then we skip down to "A", "Preparation of
the separation |layer to design paraneters.” Do you see
t hat ?

A Yes, | do.
Q So when we read those two conditions

together -- the ones we read on Page 5, the ones we read
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on Page 3 -- it says that they can't place waste in this
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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fill until they've built the separation |ayer, right?

A That's right.

Q Doesn't the construction plan call for the
pl acenent of waste to achieve the separation |layer's
invert elevation? |In other words, aren't they telling

them they' ve got to place waste to build the separation

| ayer?
A Coul d you repeat your question?
Q Yes, nma'am

First of all, the pernmit application contained

a construction plan, correct?

A Ri ght.

Q Did you approve that construction plan as part
of this permt application?

A Correct, yes.

Q Didn't the construction plan tell you that in
order to build the separation |ayer, they had to put
trash underneat h?

A They need to --

Q It's really a yes or no question, na'am
A Yes.
Q So nmy question to you, then, is how can they

possi bly conply with these conditions requiring no
pl acenent of waste until they build the separation |ayer
L. A, REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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if they need to place waste to build the separation
| ayer?

A Condition | or 21 on Page 5 --

Q Yes, nma'am

A -- tal ks about -- except -- they're not allowed
to put waste in any unpernmitted portion of the landfill.
That is a general condition that's taken directly from
the Act.

Q Okay. Section 21(0O of the Act, to be precise?

A Right. And it applies to all landfills, such
that they cannot place waste over unpermtted portions.

Q But when we | ook at Page 3, it says they can't
pl ace waste until they've submtted a conpletion report
and gotten your approval after they've built the
separation layer. M question to you is how could they
possibly comply with Condition No. -- Roman Nuneral I,
Subpar agraph 2(a) on Page 3 of Exhibit Rif they need to
pl ace the waste to build the separation |ayer?

A Their pernit allows themto go up to a certain
el evation to reach the separation layer's invert. Then
they're not operating without a pernmit -- they're not
goi ng beyond unpermtted portion

Q So if their construction plan that you approved
calls for the placenment of waste, they're not in

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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violation of this permt if they place the waste while

they're building the separation layer? |Is that what
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you're telling ne?

A That's correct.

Q I'"mgoing to hand you what's been previously
mar ked as Exhibit WVand ask you to take a | ook at that,
pl ease.

(Docunent tendered.)
BY MR LARGCSE

Q I"mdirecting your attention, ma'am to the
second paragraph fromthe bottom second sentence -- by
the way, do you know where this docunent came fronf

A It's from Parcel A

Q This is fromthe construction -- this is part
of the construction plan for the Parcel A application
correct?

MR. KIM You wouldn't happen to have a cite,
woul d you?
MR. LAROSE: | do.
BY MR. LAROCSE:

Q Is this part of the construction plan for the
Parcel A application?

A Yes.

MR LARCSE: Trust nme on this one -- not a
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
186
trick. This -- at least this one's not.
This came, M. Halloran, from Parcel A, Vol une
1, Bates No. 0054.
BY MR, LAROCSE:

Q Ma'am directing your attention to the second
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to the | ast paragraph or the second -- | guess the | ast
full paragraph on this page, second sentence, begins,
"This process will involve stripping off portions of the
i n-place cover in areas that are higher than the base
grade, placing waste or fill materials in areas that are
| ower than the base grade and grading the entire area to
achi eve a smooth and uni form subgrade for the placenent
of the separation |ayer."

Do you see that, ma'an? Did it read it
correctly?

A Yes.

Q That's where they told you in the construction
pl an they had to place waste in order to build the
separation |ayer, right?

A Ckay, right.

MR LARCSE: M. Halloran, | would nove
adm ssion of Exhibit WV please?
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Ki n?
MR KIM No objection
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
187
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Exhibit WNVw || be
adm tted.
(Whereupon, Petitioner's Exhibit
No. WVWwas adnmitted into evidence.)
BY MR LARGCSE
Q Ma'am directing your attention back to Exhibit

R, please. Look at Page 2, Item 2, down at the bottom
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And that's where you denied the request to use one day's
| eachate storage and instead, required themto have five
days' |eachate storage, correct?

A Correct.

Q This was really a denial point, not a
condi tion, correct?

A Correct.

Q They were requesting to do one day, and instead
of conditioning it, you just said no, you guys got to do
five days', right?

A W also conditioned it in the |eachate
section --

Q We'll get to that in a mnute. But this
page -- Page 2, Item No. 2 of Exhibit R-- this was a
deni al point, correct?

A Yes.

Q Then flipping back to Page 31, ma'am |

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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believe it's Section -- Roman Nuneral VII, Item No. 11.
I's this where you're tal king about where you say the
pernmit does not approve the one day's worth of |eachate
storage and that we should maintain the tank with not
less than five days'; is that right?

A That's correct.

Q This is the condition that you're talking
about ?

Ma'am in this condition -- Condition No. 11 --

you cite 811.309(d)(6), correct?
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A Correct.

Q Have you ever read 809.311(e)?

A | nust have read it.

Q | hand you what has been previously marked as
Exhibit RR. Take a minute and read 809.311(e).

(Docunent tendered.)

BY MR, LAROCSE:

Q Have you fini shed?

A Yes.

Q Ma'am this cite was proposing to treat
| eachate off-site, correct?

A Correct.

Q 809. 311(e) is the standards for discharge to an
off-site treatnent work, correct?

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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A Correct.

Q And this cite was proposing to transfer
| eachate off-site by a direct sewer connection to a
POTW correct?

A Correct.

Q Could you read for nme, please, Condition --
excuse ne -- the regulation in Section 809.311 -- I'm
sorry -- 809.311(e)(6), please?

A Where | eachate is not directly discharged into

a sewage system the operator shall provide storage
capacity sufficient to transfer all |eachate to an

off-site treatnent works. Storage systens shall neet
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Q Under that subsection, ma'am isn't it true
that since they had a direct connection to the POTW

they didn't need storage at all?

A No.

Q 811.309(d)(6) is the section that you cited on
Page 31 of Exhibit R Condition 11, correct?

A Correct.

Q The regul ation says that in order to have | ess
than five days' -- and |'m paraphrasing -- that there
nust be at |east --

MR KIM [I'mgoing to object. Wy don't you

L. A, REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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just read it?
MR, LARCSE: Sure. |'Ill read it.
BY MR LARGCSE
Q "Such options shall consist of not |ess than

one days' worth of storage capacity for accumnul at ed
| eachate plus at least two alternative neans of managi ng
accunul ated | eachate through treatnent or disposal or
both treatnent and di sposal, each of which means is
capabl e of treating and disposing all |eachate generated
at the maxi mum generation date on a daily basis."
That's the regulation you cited, correct?

A Correct.

Q That regul ati on says two alternative neans, not
two POTWs, right?

A Ri ght .
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Q Now, Joyce Munie is saying that two POTW are

required, correct? Yes or no, na' an®

MR KIM (Objection as to the question. Does

she nean asked to the comment on what testinbny was

provided by Mss Minie or is she asking to -- |I'm
sorry. M objection was it's a -- | would object to
the question. She can comment -- she can be asked

about what the final decision was or what the reason
was that went into it, but she's being asked to
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
191

conment on what sonebody el se thought of --

MR, LARCSE: | think that's fair. | think
that's fair. And we'll get around to that in a
m nut e.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Before we nobve on,
could you -- you were referring to 811.309. And,
occasionally, | think you were saying 809.311, and |
thi nk you corrected yourself sometines. But the
whol e last five nminutes, you' ve been referring to
811.309; is that correct?

MR. LAROSE: That is exactly right.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: And not 809. 311?
Just for the record.

MR, LARCSE: | don't even know what 809.311 is.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Thanks, M. LaRose.

MR, LARCSE: For the last nonth or so, | didn't

know what 811.309 was.
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I would ask, M. Hearing O ficer, we can do it
one of two ways. We can either introduce Exhibit RR
or just have the Board take judicial notice of its
own regul ations.

This is fromthe '99 nost recent version of the
811 regs, and Exhibit RRis 811.309 in its entirety.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Kin®?

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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MR KIM | would just suggest we just ask the
Board to take judicial notice.

MR. LAROCSE: Either is okay with ne.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: |'Il allow into
evi dence Exhibit RR

(Wher eupon, Petitioner's Exhibit
No. RR was adnmitted into evidence.)
BY MR LARGCSE
Q Ma' am do you understand now that the | EPA' s
position as of August of 2000 is that two POTW are

requi red? Yes or no?

A That was ny under st andi ng.

Q That's new, isn't it? Never before August of
2000 was a landfill required to have two POTW in order
to have one day's storage, right?

MR KIM (Objection. |Is that a question?
BY MR, LAROSE:
Q Let ne ask it a little bit different.
Just so we get this clear, as of August, when

you -- when Joyce Minie and the | EPA signed this pernit
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denyi ng the one day's | eachate storage, the position of

the 1EPA is you need two separate POTWs, correct? Yes

or no?

A That's my under st andi ng.

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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Q And what |'m asking you is that wasn't your
under standi ng prior to August of the year 2000, correct?

A When | submitted ny -- that's correct. \Wen |
submitted ny draft.

Q Has the Agency ever approved a one-day storage
tank with only one POTW?
A | don't know.

Q The call that was made on requiring two POTWS,

that was Joyce Munie's call, right? Yes or no, na' an?
A Let me back up to the previous question.
Q Sur e.
A The Agency had approved --

Q Let me rephrase it so you don't get -- let ne
ask it again so you don't get confused.

My question was: Has the Agency ever approved
one day's | eachate storage for solid waste landfill with
only one POTW connection?

A "Il keep my answer. | don't know if we've
approved one day before this.

Q The August 2000 call that two POTW connecti ons
were necessary to qualify for only one day storage was

Joyce Munie's call, correct?
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A Correct.
Q Prior to August, 2000, you understood that you
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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only needed two neans to get the | eachate to one POTW
right?

A That's correct.

Q And in that instance, for exanple, a sewer
connection to the POTWand a tank truck to the POTW
woul d have been sufficient, correct?

A That's correct.

Q ' m going to show you what's previously
been marked XX

(Docunent tendered.)
MR, LARCSE: This docunment comes from Parcel A,

Vol unme 2, Page 0062.

BY MR LARGCSE

Q Ma'am this is part of the | eachate managenent
pl an, correct?

A Correct.

Q The docunent in the | ast paragraph states as
follows: "Therefore, a punp may be necessary to
di scharge the contents of the tank into the force main
dependi ng on the operating and anticipated future design
pressure of the force main. In addition, a valve and
| ay-inch connection will be provided to facilitate
transfer of the liquid to a tanker truck as may be
needed. The transfer punp will alternately all ow

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

1

195
| oadi ng of the tank truck should it becone necessary."
I's that the docunent that was subnmitted as part
of the May, 2000 application?
A Yes.
Q So they identified the sewer and the tank truck
in the May, 2000 application. And at |east as of My,
2000, your understanding as a professional fromthe |IEPA

was that was sufficient to allow for one-day storage,

correct?

A W need a dedi cated tanker truck to haul
| eachat e

Q So did this not -- did the |anguage here not
suffice?

A No.

Q Why ?

A Because it did not conmit to having a dedicated

tanker truck that will be used exclusively to haul
| eachate that will be available if the sewer connection
to the City would happen to fail

Q Does it say that that's not what this tank

truck is?
A It says as necessary? As needed?
Q Ri ght .
A It doesn't inply to me that the truck will be

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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on the site 24 hours a day.
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Q Does it nean to you that if the truck is on the
site 24 hours a day, it has to sit there and do not hi ng?
A That's ny under st andi ng.
Q So it just has to sit there. It can't be used
for any our purpose but being ready in the case of a
| eachate transport energency?
A That's correct.
Q Where is the dedicated tanker truck di scussed
in the regul ati ons?
A It's not.
MR. LAROSE: M. Hearing Oficer, | nove
adm ssion of Exhibit XX
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Ki n?
MR KIM No objection
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Exhibit XX is
adm tted.
(Whereupon, Petitioner's Exhibit
No. XX was adnmitted into evidence.)
BY MR LARGCSE
Q By the way, nmm'am everything we just discussed
with respect to the one-day versus five-day | eachate
storage tank applies equally for Parcel B as it did for
Parcel A, correct?
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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A Correct.
Q So | don't have to go through all the testinony
we just tal ked about is equally applicable to the other

application, right?
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A Correct.

Q The August -- in August, 1999, the permts for
Parcels A and B were ready to be issued based on --
issued with conditions -- based on 17 million in
financial assurance, right?

A | have a draft for the 1999.

Q So drafts were ready to be issued? Drafts had
been written and the pernit was ready to be issued with
conditions, right?

A It would still have to go to Joyce. That's
just ny draft.

Q In August 13th -- on August 13th, 1999, the
applicant subnmitted a revised closure and post-closure
care cost estimte. Are you aware of that?

A Yes.

Q And the revision requested a reduction from17
mllion down to 7 nillion. Are you aware of that?

A Yes, | am

Q Based on -- this was based on --

MR, LARCSE: Strike that.
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
198
BY MR, LARCSE:

Q The request for a reduction was based upon the
City of Morris's agreenent with CLC that Mrris would
treat the |l eachate and groundwater at the facility at a
substantially reduced cost, correct?

A. Correct.
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Q And t hat agreenent was submitted to you as
wel I, right?

A That's correct.

Q When the reduction -- when the request for the
reducti on cane through, you thought it was necessary to
have the | egal department of the IEPA -- M. Kimand his
good fellows over there -- reviewit, correct?

A Yes.

Q And, in fact, you subnmitted or prepared for
submi ssion a nenoranda to the | egal departnent asking

t hem whet her or not the reduction was approvabl e,

correct?
A Correct.
Q ' m going to hand you what has been previously

mar ked as Exhibit TT.
(Docunent tendered.)
MR. LAROSE: For the record, M. Hearing
O ficer, this docunent appears in the record at
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
199
Parcel A, reviewer's notes, Pages 327, 328 and 329.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN:  Thank you.
BY MR. LAROCSE:
Q Ma'am is that your confidential menmo to Bil
I ngersol |l of the departnent of |egal counsel, dated
August 16t h, 1999?
A Yes, it is.
Q And that is fromyou to Ingersoll requesting a

| egal opinion on whether the reduction in financial
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assurance was acceptabl e based on the | ease anendnent,

correct?

A Correct.

Q And you attached to this docunent the anmendnent
to the | ease dated July the 20th, 1999, correct?

A Correct.

Q And on Pages 328 and 329 of Exhibit TT -- or
excuse ne, on Page 328 -- that's your witing on the
top, correct?

A That's correct.
Q It says, "This is the supporting docunent for

the reduced cost estimtes," right?

A That's correct.

Q The bottom |l ast full paragraph -- second to
last full paragraph of this states, "I am asking for

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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DLC." That's Division of Legal Counsel?

A Ri ght .

Q "DLC s |l egal opinion as to whether the |ease
anendnment (attached) satisfies Section 811.704(d). If
the | ease anendnent is acceptable, the cost estinmates

may be approved and, consequently, the above-referenced
applications. Please advise."
When you say "and consequently the

above-referenced applications,” you nean the
above-referenced applications nay be approved as well,

correct?
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A Ri ght.
Q Who' s your direct supervisor or who was your
di rect supervisor on August 16th, 19997
A At the tine, it was -- it is -- Chris Liebman.
Is today and was then?
Ri ght.

That's Christian Li ebman?

Q

A

Q

A Li ebman
Q LI EBMAN?

A That's correct.

Q Did M. Liebman concur in your decision to send
this issue to | egal counsel, at least initially?

A He said to showit to Joyce.

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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Q So he didn't have -- he didn't tell you not to
do it, right?

A Ri ght.

Q You actually put this in an envel ope and put it
in M. Ingersoll's nmailbox or at least in the
interoffice mail, right?

A That's correct.

Q And then the next day, your boss told you go
get it; we're not sending anything to legal, right?

A It could have been the sane day; | don't
recal | .

Q It could have been that day or the sane day
Joyce Munie said we're not sending this issue to |egal

right?
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A Ri ght .

MR, LARCSE: We nove for admission of TT,
pl ease.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Kin®?

MR KIM No objections.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Exhibit TT is
adm tted.

(Wher eupon, Petitioner's Exhibit

No. TT was adnitted into evidence.)

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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BY MR, LAROCSE:

Q Ma'am |'m going to hand you what has been
previously marked as Exhibit UU. Take a | ook at that.

(Docunent tendered.)

BY MR. LAROCSE:

Q Ma'am this is part of your notes fromthe
permt reviewer file, correct?

A That's correct.

MR. LAROSE: And M. Hearing Oficer and

M. Kim this docunent cones from Parcel A, reviewer

not es, Pages 325 and 326, for the record.
BY MR LAROCSE:

Q Ma' am about hal fway down on the first page,
you rmake a note on 8-17-99. And |I'mgoing to let you
try and read that so that | don't have to try and read

it. Do you see where |I'mtal king about? There's a
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par agraph entry there.

A 8-17-99 per JMand CIL with raw deal, see
conment request. The proposal to reduce cost of PCC
(free contamn nated groundwater and gas condensate and
| eachate treatnent) based on agreenent between owner and
operator is not acceptable.

Q And then underneath that it says --

A And Deni al Point No. 2.

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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Q And t hat becanme a denial point of the actua

permt, correct?

A Correct.

Q The initials JM what do those stand for?

A JMis for Joyce Munie; CIL is Chris Liebnan.
Q And PCC?

A Post-cl osure costs -- post-closure care costs.

Q Now, you -- did you put the request to | ega
counsel in the mailbox the same day you wote it?

A According to this, | mailed it or I put it in
the mail or sent it on 8-16, and then 8-17, when | took
it out.

Q So you got it in the nmmilbox on 8-16, the day
you wote it, right?

A Could be. | don't -- yeah, it could be I put

it inthe mil on 8-16.

Q | mean, | don't know exactly what happened, but
this docunent says 8-16-99, sent Bill -- does it say
sent Bill or send Bill?
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A | think it's send.

Q Send Bill, okay. But then it says "(also faxed
copy to John Kim)" Faxed with an "ed". Did you
retrieve it out of the fax nachine, too?

A Probably not if | faxed it.

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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Q So we're not sure whether |egal counsel even
got this docunment, right?

A Ri ght.

Q You think for the Ingersoll not only didn't get
to Ingersoll --

A Ri ght.

Q -- because you pulled it out of the mail. And
for the Kim you're not sure whether he got it or not?

A That's correct.

Q Did Joyce give you any reason why she was so
certain that this was not acceptable without even
running it by legal counsel?

A That it's not third party costs.

Q So Joyce was certain that it wasn't a third
party cost?

A That's correct.

Q That issue on third party costs wasn't as cl ear
to you as it was to Joyce, was it?

A The third party --

Q Yes or no, nm'anf

A Yes.
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It was --
It's not as clear.
Q It wasn't as clear to you as it was to Joyce?
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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A That's correct.
Q This particul ar request for reduction was the
fatal flaw -- that's your word, not mne -- the fatal
flaw that resulted in the denial of the '96 application

in Septenber, '99, correct?
A That's correct.
MR. LAROSE: M. Hearing Oficer, | don't know
if I nmoved admission of UU, but if | didn't, 1'd
like to.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Ki n?
MR KIM No objection.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: It's granted.
Exhibit UU is admtted.
(Whereupon, Petitioner's Exhibit
No. UU was adnmitted into evidence.)
BY MR, LAROSE:
Q Ma'am |'m going to hand you what's been
previously nmarked as Exhibit SS.
(Docunent tendered.)

BY MR LARCSE:

Q Ma'am this is part of your reviewer's notes,
correct?
A Correct.

Q This is fromthe Parcel A reviewer note file --
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Parcel A application reviewer notes, Page 0111, correct?

A Correct.

Q The | ast paragraph of that relates to this
fatal flaw issue, right?

A Ri ght.

Q It says, "Review of Application Log No. 2,155."
That's the Parcel A 2000 application, right?

A That's right.

Q "Islimted to topics addressing the denial
| etter dated Septenber 1, 2000, as previously agreed
(for quick turnaround review). This application will
address only the fatal flaw in the previous Application
Log 1996- 255, which is the third party cost estinmates
for treatnent/di sposal of |eachate, condensate and
cont am nat ed groundwat er and acceptabl e financi al
assurance and other renaining issues will be special
condi tions."

Did | read that correctly?

A Yes.

Q Says here, "As previously agreed." That was a
reference to our agreenment to submit this new
application as a neans to resolve the prior permt
appeal , correct?

A Correct.

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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Q And as part of that, you guys were agreeing to

do a little bit of a quick turnaround, correct?

A. Correct.

Q And the fatal flaw in the prior application

that you reference is the request for the reduction in

fi nanci al assurance, correct?

A That's correct.

MR, LARCSE: | nove adm ssion of Exhibit SS
into the record, M. Halloran.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Ki n?

MR KIM No objection.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Exhibit SS is

adm tted.
(Whereupon, Petitioner's Exhibit
No. SS was adnmitted into evidence.)
MR. LAROSE: | don't know about you guys, but

if this is a good tine for anybody else to take five
mnutes, this is a good tine for ne to take five
m nut es.

MR KIM No objection.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: O f the record.

(A short break was had.)

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: W' re back on the

record. W took approximately a 15-ninute break. |
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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do want to note as | neglected to note after the
| unch break that Anad Rao, M ss Cathy d enn and John

Knittle fromthe Board are in the audi ence and are
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present in the hearing room
M. LaRose?
MR. LAROCSE: Thank you, M. Halloran
BY MR LARGCSE

Q Ma' am the 2000 application was a procedure to
have the permt issued with 17 nillion financial
assurance, put in conditions and then fight about the
financial assurance later on, right?

A Ri ght .

Q ' mgoing to hand you what's been previously
mar ked as Exhibit T.

(Docunent tendered.)
BY MR, LAROCSE:

Q Is that the cover letter fromthe 2000
application?

A Yes, it is.

Q And the | ast paragraph on Page 1 of Exhibit T
identifies that the applicants were submtting
17,427,366 -- well, let me read it so we don't get any
problens with it.

"Community Landfill Conpany and the City of
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
209
Morris are including a 17,427,366 cl osure, post-closure
care cost estimate in these applications and are
agreeing to submt bonds in that anmount at the time of
the issuance of the permts solely as a neans to resolve

this matter and without prejudice to its rights to seek
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a reduction of the closure and post-closure care costs
at a later date and through appropriate avail able
procedures. "
Did | read that correctly?
A That's correct.
MR. LAROSE: M. Hearing Oficer, | nove
admi ssion of Exhibit T into evidence.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Ki n?
MR KIM No objection
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Exhibit T is
adm tted.
(Whereupon, Petitioner's Exhibit
No. T was adnmitted into evidence.)
BY MR LARGCSE
Q Ma'amthere was a simlar -- well, let ne just
show you this, too, just so we don't have any confusion
' mgoing to show you Exhibit U

(Docunent tendered.)

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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BY MR LARGCSE

Q And to cut this short alittle bit, this is the
cover letter for the Parcel B application submitted
May 8th, 2000, correct?

A Correct.

Q And this docunent has the identical |anguage on
the | ast paragraph of the first page, correct?

A Correct.
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MR LARCSE: | nove admi ssion of Exhibit Uinto
the record, please.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Ki n?
MR KIM No objection.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Exhibit U is
admi tted.
(Wher eupon, Petitioner's Exhibit
No. U was adnmitted into evidence.)
BY MR LAROCSE:
Q Each of these parcels or each of these
applications also contain an executive summary, correct?
A Correct.
Q ' m going to hand you what has been previously
mar ked as Exhibit V and ask you to take a | ook at that.

(Docunent tendered.)

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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BY MR LAROCSE:
Q The underlying | anguage --
MR LARCSE: Strike that.
BY MR, LAROCSE:
Q This is part of the executive summary fromthe
2000 Parcel A application, correct?
A Correct.
MR. LARCSE: For the record, M. Halloran, this
appears in Parcel A, Volune 1, Page 0036.

BY MR LARCSE:
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Q The underlying | anguage in the middle of that

page was contained in that executive sunmmary, correct?

A. Correct.
MR LARGCSE: | woul d nobve adm ssion of
Exhibit V.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Ki n?
MR KIM No objection.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Exhibit Vis
admitted into evidence.
(Wher eupon, Petitioner's Exhibit
No. V was adnmitted into evidence.)
BY MR LARGCSE:
Q Com ng right on the heels of Exhibit V,
Exhi bit W
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
212
(Docunent tendered.)
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: That | ast exhibit
was Exhibit V, as in Victor.
MR KIM W have no objection to this being
admtted as well, just to speed things al ong.
BY MR LAROCSE:
Q Exhibit Wis part of the Parcel B executive
summary, correct?
A Ri ght.
MR, LARCSE: For the record, M. Halloran, this
appears in Parcel B, Volune 1, Page 035.
BY MR, LAROCSE:

Q The underlying | anguage in the second full
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par agraph on Exhi bit Wappeared in the executive sumary

of the Parcel B 2000 application, correct?

A Correct.

Q And just to make this clear, with respect to
both parcels -- excuse ne -- both Vand W-- | didn't
underline this. Wen you received the application, this

was underlined, correct?

A Correct.

Q Did you understand that the underlining in the
application was designed to be an indication to you of
new things that were in the application that weren't in

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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the '96 app?

A That's right.

Q And that was designed by M. MDernont who
assi sted your review so that you could pick out the new
things fairly readily, correct?

A That's correct.

Q Did that, in fact, assist your review?

A Yes, it did.

MR, LARCSE: | would nove admi ssion of
Exhibit W
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: If M. Kim has no
obj ection, Exhibit Wadmtted.
(Whereupon, Petitioner's Exhibit
No. Wwas adnitted into evidence.)

BY MR LARCSE:
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Q The nost recent application was supposed to be
substantially the same as the 1996 app and addendum with

the full 17 mllion financial assurance, correct?

A Correct.

Q Let's exanmine the third party costs issue for a
second. The City of Mourris owns the landfill, correct?

A Correct.

Q The City of Morris owns the publicly-owned
treatment works to which the landfill sought to send its
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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| eachat e, condensate and groundwater, correct?
A Correct.
Q Therefore, Joyce's position or the EPA's
position is that the City of Morris's cost to treat the

| eachate at their own POTWis not a third party cost
because they own both the landfill and the POTW Do |
sunmari ze that correctly?

A I don't think so.

Q | thought you told nme that there was no third
party cost with the Morris agreenent because they own
the landfill and the POTW |Is that not correct?

A It's not because they owned it. |It's the
reduced cost estimate. That's not --

Q It didn't have anything to do with them owni ng
both of then®

A No. The landfill can take the |eachate to the
facility that can receive that |eachate.

Q Ma' am do you renenber your deposition in this
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case?

A Yes.

Q And it was given on the 19th day of Decenber,
just a few weeks ago, of the year 2000, correct?

A Correct.

Q You were under oath at that tine?

L. A, REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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A Ri ght .

Q And you actually had a chance to read and
revi ew your deposition prior to coning here today,
correct?

A Correct.

Q And you, after reviewing it, nade a couple of

typographi cal error corrections, and then you signed it,
right?
A That's correct.
MR. LAROSE: Page 30, Counsel
BY MR LARGCSE
Q Do you renenber being asked this question and
giving this answer at your deposition
"Ckay. So it was all over this third party
cost deal, right? The fact that Mourris owned the
POTW Morris owned the landfill, so their cost
wasn't a third party cost, correct?
Answer: Correct."
Do you renenber being asked that question and

gi ving that answer?
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A | remenber.

Q Hadn't the | EPA already approved Mrris's POTW
cost as a third party cost for treating the condensate
fromthe gas systemin 19997

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
216

A Yes.

Q And you approved that cost of the Mrris POTW
even though Morris owned both the landfill and the POTW
correct?

A Correct.

Q Based on --

MR, LARCSE: Strike that.
BY MR LARGCSE

Q Are you aware that there was a reservation of
di sposal capacity agreenent in this case?

A Yes.

Q And that reservation of disposal capacity
agreenment was an agreenent by CLC and the City of Mrris
to reserve disposal capacity in Parcel B for the
overfill in Parcel A, correct?

A | think it's the other way around. Overfill in
Parcel B to go to Parcel A

Q | think that's what | said, but if | didn't,
you're right and I'"'mwong. Let nme nake sure that the
record is straight.

The reservation of disposal capacity agreement
was an agreenent by Morris and CLC conmitting to the

| EPA to reserve space in Ato acconmmodate the overfill
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in B?
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A That's correct.
Q ' m going to hand you what has been previously

mar ked as Exhibit O
(Docunent tendered.)
BY MR, LAROCSE:
Q Ma'am is that the reservation of disposa
capacity agreenent?
A Yes.
MR. LAROSE: By the way, this cones from Vol une
A, Parcel 3, Pages 0351 to 0353, M. Halloran
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN:  Thank you,
M. LaRose.
BY MR LARGCSE
Q This agreenent -- based on this reservation of
di sposal capacity agreenment, you approved the di sposa
of the overfill from Parcel B to be deposited in Parce

A without any third party disposal costs, correct?

A Correct.

Q Even though Morris owned the landfill, correct?

A Correct.

Q So you accepted their agreenent to reserve
space in their own landfill wthout any disposal costs,

even though they weren't a third party, right?
A Correct.

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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MR. LAROSE: M. Hearing Oficer, | nmove
adm ssion of Exhibit Ointo the record, please.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Kin®?
MR KIM No objection.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Exhibit O admitted.
(Whereupon, Petitioner's Exhibit
No. O was adnmitted into evidence.)

BY MR, LAROSE:

Q Is Morris POTWthe closest POTWto the
landfill?

A | don't know.

Q If it was -- assune for the purposes of the
gquestion that it was -- is that where you woul d expect

themto go with their [eachate with a sewer connection?

A Sur e.

Q Ma'am if they decided to take their |eachate
by sewer to another nunicipality's POTW and that
muni ci pality agreed to take that |eachate free of
charge, would that be a third party cost?

A No.

Q Did you ever consider allowing the overfill in
Parcel B to be sited in place, pursuant to |ocal siting,
as an option?

A That's an option for Community Landfill.

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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Q The answer is then yes, you considered all ow ng

that in the permt?
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A Coul d you rephrase that, please?

Q Sur e.

Did you ever consider allowi ng the overfill to
be sited in place to be an option for the permt?

A That is an option

Q The draft denial in 1999 and the actual deni al
of the '99 application said get local siting or revise
the cost estimate, right?

A Ri ght .

Q If they had submitted | ocal siting and the
financial assurance had not changed in 1999, the permt
woul d have allowed the material to remain in place,
correct?

A Correct.

Q Your answer was correct?

A Correct.

Q Both the '96 application and the 2000
applications ask for a period of tine to allowthemto
obtain siting or nove the waste, correct?

A Correct.

Q So when they subnmitted the '96 app, they asked
for sone tine to do local siting or nove the waste, if

L. A, REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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they hadn't done it by that tine period, right?
A That's correct.
Q And in 2000, they were still asking for sone

time after you issued the permt to do local siting or
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nove the waste, correct?

A Correct.

Q Is it true, Mss Roque, that the request for
siting was not approvable because you believed and Joyce

Muni e believed that the tine frane requested was sinply

too | ong?
A The --
Q It's really a yes or no --

A No, it's not true.
Q Ma' am again, to your deposition on the 19th of
Decenber, 2000 --
MR. LAROSE: Counsel, Page 43.
BY MR, LAROCSE:
Q Do you remenber being asked this question and
providing this answer:
"Question: GCkay. So is what you're saying is
it's not approvabl e now because they weren't trying
to site it since 19977
Answer: Well, it's not approvabl e because of
the Iength of tinme involved."
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
221
Do you renenber being asked that question and
providing that answer three weeks ago?
A Yes.
Q So it wasn't necessarily the concept of |eaving
the waste in Parcel B that you were objecting to, just
the length of tine? WM anf?

A Ri ght .
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Q M ss Roque, |'mgoing to hand you what has been
previously marked as Exhibit S, as in Sam which is the
Parcel B pernmit that was issued on August the 4th, 2000.

(Docunent tendered.)
BY MR. LAROCSE:

Q Does that |l ook like the Parcel B permt?

A Yes.

MR. LAROCSE: | think all of the pages are
there. It is, as far as the record goes,

M. Halloran, Parcel B, reviewer's notes, 001 to

038. This docunent is not Bates stanped, but those

are the Bates stanps fromthe record.
BY MR, LAROCSE:

Q Ma'am |1'd like to direct your attention to

Page 2.
MR KIM Are you going to offer this into
evi dence?
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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MR LARCSE: Yes.
MR KIM W can just go ahead and do that. No
obj ecti on.
MR, LARCSE: Then it's offered into evidence.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Exhibit Sis
adm tted.

(Whereupon, Petitioner's Exhibit
No. S was adnmitted into evidence.)

BY MR LARCSE:
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Q Ma' am directing your attention to Page 2,
nunbered Paragraph 2, it reads, "The placement of excess
waste on Parcel B at any time -- "

MR LARCSE: Strike that.
BY MR, LAROCSE:

Q You really have to go up to the | anguage before

that so it makes sense

"Permt 2000-156-LFM does not approve the
following." Then | junp down to Paragraph 2 bel ow that.
It says, "The placenent of excess waste on Parcel B at

any time notw thstandi ng the proposed waste renoval

schedul e. Before February 1, 2001, the pernmittee shal

renove the 475,000 cubic yards of excess waste fromB
identified in Application Log 2000-156."
| junp down to the paragraph below that, it
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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says, "If the excess waste has not been renoved by
February 1, 2001, the owner and operator shall subnit a
revi sed cost estimate for the renoval and di sposal in
excess of the excess waste based on the IEPA hiring a

third party cost to -- and then it cites the
regul ati on.
Did | read that correctly?
A That's correct.
Q So you were giving us six nonths to either get
| ocal siting or to nove this waste or increase the

financi al assurance, correct?

A Correct.



13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

10

11

12

13

14

Q Your decision to give us just six nonths to

nmove this waste wasn't based on environnental concerns,

was it?

A No.

Q Do you have any concerns as to whether exhun ng
up to 475,000 cubic yards of waste, nobving it across the

street, could cause any environnmental problens?
A If it's not done properly, yes.
Q For exanple, in order to do this, we're going

to have to physically dig up the waste, right?

A That's correct.
Q And even if that's done properly, it could
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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create dust and dirt problens, right -- particulate
probl ens?

A If it's done properly, it should not.

Q But digging up the waste could create dust and
dirt problenms, right?

A Right. Wthin the landfill.

Q Di ggi ng up the waste could cause problens with
blowing litter, correct?

A Correct.

Q Di ggi ng up the waste could cause problens with

t he nei ghboring industries and residences conpl ai ni ng,
right?
A ( Noddi ng.)

Q Ma' anf?
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A Right. If it's not done properly.

Q Di ggi ng up the waste, properly or otherw se,
coul d cause odor problens, correct?

A Correct.

Q And digging up the waste, even if you do it
very carefully, could cause sonme hazard probl ens because
of the additional traffic and trucks that are going to
have to go fromone side of the landfill, across the

busy county road, to the other side of the landfill,

correct?
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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A Correct.

Q The speed limt on that county road, do you
know what it is?

A 30, 35.

Q It's actually 55, but -- so you don't know what

the speed limt is?

A No.

Q The reservation and di sposal capacity agreenent
was significant to you because the people that own and
operate the landfill agreed in witing to reserve that
capacity, correct?

A Correct.

Q Ma' am Environ-Tech Landfill is just to the
north of this, right?

A Ri ght .

Q If we submitted a third party cost, would

Envi ron- Tech Landfill's third party cost for disposal be
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accept abl e?

A Repeat your question, please.

Q If we subnmitted a third party cost for the
di sposal of this overfill material, would it be
acceptabl e to use Environ-Tech Landfill?

A Third party -- yeah, | would think so
Q So we could send it across the railroad tracks
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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for $15 a yard, or we can send it across the road in six
months for no dollars a yard, but we can only have six
nonths to go through the process to leave it where it's
at. Is that what you're telling us?

A Yes.

Q The EPA recomrended with respect to Parcel A
that | eachate renoval begin i mediately, correct?

A | didn't get your question. 1'msorry.

Q The EPA recomrended that | eachate renpval begin
i medi ately on Parcel A, correct?

A Ri ght.

Q In order for |eachate renmoval -- in order for
themto begin renoving | eachate, they have to do severa
things, right?

A That's right.

Q First thing they have to do is buy and
construct the storage tank, if in fact they're going to
use one, correct?

A That's one conponent.
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Q And even under their application, even though
t hey conceded that they would do a one-day storage tank
there was still going to be a storage tank under their
application, whether or not the regs require any storage
at all, right?

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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A That's correct.

Q They woul d al so have to hook the force main up
to the sewer, correct?

A Correct.

Q And they woul d have to hook the storage tank up
to the force main, correct?

A Correct.

Q They woul d al so have to install all the piping
and vertical wells necessary to collect and extract the

| eachate and get it to the tank and/or the sewer, right?

A That's correct.
Q You understood fromthe application that
they -- it was your understanding of the application

that they were going to begin all these tasks
i medi ately, and when they were done, they were going to
renmove | eachate? Ma' an?

A Ri ght .

Q And you gave them in your pernit, six nonths
to do all of that, right?

A Ri ght .

Q Wul d a delay of a couple nonths, in addition

to the six nonths, have caused any environnmental harn?
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A | don't know.
Q How about six nonths in addition to the six
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
228
nont hs? Would that have caused any environnmental harn®

A | don't know.

Q What about a year in addition to the six
nont hs? Would that have caused any environnmental harn?

A Again, | don't know the answer.

Q Is there any period of tinme that | could give
you in which you woul d have an opinion as to whether a
delay in time would cause environnental harnf

A No.

Q No or | don't know?

A | don't know.

Q So in six months, you expected themto install
and get approved the tank, hook up the force main, build
the | eachate collection piping, connect that to sone
punpi ng device, do the vertical wells and hook up the
sewer, right?

A Ri ght .

Q Now, they say in this pernit appeal, that's not
enough tine. Do you think they should be given a little
bit nmore tinme?

A | did say that | will review a proposal.

Q Do you think that they should be given a little
bit nmore tinme in this permt appeal by the Board?

Ma' anf?



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
229

A | can't tell.

Q If you knew that M. MDernont here wasn't
proposing to do all this in six nonths, but to build a
tank in six nmonths and then start the other things after
that, would you have given hima little nore time to do
so?

A I woul d have asked himhis intention

Q Way didn't you?

A When | read the application, it did propose to
have the tank installed in six nonths and begin | eachate
extraction after they received a pernit to operate the
t ank.

Q Why didn't you speak with himabout it?

A To ne, that inplies that once they get the
permit to operate the tank, they're ready to extract
| eachat e

Q So in addition to building the tank, you
expected themdo all these other things and, at the sane
tinme, we were supposed to be noving waste across the
street during that same six-nmonth period, right?

A Ri ght.

Q Do you have any experience in oversight or
construction of |eachate nanagenent devices?

A No.

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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Q Do you know whet her they were going to perform
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the construction of this | eachate systemand all the
conponent parts with internal |abor or with externa
| abor ?

A | don't know that.

Q Take a | ook at the Parcel A permt, please.
It's Exhibit R I'mgoing to direct your attention
again, to Page 2.

Page 2, Item 1, tal ks about the denial point
for Wlls T2 and T4, correct?

A Correct.

Q It reads, "The proposed punping wells -- T2 and
T4 -- as part of the facility's -- "

MR, LARCSE: Strike that.

BY MR LARGCSE

Q Again, we've got to go back up to the lead-in
| anguage to make this make sense.

"Permit No. 2000-155-LFM does not approve the
followi ng: The proposed punping wells, T2 and T4, as
part of the facility's contingent renediation program”"

And then you go on to describe why, and it has
to do with m ne subsidence and potential dewatering,
correct?

A Correct.

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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Q Flip to Page 41 of the Parcel A pernmit, ltem

No. 24. This is a condition, right, with respect to T2

and T4? Take your tine. Wen you get there, let ne
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know.

A Correct.

Q And this condition says that even though they
have already installed T2 and T4, you're not going to
let themuse it, and they should deconm ssion them or
sonet hing in accordance with the regul ations, right?

A Yes. Again, this is fromthe groundwater
portion of the pernit.

Q T2 and T4 were deni ed because of stability
concerns, correct?

A Correct.

Q They were deni ed because you were concer ned
froma stability standpoint that punping too nuch

groundwat er from T2 and T4 coul d cause subsi dence,

right?
A Correct.
Q And that concern was especially heightened in

the event that the voids in the underground nmining were
going to be dewatered, right?
A That's correct.
Q You were the only one fromthe EPA that
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
232

reviewed stability prior to the issuance of the permt,

correct?
A Correct.
Q Concerns that you had were based solely on a

conpari son of the conclusion in the Streeter

Envi ronment al | nmpact Assessnment versus the information
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contained in the application, correct? It's really a
yes or no answer, ma'am

A Yes.

Q You consulted no other docunents, other than
the application and the Streeter EIS, correct?

A Correct.

MR. LAROSE: G ve ne just a nonent.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: We can go off the
record.
(A short break was had.)
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Back on the record.
BY MR. LAROCSE:

Q Ma'am would you say that it's a fair statenent
that you coul d agree 100 percent with the conclusions of
the Streeter EI'S, but just as equally say that they're
not applicable to the Mrris site?

A Yes.

Q Did you do anything to determ ne whether the

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
233
geol ogi cal conditions at Morris were the sane as those
at Streeter?

A No.

Q Do you know whet her the geol ogi cal conditions
at Morris were the sane as those investigated at
Streeter?

A | don't know.

Q Do you know i f the Streeter EI'S concl usions
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woul d apply to Morris if the geol ogical conditions
underlying those two sites were different?

A Coul d you repeat that, please?

Q Do you know whether the Streeter EI' S
concl usions would apply to the Morris site if the
strati graphy and geol ogy underneath these sites were
different?

A I would think the conclusion would apply.

Q You think it would apply, even if they were
different?

A The geol ogi ¢ condition

Q If the geol ogical conditions were different --

MR, LARCSE: Strike that.

BY MR LARGCSE

Q Just get this straight. Are you telling this
Board that if the geological conditions under Murris are

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
234

di fferent than the geol ogical conditions under Streeter
the Streeter conditions would still apply to Morris?

MR KIM (Objection. Wat conditions are you
referring to when you say Streeter?

MR. LAROSE: The geol ogical conditions -- the
subsurface strata.

MR KIM But you said the Streeter conditions
woul d apply to Morris. You nean the Streeter
concl usi ons?

MR. LAROSE: Maybe | asked it incorrectly.

["1l try and clarify.
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HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Coul d you rephrase
that? Thank you.
BY MR, LAROCSE:

Q Are you trying to tell this Board that if the
geol ogi cal conditions under the Streeter investigatory
site are different than under the Mrris Conmunity
Landfill, that the conclusions of the Streeter EIS

report would apply to Morris?

A The concl usion on the dewatering of mne voids
woul d still be applicable to Mrris.

Q Do you know whet her the nine voids were ever
dewatered at the Morris Community Landfill during their
four-month deep water punp test?

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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A No, |I don't know that.
Q Did you ever do anything to find that out?
A No.
Q If the conditions that appear in the

conclusions in the report of the EIS do not appear in
the Parcel A Morris application, is it true that the

concl usions of the EIS may not apply?

A The concl usion on dewatering the m ne voids, |
believe, would still apply to Morris.
Q Back to your deposition, again.

MR. LAROSE: Page 74, Counsel
BY MR LARCSE:

Q Do you renenber being asked this question and



14 giving this answer on the 19th of Decenber, 2000:

15 "Question: Again, |'mnot going to read these
16 because | probably wouldn't understand themif |

17 did. But if the conditions that these concl usions
18 wer e based on do not appear in Parcel A of Mrris,
19 t he concl usions here may not be applicable to the

20 site, correct?

21 Answer: Correct."

22 Ma' am do you renenber being asked that

23 question and giving that answer?
24 A Yes, | renenber.

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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1 Q Andrews uses a conputer programto cal cul ate
2 the factor of safety, correct?
3 A Correct.
4 Q That's the PC STABL, S T AB L, dash 5 program
5 right?
6 A That's right.
7 Q | EPA doesn't have that program do they?
8 A No, we don't.
9 Q You didn't run that programto test their
10 calculations, did you?
11 A No, | didn't.
12 Q There are regul ations that establish factors of

13 safety for both slope stability and | oad-bearing
14 stability under the 811 regs, correct?
15 A Correct.

16 Q The regul ations are 811.304(c) and (d). Cis
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the | oad-bearing; Dis the slope stability, right?

A That's correct.

Q Didn't Andrews' cal cul ations neet the factors
of safety required by those regul ations at groundwater

el evati on 509?

A That's correct.

Q And at 506 and 503 groundwat er el evations, they
passed the slope stability regulation as well, correct?
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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A That's correct.
Q You just don't know if it passed for |ower
groundwat er el evations, right?

A That's correct.

Q Didn't the calculations at 509, 506 and 503
show the stability -- slope stability -- of the landfil
getting greater, not |esser?

A | believe so.

Q So as the groundwater was punped | ower, the

stability increased, correct?

A Correct.

Q The factor of safety increased, correct?

A Correct.

Q They conmplied with the regul ati ons nore, not

| ess, correct?
A Correct.
Q Woul dn't you expect that trend to continue if

t he groundwat er continued to get |ower and | ower?
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A It depends on where they're punping at.

Q So the answer is it depends?

A Yes.

Q You want themto use the trench nethod --
groundwater trench -- right?

A Groundwat er prefer that.

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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Q But the pernit said they nust use that,
correct?

A Correct.

Q Do you know if the stability factors of safety
were net with respect to the use of the trench?

A | believe that the trench will be at el evations
5 -- 510 -- or 5 -- in the 500. And so they did
stability for -- at elevations 503, and it passed. So
that's --

Q Have you seen any slope stability or

| oad- bearing capacity stability cal culations for the
groundwat er interceptor trench?

A Coul d you repeat that?

Q Yes.

Have you seen any slope stability or

| oad- bearing capacity stability cal culations for the
groundwat er interceptor trench that you're requiring
themto use pursuant to the pernmt?

A The only factor of safety calculation is at
el evations 509, 506 and 503.

Q So you're saying it's okay at 509, so you are
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guesstimating that it will be okay at 510, right?
Ma' anf
A Yes.
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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Q And while it's okay for you to apply a known
factor at 509 to the unknown factor at 510, you're
telling themthey can't do the same thing from 503 down
to 501 or 4997

A 510 is not the mine voids, conpared to 480,
which is the water in the mne voids.

Q In all honesty, na'am having a one-day seninar
on stability, do you think that you're really qualified
to make stability decisions with respect to | oad-bearing
capacity and the slope stability of this landfill?

A Well, all my decisions go to my supervisor
whi ch they nay agree or disagree.

Q But you were the only one -- the only one -- in
t he whol e Agency that | ooked at the issue of stability,
correct?

A Right. But | put it in nmy notes, which they
read.

Q Understood. My question is: You revi ewed
stability; you're the person that makes recomendati ons
with respect to stability; | believe that you are a good
prof essional in the engineering business. |In al
honesty, do you think you're qualified to nake these

deci si ons?
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A | believe so.
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
240
Q Do you think you're nore qualified than Van
Silver -- the person who did the cal cul ations?

MR KIM (Objection. Under what standards are
we tal king about here? Mrre or less qualified than
what ?

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. LaRose?

MR. LAROSE: Well, if | can make the sl ope
stability and | oad-bearing capacity deci sions,
contrary to the calculations that were subnmitted to
me. | don't know how else to put it.

MR KIM Well, the objection is that these are
two different decisions that are being nade. She's
reviewing his work; he's preparing the work. It's
ki nd of appl es and oranges.

MR. LAROCSE: He concluded that they nmet the
regul ati ons; she concluded they didn't. | asked her
whet her she thinks she's nore qualified than Van
Silver. | think it's a fair question

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: | f she can answer,
she nay answer.

Overrul ed.

BY MR, LAROCSE:
Q Ma' anf?
A I cannot answer that.
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292

241
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Q What about Marion Skouby?
A Sane thing. | can't answer that.

MR. LAROSE: | have nothing further at this

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: O f the record.
(Di scussion held off the record.)
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: W are back on the
record.
CROSS- EXAM NATI ON
BY MR KI'M

Q M ss Roque, you testified that Chris Liebman is
your direct supervisor; is that correct?

A That's correct.

Q And that Joyce Munie is Chris's supervisor; is
that right?

A That's correct.

Q Sois it fair to say that Joyce has the final
say on how a permt will ook before she signs it?

A That's right.

Q I's it unusual for Joyce or, for that matter,
your supervisor to nmake changes to draft permts that
you' ve created before they becone final?

MR. LAROSE: Objection. Leading.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Kin®?
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
242
MR KIM [I'Il rephrase.

Again, I'mtrying to speed along. I1'll go
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sl ow.
BY MR KIM
Q I's it unusual for your supervisor or your

supervisor's supervisor to nake changes to your draft

permts?
MR. LAROSE: Objection. Leading.
MR KIM I'masking if it's unusual for that
to happen.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN:  Overrul ed.

BY THE W TNESS:

A It's not unusual .
BY MR KI'M

Q I's that considered part of the permt review
process?

MR. LAROSE: Objection. Leading.
He's asking her yes or no questions. This is
redirect examnation. He can't |ead the witness.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Kinf

MR KIM [I'"Il rephrase.
BY MR KM
Q How does the pernit review process work when --

after you've prepared a draft pernit?
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
243
MR KIM [|I'd also like to revoke ny 20 to 30
m nute estinmate, by the way.
BY THE W TNESS:
A We put together a pernit package with our notes

and recommendati on and give it to our supervisor, which
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he will review and make changes if he see fit. O if he
approves of it, it will go to the section nmanager for
signature, which she can al so agree or disagree with our
reconmendati ons.

BY MR KM

Q Does she sonetimes agree -- or does she
sonetimes di sagree with your concl usions?

A Yes.

Q You testified to the meno that you prepared in
anticipation of sending to the Division of Legal Counse
concerning a review of the question of third party
costs; do you recall that?

A Yes, | do.

Q Do you know if the Division of Legal Counse
ever received your nenorandunf?

A | don't know, but since | did not get any
response, | assunme that they didn't.

Q Was that a problemthat you never heard back
from DLC?

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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A No.

Q And why not?

A Because it was in ny notes, too, that our
intention is to withdraw that request, and Joyce nade
the decision that it's not third party costs.

Q Do you recall sone questions concerni ng what

your understandi ng or whether or not you were aware of
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an agreenent between the parties -- and when | say the
parties, | mean Conmunity Landfill and the Illinois
EPA -- on a procedure that woul d be foll owed concerning
subm ssion of pernmit applications and revi ew and things
like that? Do you renenber being asked things |ike
t hat ?
MR KIM \What I'mreferring tois -- and I'm
going to lead just a little just to get her --
because |I'm bouncing fromtopic to topic. |It's not
flowi ng very snoothly here.
BY MR KI'M

Q What |' m asking about is M. LaRose, | believe,
asked you a question stating that there was an
under standi ng that the sig nod application would cone
in, there would be an approval and then there would be a
cost revision. He asked you if that's right, and you
answered correct. Do you recall that question and that

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
245

answer? |If you don't specifically, that's fine.

What |'masking -- this is the topic | want to
ask you about right now Did you have an understandi ng
as to what was going to happen between Conmunity
Landfill and the Illinois EPA concerning their applying
for one or maybe nore significant nodification permts?

A This is the May, 2000 application or after?
Q Begi nning with the May, 2000 application
A Yes, |'m aware of the understanding that they

will subnmit an application -- May 2000 application --
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with the 17 million cost estimate, and we will issue the
permt with conditions.
Q And then did you have an understanding as to

what m ght happen after that?

A They will submit separate application to reduce
t he cost.

Q When you reviewed the permt application, did
you find any request in the pernmit application asking to

revise the cost estimate relating to the POTW charges?
MR. LAROSE: Objection. Leading.
MR KIM I'masking if she found a request.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN:  Overrul ed.
BY THE W TNESS:
A Not in the May, 2000 application.
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
246
BY MR KI'M

Q I think you also testified as to what's been
sort of referred to as the fatal flaw with the August,
1996 permt application. Did you prepare the |ast draft
of what woul d have been the pernmit had it been issued
prior to your drafting the denial?

A Yes, | did.

Q Based upon how you described the -- based upon
what you just described not too | ong ago about how the
permt review process works, if that |ast-m nute cost
estimate had not cone in, what woul d have happened with

the draft permt that you prepared?
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A For the 1996 application?
Q Yes.
It would go to Chris Liebman; then it would go

to Joyce.

Q And coul d they have nmde changes to it?

A Oh, yes.

Q So do you believe that the draft pernit -- the
draft -- 1996 permt -- when | say that, what I'm

referring to is the last draft before the 1996
application was denied. Do you consider the 1996 draft
pernmt to have been in final forn®

MR. LAROSE: (bjection. Leading.

L. A, REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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BY MR KI'M
Q Was it in final forn®?
A No, it was not.
MR. LAROSE: Objection. Leading.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: Want to rephrase
that, M. KinP
BY MR KI'M
Q Was there a final permt that was prepared in
response to the 1996 permt application?
A No.
Q M. LaRose asked you a question concerning your

deposition testinony, and naybe he can assist ne.
MR KIM Do you recall the page number which
you asked her about the siting and length of tine

i nvol ved -- that question -- what the page was?



16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

MR. LAROSE: One of the inpeachnment points?

MR KIM Yes. 22? | found it. 1'msorry.

BY MR KI M

Q I'mgoing to read back the question and the

answer. This is on Page 43.

MR. LAROSE: bjection. This is inproper
exam nation. You can't read a deposition into the
record. Ask her a question.

MR KIM Can | ask the court reporter to go

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
248
back and reread the question and answer t hat
M. LaRose gave in his testinony then?

MR. LAROSE: This is inproper rehabilitation.
He can't read her deposition into the record.

MR KIM I'mnore than willing --

MR. LAROSE: He can ask her a question.

MR KIM [I'mnore than willing to have the
court reporter read back the question and the
answer .

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: We can do that.

MR. LAROSE: | didn't ask her a question.

MR KIM No, I'msorry. Wat | nmeant to say
is I'mnore than willing to have the court reporter
read back testinony fromher deposition that he read
into the record.

MR. LAROSE: That was inmpeachnent. That wasn't

a question. He's not entitled to -- that's i nproper
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rehabilitation to read her deposition. He can ask
her a question about the subject matter. He can't
read the dep into the record unless she says
sonmething different after an appropriate question
oj ecti on.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: | woul d have to
agree and sustain the objection.
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
249
BY MR KM
Q Was there a problemwith timng in terns of why
you couldn't approve a local siting approval or why you
couldn't give themthe option to pursue local siting
approval in the August, 2000 permt?
A The timing is in ny notes. The timng is ny
opi nion, ny --
Q When you say --
A My -- sorry.
Q No, go ahead.
A It's ny opinion that they already have -- we
i nforned them of the over-height issue in 1997. And in
t he 2000 application, one of the -- and the schedul e
that they proposed is they still need one year from
permt issuance to think if they would go for siting or
not .
But that's not the main reason why we did not
give themoption for siting when we issued a permt.
The reason for not giving themthe opti on when we issued

the permit is we will be violating the regulations if we
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give themthat option to go for siting after they
al ready expanded.

Q And why is that?

A The rules -- the regs -- require us to --

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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requires the applicant to provide proof of local siting
approval for expansion. And we see the over-height in
Parcel B as an expansi on because they went over their
permtted waste boundary. So if we approved -- so we
can't approve the permit with getting sitings and --
siting as an option because we will be violating that
regul ati on.

Q Wul d there have been a problemif they had
provi ded proof of local siting along with the May, 2000
application?

A No. Then we will review that as an expansion.

Q So even with the pernit conditions right now or
as the permt conditions stand right now, could they
still seek local siting approval ?

MR. LAROSE: (bjection. Leading.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN:  Overrul ed.

MR. LAROSE: |It's a yes or no question
BY THE W TNESS:

A Yes, they can still seek local siting approval
BY MR KI'M

Q How woul d they do that?

A They provide us -- well, just neet the -- the
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conditions as it is right nowwth -- they either
increase their cost estimate to show third party costs
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or renove the waste. O if they want to pursue |oca
siting approval, like |I stated in nmy dep, that they can
do so with third party costs.

Q You're fanmliar with the Part 811 regul ati ons?

A Yes, | am

Q Do you have any famliarity with the | oca
siting provisions in the Environmental Protection Act?

A Yes. 39. 2.

Q Does a facility need to receive approval from
the Illinois EPA before they seek local siting approval ?

A No.

Q And the regulations that you just -- or the

requi renents that you were just tal king about in terns
of having to --

MR KIM Strike that.
BY MR KI'M

Q How did you come up with the tinme period of six
nmonths as a requirenment for themto either nove the
over - hei ght waste of Parcel B or revise the cost
esti mate?

A | just -- they'll be doing all the work --
during the course of review of the application, we
agreed to place the accessories fromB to A, provided
that they have -- provided that Parcel A gets permitted

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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first and there's this reservation of capacity and
wi thin an acceptabl e schedul e.

Q kay. So how does the six nonths play into

t hat ?
A The acceptabl e schedule that's came up with six
nonths, | -- that's ny recommendation to Joyce if six

nont hs woul d be enough tinme for themto nove the waste.

Q | believe M. LaRose asked you a question where
you stated that -- or nade a comment that intinmated that
the Illinois EPA recomended that the |eachate renoval

begin imediately. Can you tell nme where the word

"i mredi atel y" appears in the permt application or the

permt?
A | don't -- | don't think it's in the permt.
Q Do you know if it's in the pernmit application?
A | believe it's in the pernit application that

says they will extract | eachate as soon as they get a
permit to operate the |leachate tank.

Q But that termis not in the permt itself?

A No, it's not.

Q And have you reviewed -- how many |andfill
permt applications do you reviewin a given year --
roughl y?

A In a given year?

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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Q Any given year.
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A Pernmit section, | think, receives approximtely
300 to 400 permt applications for just the nonhazardous
facilities, and there's about eight of us review ng the
applications. So that's about 50.

Q Ball park 40 to 507

A Ri ght.
Q Do sone of those applications -- how many of
t hose applications would -- nmay nake a reference to

| eachate collection systens and | eachate storage?
Agai n, roughly.

A | don't know. |It's hard to tell.

Q More than 107?

A Ch, yeah. Uh-huh

Q And how | ong have you been review ng solid
wast e, nonhazardous landfill pernit applications for the
Il1inois EPA?

A Ei ght and-a-half years.

Q VWhat sequence of events do you customarily see
when peopl e propose | eachate construction and | eachate
storage tank installation -- I'msorry -- |leachate
collection and | eachate storage tank installation?

A Based on my experience of reviewing this type
of application, the tank is usually the |last one built.

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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Q What cones before the tank?
A They will install all their pipings and the
header before that will lead to the tank, so the tank is

usual ly the last one that they build.
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Q Did this pernmit application include any dates
or any nil estones concerning dates for conpletion of
construction for any of the | eachate collection systen?

A No, besides the tank, which is six nonths.

Q Movi ng on to the question about stability now.
Did -- who are the -- what aspects of the -- when
refer to Wells T2 and T4, we denied the use of those
wells; is that correct?

A That's correct.

Q Were there general reasons why we denied that?
What were the general reasons that we denied the use of
T2 and T47?

A T2 and T4 are wells that are part of the
renmedi ati on -- groundwater remnediation plan. So the
construction and geology of T2 and T4, this was revi ewed
by the groundwater assistant, Julie. Based on their
review, they gave ne a neno that says that we cannot
approve T2 and T4 because it will be punping in the mne
voi ds and possibly the water in the mine voids that
could cause stability problens.

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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Q VWho reviewed the punp test information rel ated
to Wlls T2 and T4?

A | believe it's Vicki Brunhead and then reviewed
by Gaenyth Thonpson.

Q The | ast question that | have -- or last series

of questions -- concerns the use of the PC STABL program
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to determne slope stability and | oad-bearing factors.
Do believe that those calculations were run -- or that
the programwas run correctly?

A Wll, yes, | believe they're run correctly
under the given assunptions that M. Silver used.

Q Do you think the assunptions were correct?

A The assunptions did not include what we were
| ooking for, which is that dewatering of T2 --
dewat eri ng of the mine voids for the use of T2 and T4.

Q Did you ever -- what do you nmean when you say
t he dewatering?

A That they'll be punping fromthe m ne voids.

Q Did you know that that was going to happen?

A Did | know that that's going to happen?

Q Well, let ne ask you this: Was that an issue
revi ewed by you directly?

A That's an issue reviewed by the groundwat er

Q Then 1'1l reserve nmy questions for that.

L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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MR KIM At this point, | have nothing
further.

MR. LAROSE: |'ve just got, like, two
guesti ons.

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN:  Hurry up, M.
LaRose. Redirect?
MR. LARCSE: Yes, thank you.
REDI RECT EXAM NATI ON

BY MR, LAROCSE:
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Q Ma'am M. Kim asked you whether the word

"inmredi ately," with respect to the renmoval of |eachate

appeared in the application or in the permt, and you

said no. It does appear in your reviewer's notes,
t hough, doesn't it? Let nme showit to you. 1I'm
directing your attention to Parcel A, reviewer's notes,

Page 126. That's your witing on that page, isn't it,
ma' anf

A Yes.

Q | don't want to get in your space here or
anyt hing, but I'm going to peek over your shoul der

because | don't have a copy of this.

About hal fway down, there is a handwitten
paragraph with a line on the left-hand side. | put that
line there; you didn't. | just wanted to be able to

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
257
mark the page. |s that your handwiting?
A Yes, that's nine
Q Could you read the first -- well, read the
whol e sent ence, please
A "Since no construction schedule was subnmitted

or proposed, |EPA recomends that | eachate extraction
shal |l begin i mediately; that is, construction of
required systemand since this is an existing landfill."
Q So you were suggesting, in your notes,
anyway -- in your permt reviewer notes -- that |eachate

extraction begin inmedi ately, correct?
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A Correct.
Q I think with respect to the local siting issue,
is what you're saying it's okay if we do it; you just

don't want to give us time to do it in the pernit,

right?
A Right. W cannot issue a permt that approves
an expansion prior to the proof of local siting.

Q Understood. But isn't what you're saying you
can't give us time in the permt to even go to the |oca
siting, because if you nmention that in the pernit,
you're saying that it would be in violation of the

regul ati ons, correct?

A Correct.
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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Q But if the permt was silent, like it is right
now -- it's conpletely silent with respect to | oca
siting, right? Correct?

A Correct.

Q And as we sit here right now, we could have at
| east until the tine period of the stay and arguably
some time period after that to go to local siting,
correct?

MR KIM (Objection. She may not be

famliar --

MR. LAROSE: Yes. And | think that's probably

t he probl em
BY MR, LAROCSE:

Q Let's back up. W're sitting here on August
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the 4th, 2000. Assume that for ne, okay?

A kay.

Q Your permt says by February 1, nove it or
increase it. But you also nmean to say and you can go to
local siting; we're just not going to say that, correct?

A That's not what ny -- the permt says.

Q Understood. See if | can get this. You told
nme under cross-exanmination the first time that we had
three options by February 1, in your opinion: W could
nove it; increase the financial assurance -- both of

L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
259
which are in the permt, right -- or we could go to
| ocal siting, which isn't in the pernit, right?

A Show us proof of local siting.

Q Ri ght. \Which nmeans we could go and get proof
of local siting, correct?

A Correct.

Q So you could have witten the pernmit condition
wi t hout ever nentioning local siting and just changed
the February 1 date to a date later for us to either
nove the waste or increase financial assurance, correct?

A Correct.

Q Ma'am the regulations didn't require you to
put in a February 1 deadline for us to either nove the
waste or increase the financial assurance, did they?

A No.

MR. LAROSE: Thank you
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HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. Kin®
MR KIM Nothing further.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN:  All right.
MR. LAROSE: Thanks for your patience.
HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN:  Thank you,
gent | ermen.
Ma' am you can step down. Thank you.
MR. LARCSE: Thank you.
L. A REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: | want to note for
the record, too, there has been no nenbers of the public

present all norning or afternoon in the hearing room

Wth that said, | would like to conclude the

hearing for today and go back on record tonorrow norning

at 9:30. That would be January 18th, 2001. And, |

believe, is the room-- is the roomchanged? It's
9-031. |Is that kosher with everybody? Yes -- 9-031
9:30 a.m the hearing will resune.

Wth that said, unless there's any other --

MR KIM Just so | can informny people,
what's the expected order of wi tnesses and so forth
t omorrow t hen?

HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: M. LaRose?

MR. LAROSE: | would think that we'll get M

at

SS

Thonpson accomodated ri ght away. Since Mss Mini e has

asked to be accommopdated for the afternoon only, | would

think that we will then go to M. Silver and M. Skouby

so that they can get on their way. And then M ss Minie.
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And that probably takes us through the better
part of tonorrow and | eaves us with just M. MDernont

and M. Linmrer or however we're going to handle that; is

that right?
MR KIM | believe that's -- well, and then
L. A. REPORTING (312) 419-9292
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the State's case. Yes, that's fine. | just was trying
to get an idea of when --
MR, LARCSE: |Is the State -- | understood from

t he prehearing conference -- and it's certainly your
prerogative to present it any way you want -- |
understood that the State's case was going to at | east
try to cone in during redirect exam nation of my adverse
of your people.

MR KIM That's -- that's --

MR. LAROCSE: And -- and during cross of ny
peopl e, which are going to be up anyway.

MR KIM That was my intention

MR. LAROSE: GCkay. So we're not going to try
to recall all these folks if we don't have to?

MR KIM [If I don't have to call anybody, |
certainly won't.

MR LARCSE: | want to know.

MR KIM But | haven't nade that decision yet.

MR. LAROSE: | just want to know because, |iKke,
the mayor, he's not conming back. He's |leaving town, and

I'd like to get M. Skouby and M. Silver on their way



22 tonorrow.
23 MR. KIM The only people |I would consider
24 woul d be Agency enpl oyees.
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1 MR. LAROSE: Ckay.

2 HEARI NG OFFI CER HALLORAN: 1'd like to adjourn
3 this hearing.

4 Thank you very much. Have a safe trip hone.

5 (Wher eupon, the hearing was recessed

6 until 9:30 a.m, January 18, 2001)
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